JMIR Nursing

Virtualizing care from hospital to community: Mobile health, telehealth, and digital patient care Volume 2 (2019), Issue 1 ISSN 2562-7600 Editor in Chief: Elizabeth Borycki, RN, PhD, FIAHIS, FACMI, FCAHS, Social Dimensions of Health Program Director, Health and Society Program Director, Office of Interdisciplinary Studies; Professor, School of Health Information Science, University of Victoria, Canada

Contents

Original Papers

XSL•F⊖ RenderX

Understanding Nursing Workflow for Inpatient Education Delivery: Time and Motion Study (e15658) Kelley Baker, Michelle Magee, Kelly Smith.	2
Design of a Consumer Mobile Health App for Heart Failure: Findings From the Nurse-Led Co-Design of Care4myHeart (e14633)	
Leanna Woods, Jed Duff, Erin Roehrer, Kim Walker, Elizabeth Cummings.	11
Four Dissemination Pathways for a Social Media–Based Breastfeeding Campaign: Evaluation of the Impact on Key Performance Indicators (e14589)	
Kassandra Harding, Rafael Pérez-Escamilla, Grace Carroll, Richmond Aryeetey, Opeyemi Lasisi.	24
Nurses as Stakeholders in the Adoption of Mobile Technology in Australian Health Care Environments: Interview Study (e14279)	
Carey Mather, Elizabeth Cummings, Fred Gale.	36
Advancing the Science of Recruitment for Family Caregivers: Focus Group and Delphi Methods (e13862) Dana Hansen, Amy Petrinec, Mona Hebeshy, Denice Sheehan, Barbara Drew.	45
The Needs and Barriers of Medication-Taking Self-Efficacy Among Poststroke Patients: Qualitative Study (e14399)	
Jamuna Appalasamy, Pathmavathi Subramanian, Kit Tan, Siva Seeta Ramaiah, Joyce Joseph, Siew Chua.	56
Primary Health Care Nurses' Experiences of Consultations With Internet-Informed Patients: Qualitative Study (e14194)	
Anna Sjöström, Åsa Hörnsten, Senada Hajdarevic, Agneta Emmoth, Ulf Isaksson.	65

Original Paper

Understanding Nursing Workflow for Inpatient Education Delivery: Time and Motion Study

Kelley M Baker^{1,2}, MA; Michelle F Magee^{2,3,4}, MD; Kelly M Smith^{1,2}, MSc, PhD

¹MedStar Institute for Quality and Safety, Columbia, MD, United States

²MedStar Health Research Institute, Hyattsville, MD, United States

³MedStar Diabetes Institute, Washington, DC, United States

⁴School of Medicine and Healthcare Sciences, Georgetown University, Washington, DC, United States

Corresponding Author:

Kelley M Baker, MA MedStar Institute for Quality and Safety 10980 Grantchester Way Suite 700 Columbia, MD, United States Phone: 1 410 772 6758 Fax: 1 410 772 6877 Email: <u>kelley.m.baker@medstar.net</u>

Abstract

Background: Diabetes self-management education and support improves diabetes-related outcomes, but many persons living with diabetes do not receive this. Adults with diabetes have high hospitalization rates, so hospital stays may present an opportunity for diabetes education. Nurses, supported by patient care technicians, are typically responsible for delivering patient education but often do not have time. Using technology to support education delivery in the hospital is one potentially important solution.

Objective: The aim of this study was to evaluate nurse and patient care technician workflow to identify opportunities for providing education. The results informed implementation of a diabetes education program on a tablet computer in the hospital setting within existing nursing workflow with existing staff.

Methods: We conducted a time and motion study of nurses and patient care technicians on three medical-surgical units of a large urban tertiary care hospital. Five trained observers conducted observations in 2-hour blocks. During each observation, a single observer observed a single nurse or patient care technician and recorded the tasks, locations, and their durations using a Web-based time and motion data collection tool. Percentage of time spent on a task and in a location and mean duration of task and location sessions were calculated. In addition, the number of tasks and locations per hour, number of patient rooms visited per hour, and mean time between visits to a given patient room were determined.

Results: Nurses spent approximately one-third of their time in direct patient care and much of their time (60%) on the unit but not in a patient room. Compared with nurses, patient care technicians spent a significantly greater percentage of time in direct patient care (42%; P=.001). Nurses averaged 16.2 tasks per hour, while patient care technicians averaged 18.2. The mean length of a direct patient care session was 3:42 minutes for nurses and 3:02 minutes for patient care technicians. For nurses, 56% of task durations were 2 minutes or less, and 38% were one minute or less. For patient care technicians, 62% were 2 minutes or less, and 44% were 1 minute or less. Nurses visited 5.3 and patient care technicians 9.4 patient rooms per hour. The mean time between visits to a given room was 37:15 minutes for nurses and 33:28 minutes for patient care technicians.

Conclusions: The workflow of nurses and patient care technicians, constantly in and out of patient rooms, suggests an opportunity for delivering a tablet to the patient bedside. The average time between visits to a given room is consistent with bringing the tablet to a patient in one visit and retrieving it at the next. However, the relatively short duration of direct patient care sessions could potentially limit the ability of nurses and patient care technicians to spend much time with each patient on instruction in the technology platform or the content.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e15658) doi:10.2196/15658



KEYWORDS

nursing; workflow; time and motion studies; patient education; type 2 diabetes mellitus

Introduction

Persons living with chronic, complex medical conditions, including diabetes mellitus, must learn to self-manage their condition to enable optimal outcomes. Diabetes self-management education and support (DSMES) improves diabetes-related outcomes including glycemic control, risk of complications, and use of hospital and emergency room services [1-8]. Despite demonstrated efficacy of DSMES, as recently as 2015 almost half of people diagnosed with diabetes had never received diabetes self-management education [9]. In addition, less than 7% of patients with private insurance receive DSMES during the first year after diagnosis [10].

Strategies are needed to expand the reach of DSMES among the over 30 million persons living with diabetes in the United States [11]. DSMES is typically provided in the ambulatory practice setting in classes or via individual visits with a diabetes educator or nutritionist [12]. Adults with diabetes have high hospitalization rates for both diabetes-related and nonrelated diagnoses and high rates of 30-day readmissions when compared with persons without diabetes [13]. Therefore, hospital admissions present a critical opportunity not only for appropriate diagnosis and medical treatment but also for providing education to persons with diabetes.

Nurses, supported by patient care technicians (PCTs), provide much of inpatient care and are typically responsible for delivering patient education, including diabetes self-management education, at the bedside prior to discharge. Often diabetes specialty teams are not available, or such teams cannot meet the demand to teach all persons with diabetes. Integrating education into nursing unit workflow can present challenges. In the current health care environment, ever-increasing nursing staff workload and shortening lengths of stay impact the amount of time nurses and unit staff have available for patient care activities, including providing education [14-15]. In a survey of almost 3000 nurses on general medical-surgical units, 52% reported not having time to provide needed patient education on their last shift [16]. The use of technology to support education delivery in the hospital is one potential solution to these challenges. There is evidence that patients are willing to use tablet-based education programs and these programs can be effective for inpatient education [17-20].

Diabetes to Go is a diabetes education program that can be delivered to patients on a tablet computer via Web access [21]. The program provides diabetes survival skills education and consists of a 15-question validated knowledge test and short videos (most less than 3 minutes). It was designed to be used independently by the patient, and the full program takes 20 to 30 minutes to complete. The aim of this study was to evaluate nurse and PCT workflow, where workflow is defined as the frequency, duration, and pattern of activities, to identify opportunities for providing education. The results of this study were used to inform the design of implementing the Diabetes to Go intervention pragmatically in the hospital setting within

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e15658/

RenderX

existing nursing workflow with existing unit staff and minimal impact on workload.

Methods

Study Design

We conducted a time and motion study of nurses and PCTs on medical-surgical units of a large urban tertiary care hospital. A time and motion study is a quantitative data collection method where an observer continuously records the actions of a subject and, more specifically, the time and movements required to complete those actions [22]. Time and motion studies are often used to understand workflow to identify process efficiencies and improvements [22].

From May to July 2017, five trained observers conducted time and motion observations in 2-hour time blocks. The observers were all members of the research team; one observer was a medical assistant, while the others were bachelors- or masters-trained research assistants or coordinators without any clinical experience. During each 2-hour observation block, one observer shadowed a nurse and one observer shadowed a PCT, and each recorded the tasks, locations, and their durations. The 2-hour observation blocks were distributed across Monday through Saturday, from 10 am to 7 pm, which were considered by nursing to be the days and times most likely for education to be provided. Observations were scheduled for a specific date, time block, unit, and role (nurse or PCT). Two observers reported to the assigned unit at the assigned date and time and worked with the unit manager to find staff participants (one nurse and one PCT) who were willing to be observed by the study team. After the observers identified whom they would observe, they continuously recorded the nurse or PCT tasks and locations for 2 hours. The observers took a 1-hour break and then returned to the unit for an additional 2-hour observation period. Participants were not observed off the unit, as it was not relevant to the study and usually represented a personal break for the participant.

Setting and Participants

The research was conducted on three medical-surgical units within a 912-bed tertiary care medical center in Washington, DC. Two of the units are standard medical-surgical units. The third unit is a cardiac care unit, where most patients are recovering from cardiac surgery. We selected the units based on their high census numbers for adult patients with type 2 diabetes. Participants were nurses and PCTs who provided verbal consent to be observed as they performed their typical duties. To assure employee privacy and confidentiality, we did not collect descriptive information from the participants being observed, and the observation data could not be directly linked back to any individual. The MedStar Health Research Institute institutional review board approved the research.

Data Collection

Initial task and location categorizations were developed based on the Omaha System nursing taxonomy [23] and a time and

motion study of nurses by Schenk et al [24]. The task categories included teaching and guidance, treatment and procedures, case management, surveillance, electronic health record interaction, reading, communicating, and walking between locations. Location categories included patient room, hallway, team area at a computer, team area but not at a computer, medication room, supply room, nutrition room, and off unit. Early pilot testing demonstrated that it was difficult for observers, particularly nonclinical observers, to reliably discern the more specific task categorizations without disrupting the participants to ask what they were doing. In addition, when nurses are performing direct patient care, they frequently multitask (for example, educating the patient about a medication while administering the medication) and task switch, with blurred lines between when one task ends and another begins. Because the purpose of this study was to identify opportunities to provide education, we determined that it was important to know when the nurse or PCT entered a patient room, how long he or she engaged in direct patient care before leaving the room, and when he or she returned to the room, as these would affect the ability to provide education. The specific tasks of direct patient care and specific locations when staff were not in the patient room were deemed not important for the study. Therefore, task and location categories were simplified, and four task categories and three location categories were defined for use during the observations (Textbox 1).

To record observations, observers used a tablet computer to access a Web-based time and motion data collection tool, TimeCaT [25]. The TimeCaT interface allows the user to specify co-occurring task, location, and communication (Figure 1). Note that the TimeCaT communication domain was not used in this study. Instead, communication was classified as other activities in the task domain. When the user selects a new task or location, TimeCaT timestamps the data entry. The user can also enter notes attached to each data entry. The study team used this feature to record the patient's room number when in a patient room was selected as the location.

Prior to the start of data collection, the observers attended a 2-hour training to ensure common understanding of the study and observation procedures. The training included instruction on the purpose of the study, observation procedures, definition of each task and location category, and use of the TimeCaT data collection tool. After the classroom training, multiple paired observations were conducted to confirm interobserver reliability. TimeCaT includes a feature to calculate the kappa coefficient for paired observers. Through the commutative property, all observers were confirmed to be interreliable. Kappa values for consistency in naming each task and location ranged from 0.77 to 1.00, and kappa values for consistency in the proportion of time within each task and location ranged from 0.90 to 0.99, which indicated excellent agreement [26].

Textbox 1. Study task and location category definitions.

Task domain:

- Direct patient care: any in-person interaction with the patient
- Discharge activities: a specific type of direct patient care; any in-person interaction with the patient where discharge was specifically discussed
- Charting: interaction with the electronic health record
- Other activities: any task that did not fit one of the three previous categories, including, for example, retrieval of medications or supplies, communication with other health care team members, and travel between patients

Location domain:

- In a patient room: in a room occupied by a patient
- Not in a patient room: outside of a patient room but on the unit, including, for example, medication room, supply room, nurses' station, and hallway outside the patient rooms
- Off unit: not on the unit



Baker et al

Figure 1. TimeCaT interface for study.

Communication Co	End observation			
Ask direct patient care ehr interaction discharge other activities direct patient care so the direct	Observation log			ommunication
nsk direct patient care ehr interaction discharge other activities direct patient care so there activities direct patient care so there activities to the a	08:55:47 - Global note Observation started OK.			
ask direct patient care fire of patient care started at: 08:55:40 Duration: 00h 05m 01s Edst name Fix time Add note				
ask direct patient care so Started at: 00:55:48 Duration: 00h 05m 01s Exit name Fix time Add note				
Task direct patient care Store Duration: 00h 05m 01s 21B Edit name Fix time Add note				
direct patient care firect patient care<				
direct patient care ehr interaction discharge other activities direct patient care started at: 08:55:48 Duration: 00h 05m 01s Edit name Fix time Add note Location patient room off unit patient room off unit patient room off unit patient room Fix time Add note Edit name Fix time Add note				Task
Location patient room not in patient room fix time fix time fix time Add note 21B 21B 21B 21B 21B 21B 21B 21	Stop Detete Note for patient room	direct patient care	ehr interaction discharge other activities	direct patient care
Decetion Stop Detect patient room off unit Starfed at: 08 55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Fix time Add note	Add note 21B	Started at: 08:55:48 Duration: 00h 05m 01s Edit name Fix time		
Determinant Store patient room off unit Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Fix time Add note				
patient room off unit Store Delater Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Add mote				
Description Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Fix time Add note				
Location patient room not in patient room off unit patient room off unit Edit name Fix time Add note				
Determinant patient room off unit patient room Stop Determinant Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Fix time Add note				
patient room off unit Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s Edit name Fix time Add note	Stop. Delete	patient room		Location
Edit name Fix time Add note	00h 05m 00s	Started at: 08:55:49 Duration: 00h 05m 00s	a patient room off unit	patient room not
	Add note	Edit name Fix time		

Data Analysis

Data collected in TimeCat was exported to an Excel (Microsoft Office 365 ProPlus, Microsoft Corp) spreadsheet for manipulation, and statistical analyses were conducted using the statistics program SPSS Statistics version 19 (IBM Corp). Percentage of time spent on a task and in a location and mean duration of task and location sessions were calculated and compared across roles (nurse vs PCT), day of the week, time of day, and unit. Analysis of variance was used to test for significance. In addition, the number of sessions per hour on a given task or in a given location, number of patient rooms visited per hour, and mean time between visits to a given patient room were determined.

Results

Observation Summary

The study team conducted 92 2-hour observation sessions, resulting in 182.4 hours of observations. There were 46 sessions for 91.4 hours with nurses and 46 sessions for 91 hours with PCTs. The observations were conducted Monday through Saturday, between 10 am and 7 pm, on three units, including two general medical-surgical units and one cardiac care unit (Table 1).

 Table 1. Study participants by role and unit.

In many cases, the same participant was observed for two consecutive 2-hour blocks. It is possible the same participant was observed on multiple days, but we did not collect identifying information from the participants, and thus cannot confirm that possibility.

Percentage of Time on Task and in Location

Nurses spent on average approximately one-third (32%) of their time in direct patient care, including discharge-related activities completed with a patient. One-quarter (25%) of nurses' time on average was spent charting, and the remainder was spent on other activities such as retrieval of medications or supplies, communication with other health care team members, and travel between patients (Table 2). Nurses spent the bulk of their time (60%) on the unit but not in a patient room (Table 3); this included the nurses' station, hallway outside the patient room where nurses do much of their electronic health record charting on a computer workstation on wheels, medication room, and supply room. Compared with nurses, PCTs spent, on average, a significantly greater percentage of their time in direct patient care (42%; P=.001) and on other activities (54%, vs 43%; P=.003), while nurses spent more time charting (Table 2). Compared with nurses, PCTs spent, on average, a significantly greater percentage of their time in a patient room (47% vs 33%; *P*<.001; Table 3).

Task	Nurses observed	PCTs ^a observed
Medical-surgical unit 1	14	14
Medical-surgical unit 2	15	15
Cardiac care unit	17	17

^aPCT: patient care technician.

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e15658/

RenderX

Table 2. Percentage of time spent by task.

Task	Nurses, mean (SD)	PCTs ^a , mean (SD)	<i>P</i> value
Charting	25 (14.3)	4 (7.1)	<.001
Direct patient care	31 (16.6)	42 (14.8)	.001
Discharge activities	1 (2.5)	b	.14
Other activities	43 (18.3)	54 (15.2)	.003

^aPCT: patient care technician.

^bNot applicable.

Table 3. Percentage of time spent by location.

Location	Nurses, mean (SD)	PCTs ^a , mean (SD)	<i>P</i> value
In patient room	33 (15.7)	47 (16.8)	<.001
Not in patient room	60 (16.8)	42 (16.1)	<.001
Off unit	8 (12.9)	11 (14.5)	.24

^aPCT: patient care technician.

Task and Location Sessions

Nurses averaged 16.2 tasks per hour, which included 5.1 direct patient care tasks per hour. The mean length of a direct patient care session was 3:42 minutes, while charting sessions and discharge activities were slightly longer at 4:57 minutes and 4:28 minutes, respectively (Table 4). PCTs averaged 18.2 tasks per hour, of which 8.2 were direct patient care tasks. PCTs' mean session length was 3:02 minutes for direct patient care, 3:22 minutes for charting, and 3:27 minutes for other activities (Table 4). It is important to note that these averages are the result of many short sessions and fewer, longer sessions. For nurses, 56.37% (836/1483) of task durations were 2 minutes or less, and 38.23% (567/1483) were 1 minute or less. An even greater percentage of PCT task durations were short, with 61.99% (1039/1676) being 2 minutes or less and 44.27%

(742/1676) being 1 minute or less; 9.10% (135/1483) of nurse tasks and 6.68% (112/1676) of PCT tasks were longer than 10 minutes.

Nurses averaged 13.7 locations per hour, and PCTs averaged 19.6 locations per hour. Nurses spent an average of 3:41 minutes in a patient room whereas PCTs spent an average of 2:57 minutes in a patient room (P=.03; Table 5). Again, the location duration averages are the result of many short sessions and fewer, longer sessions. For nurses, 52.99% (683/1289) of location durations were 2 minutes or less, and 36.85% (475/1289) were 1 minute or less. For PCTs, 63.97% (1131/1768) of location durations were 2 minutes or less and 48.02% (849/1768) were 1 minute or less. For nurses, 11.64% (150/1289) of location durations were longer than 10 minutes, while for PCTs, 6.39% (1131/1768) were longer than 10 minutes.

Table 4. Session duration on task.

Task	Nurses, mean ^a (SD)	PCTs ^b , mean (SD)	P value
Charting	4:57 (6:44)	3:22 (5:24)	.06
Direct patient care	3:42 (5:05)	3:02 (4:12)	.07
Discharge activities	4:28 (6:59)	C	.50
Other activities	3:12 (5:54)	3:27 (7:59)	.42

^aMean session durations reported in minutes and seconds.

^bPCT: patient care technician.

^cNot applicable.



Table 5. Session duration by location.

Task	Nurses, mean ^a (SD)	PCTs ^b , mean (SD)	<i>P</i> value
In patient room	3:41 (4:58)	2:57 (4:12)	.03
Not in patient room	4:22 (7:12)	2:31 (5:37)	<.001
Off unit	15:20 (13:48)	17:42 (16:40)	.12

^aMean session durations reported in minutes and seconds.

^bPCT: patient care technician.

Room Visits

Nurses visited 5.3 (SD 2.2) and PCTs 9.4 (SD 4.0) patient rooms per hour. The mean time between nurse visits to a given room was 37:15 minutes and between PCT visits to a given room 33:28 minutes. In the 2-hour observation blocks, 36.7% (66/180) of rooms visited by a nurse being observed were only visited once by that nurse, and 42.6% (162/380) of rooms visited by a PCT being observed were only visited once by that PCT.

Day of Week, Time of Day, and Unit Comparisons

Comparisons of measures across day of the week were conducted to determine if there were differences that might make one day better or worse than another for providing education. There were no significant differences across day of the week for nurses or PCTs for percentage of time spent on a task category or in a given location. In addition, there were no significant differences in the mean number of task or location sessions per hour. For nurses only, there was a statistically significant difference in session duration for other activities, with a high on Saturday of 5:20 minutes and a low on Tuesday of 2:23 minutes. This trend was not observed in PCTs.

We also compared measures across time of day to determine if there were differences that might indicate that a given time of day would be better or worse for providing education. To make this comparison, we grouped observations that started from 10 am to 12 pm as morning, observations that started from 1 pm to 3 pm as midday, and observations that started from 4 pm to 5 pm as late afternoon. Nurses spent a significantly greater percentage of their time off the unit during midday (observation blocks that started at 1 pm, 2 pm, or 3 pm). Off unit session duration was also significantly longer in this time block. In addition, nurses spent significantly more time charting in the midday time block. There were no other significant differences across time of day for nurses. For PCTs, the percentage of time spent charting and the mean session length for charting were significantly greater during the late afternoon observation blocks (starting at 4 pm or 5 pm). There were no other significant differences by time of day for PCTs.

Across the three study units, there were no significant differences in study metrics for nurses. PCTs on the cardiac care unit generally had more and shorter sessions than the PCTs on the two medical-surgical units.

Discussion

Principal Findings

This time and motion study of nurses and PCTs on medical-surgical units revealed important findings about staff workflow in an urban tertiary care hospital, specifically about the potential to support tablet-delivered bedside diabetes education. While providing patient education is a nursing responsibility, our prior research showed that PCTs were interested in contributing to patient education activities [27], so we also considered the workflow of PCTs. Nurses visited an average of 5.3 patient rooms per hour, while PCTs visited 9.4 patient rooms per hour. The workflow of nurses and PCTs, constantly in and out of patient rooms, suggests an opportunity for either a nurse or PCT to deliver a tablet to the patient bedside. In addition, the average time between visits to a given room is consistent with bringing the tablet to a patient in one visit and retrieving it at the next visit. The average time between nurse visits to the same patient room was 37:15 minutes and between PCT visits was 33:28 minutes. This time span would allow the patient sufficient time to engage with the education. To our knowledge, there are no other studies in the literature reporting a room visit analysis similar to that reported here (ie, time between visits to the same room). These findings add to the body of knowledge on nursing workflow on inpatient medical-surgical units and demonstrate the feasibility of a nurse or PCT completing an activity that requires them to visit a patient room initially and then return to the same patient room within a timeframe that is neither immediate nor as long as an hour.

It is possible then, within existing workflow, to drop off and pick up a tablet computer for diabetes education delivery. However, the relatively short duration of direct patient care sessions, at an average of 3:42 minutes for nurses and 3:02 minutes for PCTs, could potentially limit the ability of the nurses and PCTs to spend much time with each patient on instruction in use of the technology platform or in answering questions about the content. This suggests that it would be important for the patient to be able to engage with the education independently. We also found that some rooms were visited only once by the nurse or PCT being observed, but we believe that this may be an artifact of the 2-hour observation periods and the observation of a single care team member. When a room is initially visited late in a given observation period, a return visit would not necessarily be expected until after that observation period had ended. In addition, other care team members may have visited those rooms.

RenderX

The finding that nurses spent approximately one-third of their time in a patient room in direct patient care is consistent with other studies in the literature, where time and motion studies report that nurses average 22% to 37% of their time in direct care activities [28-30] and 31% to 34% of their time in a patient room [24]. The average is somewhat higher for nurses on intensive care units at 41% to 50% [31-32].

Of perhaps greater relevance to capacity to deliver education is the length of time spent on individual tasks. We found that fully 38% of nursing tasks and 44% of PCT tasks were accomplished in less than one minute. The high percentage of short duration tasks indicates significant task switching and highlights the challenge of providing patients with effective in-person education or instruction in the use of the tablet computer within the current workflow. It is difficult to make comparisons between this study and other similar studies on duration of individual tasks and number of tasks per hour due to inconsistency in task definitions. In this study, we used four task categories, while other similar studies used, for example, 10 [28], 10 and 11 [33], 29 [34], and 41 [32] task categories, as dictated by the goals of the research. It is not surprising that a study with more specifically defined tasks would find more tasks per hour and tasks of shorter duration. In a study with more task categories, a participant might complete multiple individual tasks that would be classified as a single task of direct patient care in our study. For example, Cornell et al [33] reported more than 50% of tasks were completed in 30 seconds or less in an observation study of nurses on medical-surgical and pediatric oncology units that used 10 (medical-surgical) and 11 (pediatric oncology) task categories, and Douglas et al [32] found that nurses switched tasks an average of every 29 seconds in their study of adult and pediatric intensive care unit nurses where they used 41 task categories. Despite the differences in the number of task categories, these similar studies all conclude that nurses experience high levels of task switching and fragmented workflow [28,32-34].

Within the days and times of the study, there was no day of the week or time of day where nurses spend a greater percentage of their time in a patient room in direct patient care or have longer sessions in a patient room in direct patient care. Not surprisingly, nurses spent a significantly greater percentage of their time off the unit during midday, likely due to their lunch break. We conclude that, with the possible exception of midday, the data do not indicate that any day of the week or time of day, within the days and times observed, provides a better or worse opportunity for nurses and PCTs to deliver education.

There were several significant differences in nursing workflow compared to PCT workflow. These differences are due to the differences in responsibilities and patient load for the two groups. PCTs have little or no charting and discharge responsibilities. It is not surprising then that PCTs spend significantly more of their time in direct patient care; nurses spend a quarter of their time charting which leaves less time for direct patient care. In addition, on the study units, the PCTs are typically responsible for approximately twice as many patients as the nurses. It follows that PCTs would have more locations per hour and more tasks per hour as they divide their time among more patients. And while PCTs spend a greater portion of their time in direct patient care, the average duration of a direct patient care session is lower than a nursing direct patient care session. Overall, these results are consistent with either a nurse or PCT dropping off and picking up a tablet computer within their existing workflow.

Limitations

There were several limitations to this study. First, although the units in the study are typical medical-surgical and cardiac care units, the study was conducted in a single hospital. While this served our study purpose of designing a process to implement a diabetes education intervention in that hospital, it potentially limits generalizability of the study outcomes. Second, participants were chosen based on their willingness to be observed, which may have introduced selection bias, and they were aware that they were being observed, which may have influenced their decisions on how and where to spend their time. Observers attempted to mitigate this by explaining that they were objectively recording what the participants were actually doing and not making subjective judgments about what participants should be doing. In addition, we did not attempt to assess how the nurses prioritized their time. We assumed that if a nurse was not in a patient room, he or she had a higher priority task outside the patient room and was not available to provide education. We also did not attempt to characterize the specific tasks done with the patient. We assumed that any visit to a patient room could potentially be used to deliver the education program but did not gather data to support this assumption.

Conclusions

DSMES has been widely shown to be beneficial for persons with diabetes. In the hospital, nursing staff are responsible for providing patient education, but time and resource constraints often limit education delivery. This study generated data showing that nurses and PCTs make frequent short trips into patient rooms and constantly task switch. The data suggest that, within current workflow on hospital general medical-surgical nursing units, it would be feasible for nurses or PCTs to provide a technology-delivered diabetes education program to the bedside for patients to complete independently between staff visits to the room. Future research should pursue pragmatic implementation of delivering tablet-based patient education.

Acknowledgments

The National Institutes of Health National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases funded this work (R34 DK-109503). The authors would also like to thank the nurses and PCTs who participated in the study and the research associates who collected the observation data (Clayton Bourges, Jamie Brown, Kimberly Burke, Kimberly Cockey, and Kelly Rosendall).

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- Chrvala CA, Sherr D, Lipman RD. Diabetes self-management education for adults with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review of the effect on glycemic control. Patient Educ Couns 2016 Dec;99(6):926-943 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2015.11.003] [Medline: 26658704]
- 2. Fan L, Sidani S. Effectiveness of diabetes self-management education intervention elements: a meta-analysis. Can J Diabetes 2009 Jan;33(1):18-26. [doi: 10.1016/S1499-2671(09)31005-9]
- 3. Ellis SE, Speroff T, Dittus RS, Brown A, Pichert JW, Elasy TA. Diabetes patient education: a meta-analysis and meta-regression. Patient Educ Couns 2004 Jan;52(1):97-105. [Medline: <u>14729296</u>]
- 4. Brunisholz KD, Briot P, Hamilton S, Joy EA, Lomax M, Barton N, et al. Diabetes self-management education improves quality of care and clinical outcomes determined by a diabetes bundle measure. J Multidiscip Healthc 2014;7:533-542 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/JMDH.S69000] [Medline: 25473293]
- 5. Weaver RG, Hemmelgarn BR, Rabi DM, Sargious PM, Edwards AL, Manns BJ, et al. Association between participation in a brief diabetes education programme and glycaemic control in adults with newly diagnosed diabetes. Diabet Med 2014 Dec;31(12):1610-1614. [doi: 10.1111/dme.12513] [Medline: 24890340]
- 6. Duncan I, Birkmeyer C, Coughlin S, Li QE, Sherr D, Boren S. Assessing the value of diabetes education. Diabetes Educ 2009;35(5):752-760. [doi: 10.1177/0145721709343609] [Medline: 19783766]
- 7. Norris SL, Lau J, Smith SJ, Schmid CH, Engelgau MM. Self-management education for adults with type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of the effect on glycemic control. Diabetes Care 2002 Jul;25(7):1159-1171. [Medline: 12087014]
- Healy SJ, Black D, Harris C, Lorenz A, Dungan KM. Inpatient diabetes education is associated with less frequent hospital readmission among patients with poor glycemic control. Diabetes Care 2013 Oct;36(10):2960-2967 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc13-0108] [Medline: 23835695]
- 9. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Diabetes report card 2017 URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/pdfs/library/</u> <u>diabetesreportcard2017-508.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-10-17]
- Li R, Shrestha SS, Lipman R, Burrows NR, Kolb LE, Rutledge S. Diabetes self-management education and training among privately insured persons with newly diagnosed diabetes—United States, 2011-2012. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2014 Nov 21;63(46):1045-1049 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 25412060]
- 11. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National diabetes statistics report 2017 URL: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/</u> <u>data/statistics/statistics-report.html</u> [accessed 2019-10-17]
- 12. Powers MA, Bardsley J, Cypress M, Duker P, Funnell MM, Fischl AH, et al. Diabetes self-management education and support in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Educ 2017 Feb;43(1):40-53. [doi: 10.1177/0145721716689694] [Medline: 28118121]
- American Diabetes Association. Economic costs of diabetes in the U.S. in 2012. Diabetes Care 2013 Apr;36(4):1033-1046 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc12-2625] [Medline: 23468086]
- 14. Swiger PA, Vance DE, Patrician PA. Nursing workload in the acute-care setting: a concept analysis of nursing workload. Nurs Outlook 2016;64(3):244-254. [doi: 10.1016/j.outlook.2016.01.003] [Medline: 26944266]
- Bogossian F, Winters-Chang P, Tuckett A. "The pure hard slog that nursing is...": a qualitative analysis of nursing work. J Nurs Scholarsh 2014 Sep;46(5):377-388. [doi: <u>10.1111/jnu.12090</u>] [Medline: <u>25163354</u>]
- Ball JE, Murrells T, Rafferty AM, Morrow E, Griffiths P. "Care left undone" during nursing shifts: associations with workload and perceived quality of care. BMJ Qual Saf 2014 Feb;23(2):116-125 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjgs-2012-001767] [Medline: 23898215]
- 17. Sawyer T, Nelson MJ, McKee V, Bowers MT, Meggitt C, Baxt SK, et al. Implementing electronic tablet-based education of acute care patients. Crit Care Nurse 2016 Feb;36(1):60-70. [doi: <u>10.4037/ccn2016541</u>] [Medline: <u>26830181</u>]
- Cook DJ, Moradkhani A, Douglas KSV, Prinsen SK, Fischer EN, Schroeder DR. Patient education self-management during surgical recovery: combining mobile (iPad) and a content management system. Telemed J E Health 2014 Apr;20(4):312-317 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/tmj.2013.0219] [Medline: 24443928]
- Tait AR, Voepel-Lewis T, Chetcuti SJ, Brennan-Martinez C, Levine R. Enhancing patient understanding of medical procedures: evaluation of an interactive multimedia program with in-line exercises. Int J Med Inform 2014 May;83(5):376-384 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2014.01.011] [Medline: 24552970]
- 20. Kim JJ, Mohammad RA, Coley KC, Donihi AC. Use of an iPad to provide warfarin video education to hospitalized patients. J Patient Saf 2014 Feb 11;11(3):160-165. [doi: <u>10.1097/PTS.000000000000062</u>] [Medline: <u>24522209</u>]
- Magee MF, Khan NH, Desale S, Nassar CM. Diabetes to go: knowledge- and competency-based hospital survival skills diabetes education program improves postdischarge medication adherence. Diabetes Educ 2014 May;40(3):344-350. [doi: 10.1177/0145721714523684] [Medline: 24557596]
- Lopetegui M, Yen P, Lai A, Jeffries J, Embi P, Payne P. Time motion studies in healthcare: what are we talking about? J Biomed Inform 2014 Jun;49:292-299 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2014.02.017] [Medline: 24607863]
- 23. Martin KS, Monsen KA. The Omaha system. URL: https://www.omahasystem.org/ [accessed 2019-10-17]

RenderX

- 24. Schenk E, Schleyer R, Jones CR, Fincham S, Daratha KB, Monsen KA. Time motion analysis of nursing work in ICU, telemetry and medical-surgical units. J Nurs Manag 2017 Nov;25(8):640-646. [doi: 10.1111/jonm.12502] [Medline: 28853187]
- 25. TimeCaT 3.9 time capture tool. URL: <u>https://lopetegui.net/timecat/39/login/</u> [accessed 2019-10-17]
- 26. Gwet K. Handbook of Inter-Rater Reliability: The Definitive Guide to Measuring the Extent of Agreement Among Raters. 4th Edition. Gaithersburg: Advanced Analytics, LLC; 2014.
- 27. Smith KM, Baker KM, Bardsley JK, McCartney P, Magee M. Redesigning hospital diabetes education: a qualitative evaluation with nursing teams. J Nurs Care Qual 2019;34(2):151-157. [doi: 10.1097/NCQ.00000000000349] [Medline: 30028413]
- 28. Westbrook JI, Duffield C, Li L, Creswick NJ. How much time do nurses have for patients? A longitudinal study quantifying hospital nurses' patterns of task time distribution and interactions with health professionals. BMC Health Serv Res 2011 Nov 24;11:319 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-11-319] [Medline: 22111656]
- 29. Higgins LW, Shovel JA, Bilderback AL, Lorenz HL, Martin SC, Rogers DJ, et al. Hospital nurses' work activity in a technology-rich environment: a triangulated quality improvement assessment. J Nurs Care Qual 2017;32(3):208-217. [doi: 10.1097/NCQ.0000000000237] [Medline: 28541263]
- 30. Desjardins F, Cardinal L, Belzile E, McCusker J. Reorganizing nursing work on surgical units: a time-and-motion study. Nurs Leadersh (Tor Ont) 2008;21(3):26-38. [Medline: <u>18815469</u>]
- 31. Abbey M, Chaboyer W, Mitchell M. Understanding the work of intensive care nurses: a time and motion study. Aust Crit Care 2012 Feb;25(1):13-22. [doi: 10.1016/j.aucc.2011.08.002] [Medline: 21937236]
- 32. Douglas S, Cartmill R, Brown R, Hoonakker P, Slagle J, Schultz Van Roy K, et al. The work of adult and pediatric intensive care unit nurses. Nurs Res 2013;62(1):50-58 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NNR.0b013e318270714b] [Medline: 23222843]
- Cornell P, Riordan M, Townsend-Gervis M, Mobley R. Barriers to critical thinking: workflow interruptions and task switching among nurses. J Nurs Adm 2011 Oct;41(10):407-414. [doi: <u>10.1097/NNA.0b013e31822edd42</u>] [Medline: <u>21934427</u>]
- Cornell P, Herrin-Griffith D, Keim C, Petschonek S, Sanders AM, D'Mello S, et al. Transforming nursing workflow, part 1: the chaotic nature of nurse activities. J Nurs Adm 2010 Sep;40(9):366-373. [doi: <u>10.1097/NNA.0b013e3181ee4261</u>] [Medline: <u>20798619</u>]

Abbreviations

DSMES: diabetes self-management education and support **PCT:** patient care technician

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 29.07.19; peer-reviewed by K Monsen, PY Yen, D Chrimes; comments to author 14.09.19; revised version received 25.09.19; accepted 09.10.19; published 01.11.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Baker KM, Magee MF, Smith KM Understanding Nursing Workflow for Inpatient Education Delivery: Time and Motion Study JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e15658 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e15658/</u> doi:10.2196/15658 PMID:<u>34345775</u>

©Kelley M Baker, Michelle F Magee, Kelly M Smith. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 01.11.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Design of a Consumer Mobile Health App for Heart Failure: Findings From the Nurse-Led Co-Design of Care4myHeart

Leanna Woods^{1,2}, BN (Hons), GradCertNurs; Jed Duff³, BN, MN, PhD; Erin Roehrer⁴, BCom, BIS (Hons), PhD; Kim Walker¹, BAppSci, PhD; Elizabeth Cummings^{1,5}, BA, BIS (Hons), PhD

¹School of Nursing, University of Tasmania, Darlinghurst, Australia

²St Vincent's Private Hospital Sydney, Darlinghurst, Australia

⁴School of Technology, Environments and Design, University of Tasmania, Hobart, Australia

⁵School of Health Information Science, University of Victoria, Victoria, BC, Canada

Corresponding Author:

Leanna Woods, BN (Hons), GradCertNurs School of Nursing University of Tasmania 1 Leichhardt St Darlinghurst Australia Phone: 61 0285727930 Email: <u>leannaj@utas.edu.au</u>

Abstract

Background: Consumer health care technology shows potential to improve outcomes for community-dwelling persons with chronic conditions, yet health app quality varies considerably. In partnership with patients and family caregivers, hospital clinicians developed Care4myHeart, a mobile health (mHealth) app for heart failure (HF) self-management.

Objective: The aim of this paper was to report the outcomes of the nurse-led design process in the form of the features and functions of the developed app, Care4myHeart.

Methods: Seven patients, four family caregivers, and seven multidisciplinary hospital clinicians collaborated in a design thinking process of innovation. The co-design process, involving interviews, design workshops, and prototype feedback sessions, incorporated the lived experience of stakeholders and evidence-based literature in a design that would be relevant and developed with rigor.

Results: The home screen displays the priority HF self-management components with a reminder summary, general information on the condition, and a settings tab. The health management section allows patients to list health care team member's contact details, schedule medical appointments, and store documents. The My Plan section contains nine important self-management components with a combination of information and advice pages, graphical representation of patient data, feedback, and more. The greatest strength of the co-design process to achieve the design outcomes was the involvement of local patients, family caregivers, and clinicians. Moreover, incorporating the literature, guidelines, and current practices into the design strengthened the relevance of the app to the health care context. However, the strength of context specificity is also a limitation to portability, and the final design is limited to the stakeholders involved in its development.

Conclusions: We recommend health app development teams strategically incorporate relevant stakeholders and literature to design mHealth solutions that are rigorously designed from a solid evidence base and are relevant to those who will use or recommend their use.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14633) doi:10.2196/14633

KEYWORDS

RenderX

heart failure; mobile health (mHealth); mobile apps; self-management; mobile phone; patient involvement

³School of Nursing and Midwifery, University of Newcastle, Newcastle, Australia

Introduction

The management of chronic conditions is an important public health challenge [1]. Globally, 26 million people live with heart failure (HF) [2], a chronic condition with considerable economic burden [3] that places great stress on patients, caregivers, and health care services [2]. Supporting patients and caregivers in long-term HF care is essential [2] with self-management linked to better quality of life, lower mortality, and readmission rates [4]. For these reasons, self-management is supported by health care policy [5,6] and is the mainstay for disease management in HF [4,7]. However, as with many chronic conditions, patients with HF find it difficult to follow self-care advice because it can be complex and challenging to sustain behavior change over the long term [4].

In an era of rapid technological advancement, there is a growing interest in consumer digital health to help with improving health. Out of the 318,000 plus mobile health (mHealth) applications (apps) available to consumers across the world [8], an abundance of health apps are available for self-monitoring [5] with condition management apps now accounting for 40% of apps [8]. The widespread interest among patients with chronic conditions to use health technologies stretches across health status, age, and other sociodemographic variables [9]. The quantity and variety of mHealth apps available present an overwhelming choice for consumers [8,10], often without guidance from their health care provider [10].

From the health provider perspective, the lack of evidence regarding the effectiveness of mHealth apps to improve health care outcomes limits their addition to treatment protocols [10]. Particular concerns are around the evidence of consumer apps regarding accuracy, efficacy, and security [10], and the inconsistent impact on disease control and health care utilization [11]. Most apps are developed outside health care systems [10], the average app quality is often low [8], and some may even threaten patient safety and privacy [12]. mHealth apps are neither yet established for widespread and sustained use nor embedded in the Australian health policy [5]. More locally, our health service's HF team does not currently recommend a HF self-management app to patients. However, the body of evidence regarding the health impacts of mHealth apps is expanding [5,8], exampled by the growing number of clinical trials in recent years [10], and the value of mHealth to improve health care delivery is high among providers [10].

If we are to embrace consumer digital health care for its potential to address the burden of chronic conditions, interventions need to be well designed, evidence-based, and fit-for-purpose for health care providers and health care consumers alike. With this in mind, the aim of this research was to use co-design processes to develop a consumer mHealth intervention for HF self-management that is both relevant to stakeholders and developed with rigor. This paper reports the outcomes of the nurse-led design process in the form of the features and functions of the developed app, *Care4myHeart*.

Methods

Methodology

This research was informed by the Design Science Research Cycles proposed by Hevner [13] and refined by the research team [14]. Hevner's framework consists of 3 cycles: design, relevance, and rigor. The relevance cycle consists of context-specific inputs from the environment, and the rigor cycle incorporates theories and methods from the existing knowledge base [13]. Data from both cycles were incorporated into the design cycle where the innovation was developed and iteratively refined [13].

Design Process

The systematic design and development followed the Stanford University's Design Thinking Process of innovation [15]. The 5-stage process enlisted incorporated empathizing with stakeholders, defining the health care challenge, ideating possible solutions, creating a rapid prototype, and testing with end users [15]. Embedded in the research is co-design. Co-design is a design-led process incorporating creative and participative principles and tools to actively involve a diverse group of stakeholders to explore, develop, and test solutions to shared challenges [16]. Clinicians, patients, and family caregivers were recruited from our health service, a large metropolitan tertiary hospital campus specializing in cardiac care in metropolitan Sydney, Australia. Clinicians included 2 nurse practitioners, 1 nurse consultant, a dietitian, a physiotherapist, a pharmacist, and a cardiologist. Design activities were led by a cardiac clinical nurse specialist and occurred on the hospital campus or via email as required. Ethical approval was granted from the University of Tasmania and St Vincent's Private Hospital Sydney. First, we present the design processes enlisted in the empathize and define phase, followed by creative, dynamic processes within the ideate and prototype phase.

Empathize and Define

Interviews were conducted with 7 patients, 4 family caregivers, and 7 clinicians to identify experiences, challenges, and opportunities regarding the lived experience of the main stakeholders. The following design artefacts—material objects that can be viewed by others, used to challenge perceptions, and inspire new ideas [17]—were created by the research team from analysis of the data:

- 1. Journey map: a list of daily self-care activities and associated emotional responses.
- 2. Stakeholder map: personal and professional persons involved in self-care.
- 3. Personas: 4 diverse characters representing patient needs and insights [18].
- 4. Current care summary: health professional's critique of self-care support [19].
- 5. Clinical relevance information: considerations for the effective implementation of the mHealth app [19].

The design brief was developed by the research team (authors 1, 2, 4, and 5) from analyzing the design artefacts. It is a result of the composite of the design artefacts as interpreted by the

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

research team. The design priorities within the brief were to (1) address medication and symptom management challenges, (2) involve some form of self-care plan, and (3) manage all stakeholders in care, as well as being evidence-based, useful, simple, and easy to use [19].

Ideate and Prototype

A subset of 11 participants representing each of the three stakeholder groups (seven clinicians, three patients, one family caregiver) participated in two workshops and 4 months of iterative prototype development in 2017 [20]. This subset of participants will hereafter be referred to as co-design team members. Firstly, design artefacts were actively used in timed and focused group activities within the workshops resulting in a storyboard of the initial design on a whiteboard. Thereafter, individual co-design team members met with the design lead to refine the prototype referring to the design artefacts and other resources as required. A recurrent analysis of the academic literature, local policies, national guidelines, standards, online resources, and self-management tools ensured consistency with the evidence base. Co-design team members identified these resources as needed and referred to them intermittently throughout the development. The skills, knowledge, and experience of each co-design team member was incorporated in version updates which involved an ongoing and collaborative negotiation between co-design team members to decide on the content. The final software version reported in this paper represents the outcomes of the design cycle as the team's

collective decisions regarding the features and functions of the app.

Results

The findings elicited throughout the co-design process are reported alongside each app component in a justification of the final app design. First, we present an overview of the app and thereafter describe the app's 3 main sections.

Design Overview

Care4myHeart is an evidence-based, modular, patient-facing consumer mHealth app for Android and iOS. The app interface consists of 3 main sections: (1) the *home screen*, (2) the *health management* section, and (3) the *My Plan* section. The home screen is the initial contact with the app's interface and contains the priority and daily components of HF self-management, reminder summary, general information on the condition and a settings tab (see Figure 1). As much of the self-management work for patients with long-term conditions is associated with management of medical documentation, medical appointments, and health care team interactions, health management tools are included in the app's design and are reported under the heading *health management* (see boxed sections, Figure 1). The *My Plan* section includes nine components of HF self-management and the favorites option (see Figure 2).

The three main sections of the app are described further with a description of the rationale behind the design.





RenderX

Woods et al

Figure 2. The Care4myHeart app "My Plan" section.

Tels	tra 🔶	3:22 pm	0 ¥ 679	4 m)
К н	lome	My Plan	Favourites	\heartsuit
0				
	Medication	S		=
- M	Symptoms		•	=
Ś,	Exercise		•	=
	Weight		•	=
ů	Fluid		\bigcirc	=
	Wellbeing		\bigcirc	=
ייק	Diet		\bigcirc	=
V.	Blood Pres	sure & Pulse	\bigcirc	=
Y	My Future		\bigcirc	=



Section 1: Home Screen

 Table 1 presents the home screen design which comprises the

 My Plan subsection, HF information, today's alerts, and settings.

 Table 1. Care4myHeart's home screen design and rationale.

Subsection	Item	Rationale
My Plan icons	Nine self-management components; <i>fa-vorites</i> appear on home screen	Design priority to involve some kind of self-care plan; clinicians wanted individualized care plan which involves the patient and family; standards
		[21] and recommendations [7] for the ongoing management of HF^a .
Heart failure information	Information pages: overview, symptoms, and treatments	Design priority to have an evidence-based resource that would be useful, simple, and easy to use; clinicians wanted early, regular, clear, appropriate, basic, and needs-based educational material; health literacy considerations; the credible source for the information was the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22].
Today's alerts	List of tasks to be completed	The literature highlights the key measures to track in HF and the impor- tance of setting self-care goals [23-25].
Settings	Enter baseline data and set goals	The team referred to the key measures to track in HF and recommendations to set self-care goals [23-25].

^aHF: heart failure.

My Plan

RenderX

This subsection is based on the principles within the Australian standards [21] and recommendations [7] for the ongoing management of HF which emphasize the need for self-care education and support [7]. The core requirements of these standards are the provision of clear and reliable information on symptoms, exacerbating factors, and both medical and lifestyle management [7]. The benefit of My Plan subsection is the

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14633

modular approach providing an option as to which subsections are pertinent, in appreciation that individually tailored management plans are recommended as a tool to support care coordination [21] and optimize wellness. For relevance to the health care context, clinicians believed individualized care planning could be improved in current practice with a key design priority to involve a self-care plan. The favorites function—allowing users to select their individual priority *My Plan* components—displays important self-management

subsections on the home screen. Having favorites displayed on the home screen was especially relevant as it actively facilitates the involvement of patients and family in individualized care planning during the set-up process, through choice of components from the *My Plan* list *and* number of components based on their preferences and goals.

Heart Failure Information

HF information, written in plain English including an overview of the condition, common symptoms, and treatments, is found via a button on the home screen accessible by patients and their family. The information was sourced from the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22] and deemed an appropriate inclusion by clinicians and patients alike. The HF information section provides an opportunity to communicate educational material in patient-friendly language as a useful, clearly displayed repository of evidence-based information, as prioritized by clinicians and noted in the design brief. Clinicians recognized that educational material for patients with HF should be given early, regularly and should be clear, appropriate, basic, and needs-based. Previous work with health writers for the website content was discussed in the design workshops, and thus, paragraph sizes were limited to 4 to 5 lines, and large text sizes were used to improve readability for patients. Providing a HF information summary clearly visible on the home page was deemed important by the co-design team who often encounters

Table 2. The health management section design and rationale.

family members asking for details about the condition and its treatments.

Today's Alerts

A summary list of self-management tasks for the user to complete for the day (today's alerts) was a priority design inclusion. Local clinicians believed that follow-up with patients should be improved in current care to aid memory. The co-design team members considered reminders and scheduling important functions of the app to be addressed and are, therefore, included features in the alerts summary.

Settings

Baseline self-management data and patient goals are personalized in the app's settings. The co-design team members prioritized patient ownership, interactivity, and tracking as important for the user experience. In the app settings, the key measures to track [23-25] or goals to be set relate to weight, fluid restriction volume, blood pressure (BP), pulse, daily steps, and number of exercise videos to be viewed daily.

Section 2: Health Management

The *health management* section of the app provides the opportunity for users to enter medical appointments into a calendar, digitally store medical documents, and list contact details for all personnel involved in their care. The design and rationale are summarized in Table 2.

Subsection	Item	Rationale
Appointments	Add medical appointments including detail	Patients experienced challenges managing multiple appointments with family caregivers often assisting; clinicians believed follow-up and connected care is not done well in the health service; scheduling and reminders were a priority; reviewed current tools for documenting clinic and doctor visits [23,25].
My Docs	Store, review, and share test results, letters, and referrals	Some patients wanted test results but may misplace documentation; clinicians wanted to include or track data, facilitate team communication, and maximize and join care; reviewed tools to document health records [23,25]; hospital's discharge checklist contains echocardiogram results [21].
My Team	Contact details of emergency contact person and health professionals	Patients frequently liaise with their health care team but experience poor informa- tion sharing between health care providers; a design priority was to manage all stakeholders in care well and facilitate team communication; referred to the rec- ommendations [7] and standards [21] for multidisciplinary care in HF ^a ; the liter- ature highlights the importance of team communication [24] and provides tools to document their contact details [23-25]; the hospital's HF discharge checklist contains postdischarge care and follow-up details [21]

^aHF: heart failure

Appointments

The appointments tab contains a calendar to add, review, and set reminders for medical appointments with the ability to add detail needed for the appointment. The HF self-management literature lists the importance of keeping track of clinic and doctor visits [23,25]. Locally, clinician's critique of current self-management support is that follow-up care and connected care is not done well, and the co-design team prioritized *scheduling and reminders* as design priorities. From the patients' perspective, there were reported challenges managing multiple medical appointments as some choose to take notes immediately after appointments to summarize the conversation to capture

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14633

the complexity of care. Especially, necessary for those living in rural areas who need to travel for specialized medical care, careful coordination of appointments effectively could improve time away from loved ones, avoid early wake-ups, and missing meals or medication doses. Furthermore, some family caregivers reported feeling like project managers, regularly assisting with scheduling, and attending medical appointments causing feelings of being overwhelmed with caregiver responsibilities. These important patient- and family-centered considerations were incorporated in design improvements of the appointments section.

My Docs

The My Docs (documents) section provides an opportunity to store, review, and share test results, letters, and referrals. Documenting health records [23,25] is important in managing one's health, and the health service's HF discharge checklist contains echocardiogram results (Appendix F [21]) for effective communication when moving between care settings. During workshops, the co-design team determined that it was relevant to the patient persona who want to know echocardiogram and pathology results but may periodically misplace this documentation. From the perspective of clinicians, a design priority was to include or track patient data for the purposes of reviewing this data later. The My Docs section was seen as a way for the patient to facilitate communication between the health care team, to better maximize and join care between health care providers and settings.

My Team

My Team lists the contact details of the user's emergency contact person and the health professionals relevant to their care. The recommendations [7] and standards [21] for multidisciplinary care demonstrate the importance of patients engaging effectively with their care providers through, for example, communication with health professionals [24] and documenting their contact details [23-25]. The hospital's discharge checklist contains specific details regarding the person(s) responsible for postdischarge care and follow-up in the community (Appendix F [21]). This section was considered relevant by all stakeholders throughout the app's design. Patients may have an available and approachable multidisciplinary team, foster relationships with respect and trust with doctors and nurses in their health care team and seek care regularly.

However, participants also reported poor information sharing between health care providers and may be unsure who else is providing care for them commonly relying on memory. The stakeholder map identified that the patient's spouse and general practitioner are the most likely personal and professional involved in HF self-management. Other members of the family and the pharmacist were also frequently involved, followed by a person's employer or friends and specialist. In terms of the relevance of the My Team section to health care providers, clinicians wanted a tailored care plan that includes the multidisciplinary care team to ensure that care was holistic, and the design brief emphasizes the importance of managing all stakeholders in care well. Clinicians communicated their concerns of health inequality as some patients have poor access to specific multidisciplinary team members. Finally, during design workshops, the co-design team prioritized team communication as a priority function. These factors resulted in a group decision to include a list of names and details of all persons involved in the care of a person with HF.

Section 3: My Plan

This section includes nine subsections of HF self-management, and the favorites option and is summarized in Table 3. Each of the nine self-management subsections (listed in no particular order) were included because they are considered as the key in the ongoing management in HF and a relevant, useful, and helpful inclusion by patients, family caregivers, and clinicians. This is based on the local clinical service framework which supports that all patients with HF *should have access to individually tailored, disease management*, and rehabilitation services offered on an outpatient or community basis (p. 29 [21]).



Table 3. The My Plan section design and rationale

Subsection	Item	Rationale
Symptoms	Infographic of common signs and symp- toms; help seeking information; understand- ing deterioration information	Patients reported frequent, varied symptoms. Some were frustrated by multiple, interacting, and complex symptoms or lacked understanding of the treatment ra- tionale in lessening symptom burden; the design brief highlighted the importance of addressing symptom management challenges; the co-design team wanted infor- mation and self-help which is visual and simple; source of the infographic was the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22]; when deciding on the content for the
		information and advice pages, HF ^a patient information booklets [23,24], the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22] and the chronic HF action plan [24] were referred to.
Medications	Medication, previous medications, and aller- gy list; medicine information; diuretic plan	Clinicians believed medication management should be better supported; patients reported challenges with managing their medications with caregivers often involved; medication information was an important design feature, with specific insights and expertise provided by the pharmacist; the team referred to HF medicine information in patient education booklets [23-25] which includes a medication list template [23], reviewed information on the National Prescriber Scheme Medicine Wise website [26] and the flexible diuretic regime in the hospital's HF discharge checklist [21].
Fluid	Visual representation of jug at volume of fluid restriction; user enters oral fluid intake throughout the day	Patients experienced challenges with maintaining fluid restrictions; the co-design team wanted tracking with feedback and an interactive interface; fluid-related HF information and advice [24,25,27], local guidelines [22,27], tools and guidelines for documenting fluid intake [23,25,27] and previous qualitative research on fluid restriction adherence [28] were referred to when deciding on content.
Diet	Healthy eating; low salt (sodium) eating including label reading and foods to avoid	Patients wanted general information only; caregivers often prepare meals; specific insights and expertise were provided from the clinical dietitian on the co-design team; information and advice on healthy eating including reducing salt [23-25,29], the <i>healthy eating</i> section of the Heart Foundation website [30] were referred to during the design.
Weight	Record daily weight with 7-day graph; inter- active, color-coded feedback and pop up alerts	Patients may not be accurate or remember their daily weight; clinicians wanted to include or track HF-related data in an interactive, visual, and tailored format; the cardiac nurse consultant mainly designed the feedback system; information on fluid retention including documenting daily weight and guidelines for help seeking were referred to [23-25,27].
Blood pressure (BP) and Pulse	Record and store BP and pulse measurements	A patient suggested this subsection and the cardiologist supported its inclusion; patient booklets supported intermittent documentation of BP [23,25] and a recent BP and pulse is included in the hospital's HF discharge checklist [21].
My Future	Information and prompts to <i>decide</i> on a plan, <i>discuss</i> this with others, speak to your <i>doctor</i> , and plan what happens to your <i>de-fibrillator</i>	Clinicians suggested the inclusion of information on advance care planning; the team referred to the local advance care planning website [31] and palliative care recommendations [7].
Well-being	Interactive depression screening tool; at risk or low risk results screen	This subsection was suggested by a patient; patients frequently reported anxiety and worry; emotional support was a priority function; the team reviewed the local depression screen tool (Patient Health Questionnaire-2, PHQ-2 score) in use at the hospital [32,33] and reviewed psychological care recommendations for HF [7].
Exercise	Step counter with 7-day graph; 3× exercise videos demonstrated by physiotherapist (balance, upper limb, and lower limb) with 7-day graph	Patients reported using their smartphone's step counter, appreciated supervised physical exercise, and set their own exercise goals; clinicians wanted to include or track data; the physiotherapist designed the exercise program, using the Otago exercise program [34] as a guide.

^aHF: Heart failure.

Symptoms

XSL•FO RenderX

This subsection includes an infographic containing the common signs and symptoms of HF, information to assist in appropriate help seeking, and information about worsening HF. This subsection was an important inclusion in the app because patients frequently reported symptoms such as breathlessness, urinary frequency, sleep disturbance, fatigue, exhaustion and nighttime breathlessness, anxiety, and agitation. Patients said symptoms. Other patients lacked understanding of the treatment rationale in lessening symptom burden. During workshop activities, the co-design team decided it was a design priority to include information and self-help in a visual and simple format. The infographic representing common HF symptoms was sourced, with approval, from the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22]. Hyperlinks to further information and advice pages are accessed through this infographic, and it was collated from

they were frustrated by multiple, interacting, and complex

patient information booklets [23,24], the St Vincent's Heart Health website [22], the chronic HF action plan [24] as well as the multidisciplinary team members themselves based on their clinical experience and expertise.

Medication

The medication component includes a list of current medications, previous medications, an allergy list, medicine information, and the patient's own diuretic plan. Clinicians thought it appropriate to facilitate improved medication management as a component that should be improved in current care. The pharmacist on the co-design team provided specific insight into the design of this subsection. Patients reported the disruption to their routine when medication prescriptions were changed and the inconsistent documenting of medication lists with some writing changes on scrap paper or even forgetting important changes in the reality of daily life. Family caregivers are sometimes involved in reminders, and patients reported taking tablets with them during outings; so, these realities of the daily management of medications were incorporated into the design of this subsection. During workshop activities where the subsection was further refined, the co-design team members prioritized medication information as an important design feature. The cardiac nurse consultant regularly caring for indigenous Australians saw value in including the color of the medication as a visual reminder. In regard to the literature, medication is a reported important component of HF self-management as per the information contained within the patient education booklets [23-25] which provides a written medication list template [23] and by the hospital literature with the flexible diuretic regime listed in the hospital's HF discharge checklist (Appendix F [21]). The National Prescriber Scheme Medicine Wise website [26] was also reviewed for general medicine information.

Fluid

This subsection comprises of the important fluid restriction guideline for HF. The page displays a visual representation of a measuring jug at the volume of fluid restriction tailored to the patient's restriction volume in the settings (commonly 1200 mL or 1500 mL per day). The jug gradually fills as users enter oral fluid intake throughout the day. Restricting fluid intake is likely the most important method to prevent fluid congestion alongside taking diuretic medications; however, patients commonly reported challenges with maintaining fluid restrictions in daily life, especially with thirst. Clinicians wanted to include or track data, and during design workshops, the co-design team emphasized that user feedback and an interactive interface were important. Information and advice [24,25,27], local guidelines [22,27], and tools and guidelines regarding documenting fluid intake [23,25,27] were local and national literature sources considered during the design. Previous qualitative research conducted in the same clinical setting regarding fluid restriction adherence was also referred to [28].

Diet

RenderX

The diet component includes information for healthy eating, low salt (sodium) eating, label reading, and foods to avoid. Patients reported that they were not necessarily interested in calorie counting, so general information and advice on healthy eating including reducing salt [23-25,29], recipe suggestions and the *healthy eating* section of Heart Foundation website [30] were consulted. These resources were deemed relevant to family caregivers who commonly prepare and/or assist with meal planning and cooking. Recommendations, advice, and insight regarding nutritional education were provided by the clinical dietitian on the co-design team.

Weight

Daily weight management in this subsection of the app gives the user the ability to record daily weight, view a 7-day weight trend on a bar graph, receive color-coded feedback based on this data and pop up alerts depending on stability of that day's weight in comparison to the dry weight set in the settings tab. Information on fluid retention including documenting daily weight and guidelines for help seeking [23-25,27] throughout the literature was consulted, alongside specialist input from the 2 nurse practitioners on the co-design team who regularly assisted in managing the variations in weight due to fluid congestion in worsening HF. The patients interviewed had variable understandings regarding fluid management, reporting what they knew about dry weight and the concern about going 2 kg over their dry weight. Clinicians thought that the weight section was highly important to include in the apps design, specifically around tracking weight data over the longer term. The co-design team believed having an interactive and visual interface that was tailored to patient parameters improved its utility. The nurse consultant was particularly involved in the colorful design of the feedback alert system when weights varied from the dry weight.

Blood Pressure and Pulse

For some, self-monitoring of BP and pulse is important in HF. This My Plan subsection provides the option to record and store BP and pulse measurements. Clinicians generally supported the inclusion of patient data to track them; however, the inclusion of recording BP and pulse specifically, was inconsistent. One patient initially suggested the inclusion and the cardiologist agreed to it; however, the other clinicians believed it was not important enough to include especially comparative to other daily measures to track in HF. A second patient who does not self-monitor this data did not see it necessary to include in the app. Through ongoing discussions, it was decided this subsection would be included in the final design as the literature supports the intermittent documentation of BP [23,25]. Furthermore, the hospital's discharge checklist specifies recording a postural BP (measurements taken while sitting and standing) and nature of the pulse as either regular, irregular, or paced (Appendix F [21]).

My Future

This subsection relates to the long-term planning required for patients with HF. This section contains information and prompts to decide on a plan, discuss this with others, speak to their doctor, and plan what happens to their defibrillator (an implantable medical device) if they have one. The inclusion of this section was deemed relevant by clinicians, and patients on the co-design team agreed to its inclusion without providing specific input into its content. The team reviewed the local

advance care planning website [31] and palliative care recommendations for the multidisciplinary care of people with HF [7] as key literature sources.

Well-Being

The well-being component represents the psychological aspect of self-management. It contains an interactive depression screening tool, at risk or low risk results screens and information and advice pages. This section was suggested by a patient on the co-design team during the second design workshop as they felt it necessary to address the emotional support needed for people living with HF. In the interviews, patients reported the frequency of anxiety and worry. Patient needs included family, nature, mindfulness, and happiness demonstrated in 1 patient persona who balances quality of life with safety in HF in her pursuit to maintain well-being. The co-design team then conducted a literature review of the psychological care recommendations for HF [7], and clinicians communicated their of the depression screen tool (Patient Health use Questionnaire-2, PHQ-2 score) [32,33] routinely used in current practice. The PHQ-2 store is a 2-item validated questionnaire designed for the initial assessment of depression and anxiety in the primary care setting [32,33] and precedes referral for specialized care in the local hospital setting.

Exercise

The exercise component has a step counter with 7-day graphical representation of daily steps. There was an inclusion of 3 exercise videos demonstrated by the physiotherapist—balance, upper limb, and lower limb—with a 7-day graph. Patient interviews uncovered that patients were using their smartphone's step counter, appreciate supervised physical exercise and set exercise goals, for example one patient setting a 2 km daily walk. Clinicians valued ability to track patient data in considering the relevance to the patient group, and physiotherapist on the co-design team designed the exercise program to the specific context. The Otago exercise program to prevent falls in older adults [34], a resource commonly referred to for this patient population, formed the basis of the content of the balance and lower-limb exercises.

Discussion

Principal Findings

We have presented the final design of the *Care4myHeart* app which includes the home screen, a health management section, and a My Plan section. With the goal to support local patients with HF self-management and representing the opinions and perspectives of those who would use or recommend the novel app, we enlisted a co-design methodology. The strength of the context-specific co-design process to elicit the final design was the access to, and ongoing involvement of, key stakeholders and the relevant literature. However, the strength of context specificity is also a limitation to portability, and the final design is limited to the stakeholders involved in its development. These key strengths and limitations are explained further.

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14633

XSL•FO RenderX

Strengths of the Co-Design Process to Achieve the Final Design

The greatest strength of the co-design process to achieve the design outcomes was the involvement of clinicians, patients, and family caregivers. Drawing on best practice, the literature supports using collaborative, team-based processes to develop mHealth interventions [35]. The benefit of the approach to design was strategically coordinating stakeholder involvement within each development stage. As we progressed from the empathize and define phase to the ideate and prototype phase, we were able to achieve the intermediate design goals to input into the subsequent phases, ensuring efficiency of development to achieve the final design.

First, in the empathize and define phase, stakeholders were individually interviewed to understand their experiences, ensuring perspectives and opinions were appropriately defined. Appreciating the various interests of different stakeholders [35] by interviewing patients, caregivers and clinicians separately ensured a good understanding of health care challenge to be addressed in the design from many different standpoints. However, it was the careful emphasis on the define phase-where these experiences were visually represented in poster format-which facilitated cross-stakeholder empathy. Referred to as a mutual learning [36], knowledge transfer between different stakeholders was maximized [35] in this process. Patient personas were a way to represent the important health care consumer voice, as patients are often passive in health care improvement activities [37] and traditionally excluded from design efforts [17]. It has previously been shown that the benefit of documenting patient narratives on preferences, beliefs, and values is that it legitimizes their preferences [38]. Equally, it was important to interview caregivers in HF, who in other settings have expressed distrust towards the health system due to feelings of role strain [39]. As a vessel for positive change in health care, the empathize and define phase in co-design presents a method of inclusion and mutual respect, ensuring that for caregivers (and indeed all stakeholders) are more explicitly involved in the design of disease-management interventions as recommended by Burke and colleagues (p. 736 [39]). The benefit of representing stakeholder experiences separately gives relevance to their specific needs and insights to be considered in the subsequent design stage.

Second, bringing stakeholders together was beneficial in the ideation phase for a fit-for-purpose design. Collaborative practices support design features that would be accepted by potential users and are technically feasible [35]. As suggested by Skeels and Pratt [36], the role of team members as partners in the design process was emphasized in our design process, allowing for the creation of a collaborative group dynamic where participants addressed each other directly [36] in design workshops. However, in this research, we were limited by the small number of patients who chose to attend the workshops. To account for this, design activities included the use of the design artefacts, commonly used in design workshops as a design strategy to provoke an alternate way of thinking, challenge perceptions or raise questions about conventions and assumptions [17]. Design artefacts were considered a practical tool for co-design, spurring creativity, and supporting

meaningful participation [16] through discussion and collaborative decision making to achieve the conceptual design of the app by the end of the second workshop.

Finally, in the prototype phase, all stakeholders provided feedback independently to refine the wireframes. The overarching principal was that the design reflected the ideas generated by the group [36] even though stakeholder involvement was done individually. Content was written by clinicians with the relevant expertise, checked by patients for clarity, and iteratively refined until consensus was achieved. One-to-one feedback sessions facilitated a hands-on assessment of the digital prototype version for review. To maximize honest feedback and in appreciation of their voluntary participation, the nurse-lead offered a safe, respectful, and relaxed environment. Updating the prototype quickly meant they were engaged and valued in the creation of the innovation.

Another noteworthy contribution of this research was incorporating the literature, guidelines, and current practices into the design which strengthened the relevance of the app to the health care context. Clinicians aspired to develop this app as a self-management tool to be an adjunct offering in addition to existing HF care. To support clinicians in providing the expert care they aspired to provide, they were unanimous, it needed to include the locally relevant evidence-based information and be consistent with the self-management support literature they provide. The app aimed to supplement (not replace) other traditional formats of patient education (eg, patient information booklets [23-25]) as interventions that emphasize and reinforce the complexity of HF have been considered particularly valuable [4]. Anderson and Emmerton [5] suggest pairing app interventions with health care professional input, advising against leaving consumers to their mobile devices without periodic check-ups (p. 594 [5]). The purposeful integration of the app to the health care setting is undoubtedly more likely to be achieved if it is developed within an existing health care environment, with only 2% of existing consumer mHealth apps connecting and communicating with provider health systems [10]. Embedded practices and policies were, therefore, incorporated from early in the app's design to ensure consistency with the local execution of evidence-based care.

Limitations of the Co-Design Process

The outcomes of the design are limited by the stakeholders involved in the project. Each person had a role to play to positively impact the final design but also the potential to limit the design. For example, the nurse lead who facilitated the design activities had limited design experience and, thus, learned co-design processes as the project developed. A skilled facilitator in co-design chooses the right tools and provides the right environment to engage and inspire [16]. In addition, study participants were drawn from local clinicians, patients, and family caregivers who were a self-selecting group of volunteers. Therefore, the design outcomes are based perspectives from this limited, context-specific group of stakeholders, which would have biased the findings. From an organizational point of view, the hospital or university venture needed to be formalized as a research project which had implications on recruitment. In this case, ethical approval was required to obtain patient and family caregiver participation which means that not all target end users could be involved. Recruited participants were those with adequate literacy to understand the information sheet and consent form, and confidence to collaboratively engage with various stakeholders, many of whom are in positions of power in the health care setting. Future co-design projects should incorporate more diverse patient and family caregiver perspectives to ensure the health technology is relevant to as many consumers as possible and not limited in relevance to a homogenous patient population.

The strength of context specificity is also a limitation of the portability of the design. The Australian policy and current practices and procedures were included to address the needs of the local health care environment. Therefore, extra work in the design will be required to make the app relevant outside of the community in which it was designed, to be aligned with other health care environments and consumer needs.

Future Directions

The first step is assessing patients' acceptance of such a tool to their current lifestyle. This research team has undertaken a usability study aimed to understand the experience of using the app with new subset of patients not involved in the design phase. Findings from the usability study will determine other features for inclusion in the next version and provide implications of consumer mHealth apps to self-management practices.

Co-design processes for context-specific digital health, particularly with the involvement of multiple stakeholders, should be evaluated for effectiveness. Currently, researchers are interrogating the process from the perspective of co-design participants and the nurse lead.

Conclusions

In this paper, the final, modular design of the consumer mHealth app for HF, *Care4myHeart*, was presented with the rationale associated with each app section and subsection. The design outcomes were elicited from a co-design process incorporating the active involvement of patients, family caregivers, and clinicians together with the local literature. In planning for utility and acceptability, health app development teams should strategically incorporate relevant stakeholders and the literature to design mHealth solutions which are rigorously designed from a solid evidence base and relevant to those who will use and recommend their use.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the patients, family members, and clinicians for contributing their time and feedback in the development process. This research is supported by a St Vincent's Clinic Foundation grant and a scholarship from the District Nurses, Hobart.



Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2017. Noncommunicable Diseases Progress Monitor 2017 URL: <u>https://www.who.int/nmh/</u> publications/ncd-progress-monitor-2017/en/ [accessed 2019-02-08]
- 2. Ponikowski P, Anker SD, AlHabib KF, Cowie MR, Force TL, Hu S, et al. Heart failure: preventing disease and death worldwide. ESC Heart Fail 2014 Sep;1(1):4-25. [doi: <u>10.1002/ehf2.12005</u>] [Medline: <u>28834669</u>]
- 3. Athilingam P, Jenkins BA, Zumpano H, Labrador MA. 'Mobile technology to improve heart failure outcomes: a proof of concept paper'. Appl Nurs Res 2018 Feb;39:26-33. [doi: 10.1016/j.apnr.2017.10.018] [Medline: 29422170]
- 4. Jaarsma T, Cameron J, Riegel B, Stromberg A. Factors related to self-care in heart failure patients according to the middle-range theory of self-care of chronic illness: a literature update. Curr Heart Fail Rep 2017 Apr;14(2):71-77 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s11897-017-0324-1] [Medline: 28213768]
- 5. Anderson K, Emmerton LM. Contribution of mobile health applications to self-management by consumers: review of published evidence. Aust Health Rev 2016 Nov;40(5):591-597. [doi: 10.1071/AH15162] [Medline: 26681206]
- 6. Australian Health Ministers' Advisory Council. National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions. Australia: Australian Government; 2017.
- 7. Davidson P, Driscoll A, Huang N, Aho Z, Atherton J, Krum H, et al. Multidisciplinary Care for People With Chronic Heart Failure: Principles and Recommendations for Best Practice. Australia: National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2010.
- 8. IQVIA. 2017. The Growing Value of Digital Health Evidence and Impact on Human Health and the Healthcare System URL: <u>https://www.iqvia.com/institute/reports/the-growing-value-of-digital-health</u> [accessed 2019-08-12]
- Edwards L, Thomas C, Gregory A, Yardley L, O'Cathain A, Montgomery AA, et al. Are people with chronic diseases interested in using telehealth? A cross-sectional postal survey. J Med Internet Res 2014 May 8;16(5):e123 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3257] [Medline: 24811914]
- 10. IQVIA. 2015. Patient Adoption of mHealth: Use, Evidence and Remaining Barriers to Mainstream Acceptance URL: <u>https://www.iqvia.com/-/media/iqvia/pdfs/institute-reports/patient-adoption-of-mhealth.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-08-12]
- 11. Hanlon P, Daines L, Campbell C, McKinstry B, Weller D, Pinnock H. Telehealth interventions to support self-management of long-term conditions: a systematic metareview of diabetes, heart failure, asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and cancer. J Med Internet Res 2017 May 17;19(5):e172 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6688] [Medline: 28526671]
- Whitehead L, Seaton P. The effectiveness of self-management mobile phone and tablet apps in long-term condition management: a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2016 May 16;18(5):e97 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.4883</u>] [Medline: <u>27185295</u>]
- 13. Hevner AR. A three cycle view of design science research. Scand J Inf Syst 2007;19(2):87-92 [FREE Full text]
- 14. Woods L, Cummings E, Duff J, Walker K. Design thinking for mhealth application co-design to support heart failure self-management. Stud Health Technol Inform 2017;241:97-102. [Medline: <u>28809190</u>]
- 15. Stanford d.School. 2017. A Virtual Crash Course in Design Thinking URL: <u>https://dschool.stanford.edu/resources-collections/</u> <u>a-virtual-crash-course-in-design-thinking</u> [accessed 2017-03-17] [WebCite Cache ID 78BCv3o6w]
- 16. Blomkamp E. The promise of co-design for public policy. Aust J Publ Admin 2018 Mar 1;77(4):729-743. [doi: 10.1111/1467-8500.12310]
- 17. Lupton D. Towards design sociology. Soc Compass 2017 Oct 26;12(1):e12546. [doi: 10.1111/soc4.12546]
- Woods L, Cummings E, Duff J, Walker K. The Development and Use of Personas in a User-Centred mHealth Design Project. In: Proceedings of the 29th Australian Conference on Computer-Human Interaction. 2017 Presented at: OZCHI'17; November 28-December 1, 2017; Brisbane, Queensland, Australia p. 560-565 URL: <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3152771.</u> <u>3156186</u> [doi: 10.1145/3152771.3156186]
- 19. Woods L, Cummings E, Duff J, Walker K. Partnering in digital health design: engaging the multidisciplinary team in a needs analysis. Stud Health Technol Inform 2018;252:176-181. [doi: 10.3233/978-1-61499-890-7-176] [Medline: 30040702]
- 20. Woods L, Cummings E, Duff J, Walker K. Conceptual design and iterative development of a mhealth app by clinicians, patients and their families. Stud Health Technol Inform 2018;252:170-175. [doi: 10.3233/978-1-61499-890-7-170] [Medline: 30040701]
- 21. ACI Cardiac Network. NSW Clinical Service Framework For Chronic Heart Failure 2016. Chatswood, NSW, Australia: Agency for Clinical Innovation; 2017.
- 22. St Vincent's Heart Health. Heart Failure URL: <u>https://www.svhhearthealth.com.au/conditions/heart-failure</u> [accessed 2019-05-06] [WebCite Cache ID 78B90TFoN]
- 23. National Heart Foundation of Australia. 2016. Living Well With Heart Failure: Information to Help You Feel Better URL: <u>https://www.heartfoundation.org.au/images/uploads/publications/</u> <u>Living well with heart failure - Information to help you feel better.pdf</u>

RenderX

- 24. National Heart Foundation of Australia. 2012. Living Well With Chronic Heart Failure URL: <u>http://www.heartonline.org.au/</u> media/DRL/Living well with heart failure booklet.pdf [WebCite Cache ID]
- http://www.heartonline.org.au/media/DRL/Living_well_with_heart_failure_booklet.pdf]
- 25. National Heart Foundation of Australia. Heart Information: Living Every Day with My Heart Failure. Australia: National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2011.
- 26. NPS MedicineWise. 2018. URL: https://www.nps.org.au/ [accessed 2019-05-07] [WebCite Cache ID 78BAqhijY]
- 28. Woods LS, Walker KN, Duff JS. Perceptions of fluid restriction self-care in heart failure. Br J Card Nurs 2018 May 2;13(5):236-242 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.12968/bjca.2018.13.5.236]
- 29. National Heart Foundation of Australia. 2012. Heart Healthy Tips URL: <u>https://www.heartfoundation.org.au/images/uploads/</u> publications/Heart-Healthy-Tips-English.pdf
- 30. National Heart Foundation of Australia. 2018. Healthy Eating URL: <u>https://www.heartfoundation.org.au/healthy-eating</u> [WebCite Cache ID 78BEd0ely]
- 31. NSW Health. 2016. Advance Care Planning URL: <u>http://www.health.nsw.gov.au/patients/acp/pages/default.aspx</u> [accessed 2018-08-15] [WebCite Cache ID 78BF82qRK]
- 32. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The Patient Health Questionnaire-2: validity of a two-item depression screener. Med Care 2003 Nov;41(11):1284-1292. [doi: 10.1097/01.MLR.0000093487.78664.3C] [Medline: 14583691]
- Arroll B, Goodyear-Smith F, Crengle S, Gunn J, Kerse N, Fishman T, et al. Validation of PHQ-2 and PHQ-9 to screen for major depression in the primary care population. Ann Fam Med 2010;8(4):348-353 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1370/afm.1139] [Medline: 20644190]
- 34. Campbell A, Robertson MC. Otago Exercise Programme: To Prevent Falls in Older Adults. New Zealand: Accident Compensation Corporation; 2003.
- 35. Matthew-Maich N, Harris L, Ploeg J, Markle-Reid M, Valaitis R, Ibrahim S, et al. Designing, implementing, and evaluating mobile health technologies for managing chronic conditions in older adults: a scoping review. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2016 Jun 9;4(2):e29 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.5127] [Medline: 27282195]
- 36. Skeels MM, Pratt W. Participatory design with health consumers. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2008 Nov 6:1136. [Medline: 18999037]
- 37. Robert G, Cornwell J, Locock L, Purushotham A, Sturmey G, Gager M. Patients and staff as codesigners of healthcare services. Br Med J 2015 Feb 10;350:g7714. [doi: 10.1136/bmj.g7714] [Medline: 25670179]
- Ekman I, Swedberg K, Taft C, Lindseth A, Norberg A, Brink E, et al. Person-centered care--ready for prime time. Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs 2011 Dec;10(4):248-251. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ejcnurse.2011.06.008</u>] [Medline: <u>21764386</u>]
- 39. Burke RE, Jones J, Ho PM, Bekelman DB. Caregivers' perceived roles in caring for patients with heart failure: what do clinicians need to know? J Card Fail 2014 Oct;20(10):731-738. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.cardfail.2014.07.011</u>] [Medline: <u>25084216</u>]

Abbreviations

BP: blood pressureHF: heart failuremHealth: mobile healthPHQ-2: Patient Health Questionnaire-2

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 07.05.19; peer-reviewed by J Cameron, Å Revenäs, P Athilingam, P Vandekerckhove, B McKinstry, C Magnusson; accepted 25.07.19; published 23.09.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Woods L, Duff J, Roehrer E, Walker K, Cummings E Design of a Consumer Mobile Health App for Heart Failure: Findings From the Nurse-Led Co-Design of Care4myHeart JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14633 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14633</u> doi:10.2196/14633 PMID:34345774

©Leanna Woods, Jed Duff, Erin Roehrer, Kim Walker, Elizabeth Cummings. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 23.09.2019 This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete

bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Four Dissemination Pathways for a Social Media–Based Breastfeeding Campaign: Evaluation of the Impact on Key Performance Indicators

Kassandra Harding¹, PhD; Rafael Pérez-Escamilla¹, PhD; Grace Carroll¹, MA, MPH; Richmond Aryeetey², PhD; Opeyemi Lasisi², MPH

¹Yale School of Public Health, New Haven, CT, United States
 ²School of Public Health, University of Ghana, Legon, Accra, Ghana

Corresponding Author:

Kassandra Harding, PhD Yale School of Public Health 60 College Street New Haven, CT, 06520 United States Phone: 1 916 223 6168 Email: kassandralharding@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Social media utilization is on the rise globally, and the potential of social media for health behavior campaigns is widely recognized. However, as the landscape of social media evolves, so do techniques used to optimize campaign dissemination.

Objective: The primary aim of this study was to evaluate the impact of 4 material dissemination paths for a breastfeeding social media marketing campaign in Ghana on exposure and engagement with campaign material.

Methods: Campaign materials (n=60) were posted to a Facebook and Twitter campaign page over 12 weeks (ie, baseline). The top 40 performing materials were randomized to 1 of 4 redissemination arms (control simply posted on each platform, key influencers, random influencers, and paid advertisements). Key performance indicator data (ie, exposure and engagement) were extracted from both Facebook and Twitter 2 days after the material was posted. A difference-in-difference model was used to examine the impact of the dissemination paths on performance.

Results: At baseline, campaign materials received an average (SD) exposure of 1178 (670) on Facebook and 1071 (905) on Twitter (n=60). On Facebook, materials posted with paid advertisements had significantly higher exposure and engagement compared with the control arm (P<.001), and performance of materials shared by either type of influencer did not differ significantly from the control arm. No differences in Twitter performance were detected across arms.

Conclusions: Paid advertisements are an effective mechanism to increase exposure and engagement of campaign posts on Facebook, which was achieved at a low cost.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14589) doi:10.2196/14589

KEYWORDS

social media; health communication; breastfeeding; dissemination; Ghana

Introduction

During social media's early days in 2005, a mere 5% of Americans utilized it, while more recently in 2018, it was used by 67% and 49% of adults in advanced and emerging economies, respectively [1]. Over the past 14 years, the social media options have expanded to include a variety of platforms for a variety of purposes, ranging from Facebook's focus on networking and

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14589/
```

RenderX

relationships, to YouTube's emphasis on information sharing, to Twitter's emphasis on conversation [2]. Collectively, social media represents online platforms in the era of Web 2.0, on which user-generated content can be created or exchanged [3]. These platforms are heavily trafficked by their users. A survey conducted in the United States found that 74% of Facebook users visit the platform at least daily and 51% visited the platform multiple times a day [4]. Among teens, social media

is a ubiquitous part of life, with 89% of teens participating in a Pew Research Survey reporting that they were online *almost constantly* (45%) or several times a day (44%) [5]. Given the time spent on social media and the abundance of information users are exposed to, social marketers need to utilize approaches to compete for user attention against messages that promote unhealthy behaviors from diverse product marketers [6].

As social media has evolved, so have the marketing techniques used by businesses to push their products and ideas on the population. Social marketing of public health goods is also finding its place on this environment, with social media becoming widely recognized as "an unprecedented opportunity...to deliver socially influential online behavior change interventions" [7]. Social marketers have adapted commercial marketing techniques to promote the adoption and maintenance of health behaviors (eg, identify objectives of targeted behavior changes and tailor messages for target audiences) [6,8]. Furthermore, there is a growing body of literature that such online health interventions can increase knowledge and understanding of health topics, including smoking cessation, diet, and exercise [7,9-11].

Specifically, social media has been identified as an opportunity for a potentially cost-effective approach to improve breastfeeding outcomes relative to traditional social marketing, yet research for social marketing for breastfeeding promotion is needed to identify best practices and approaches [8,12,13]. To date, there are no published studies on efficient and effective approaches to disseminate breastfeeding information via social media. Given the significance of social support as a determinant of breastfeeding [13], a social media–based breastfeeding campaign that taps into social networks and connections to disseminate the campaign messages may improve the success and acceptability of a campaign among the target population.

In social media marketing, consumer-to-consumer interaction and word-of-mouth dissemination of information is widely used in the form of influencers [14]. Social network targeting, an application of social network analysis, has been tested in Honduras to evaluate impacts on adoption of chlorine tablets and multivitamins use [15]. Through this approach, social network analysis indicators are used to identify socially influential individuals to spread an intervention, idea, or product. This approach has the potential to optimize the dissemination of breastfeeding information in a social media–based campaign through the social connections and interactions between socially influential individuals and individuals previously unreached and uninterested by the campaign messages.

Alternatively, social media platforms have established mechanisms for businesses to pay for advertisements to appear on the news feed of targeted consumer groups. These paid advertisements have been effective for business, especially when paired with creative marketing, and as a result are considered essential in business social media marketing plans [16]. This is due in part to the social media platform's algorithms that limit the amount of posts from business pages that appear on consumer's feeds, unless the business pays. This can be achieved through advertising specific posts or advertising the full business page or account. Overall, numerous strategies have been

XSI•F(

considered and published with regard to effective social media marketing, which generally position social media within the context of broader business or product marketing strategies, such as brand awareness [17-19].

Between 2008 and 2014, the rate of children under 6 months of age who were exclusively breastfed in Ghana declined from 63% to 52% [20,21]. In response, Ghana's Becoming Breastfeeding Friendly (BBF) Initiative committee (led by the University of Ghana) identified key gaps in the national breastfeeding environment and recommended social media as a platform on which specific gaps could be filled [22]. Social media penetration has rapidly risen in Ghana in recent years to reach 32% among adults in 2017 and 43% among 18- to 36-year-old, with 2 of the most popular platforms in the country being Facebook and Twitter [23]. On the basis of the BBF Initiative recommendations and rising popularity of social media, the Breastfeed4Ghana social media-based campaign was designed and implemented with the aim of disseminating messages on breastfeeding protection, promotion, and support on Facebook and Twitter [24]. The campaign targeted the broad population of Ghanaian adults, given that campaign messages included supporting women to breastfeeding and protecting maternity leave legislation, which are relevant to the general public.

Therefore, the primary aim of this study is to evaluate the impact of different dissemination paths on exposure and engagement with campaign material and to examine the relationship of acceptability of campaign material with material performance.

Methods

Design

We implemented a 6-month long Facebook (Menlo Park, CA, US) and Twitter (San Francisco, CA, US) campaign that targeted the protection, promotion, and support of breastfeeding in Ghana, on the basis of evidence from recommendations from the BBF Initiative in Ghana [22]. The methods of the campaign design have been previously published [24]. In brief, a total of 60 core campaign materials, each consisting of a brief message and a corresponding photograph, were iteratively developed via 6 focus group discussions among Ghanaian mothers to gain input on message and image acceptability, understandability, and alignment of the message and image. Materials were also reviewed by various content and technical experts in infant and young child feeding and were approved by Ghana's Food and Drug Authority. Materials represented 3 campaign themes: (1) promote correct and complete information about breastfeeding; (2) support women to breastfeed anytime and anywhere; and (3) protect working women's right to breastfeed. These materials were disseminated initially on Facebook and Twitter over a 12-week period, during which 5 materials were posted simultaneously on both platforms at the same date and time each week; 40 of these core campaign materials were chosen on the basis of their engagement performance (ie, materials that performed better, as described below) for redissemination during a subsequent 8-week period. Similar to the 12-week initial dissemination period, 5 materials were posted on both platforms at the same date and time each week. In addition to a Facebook

page and Twitter page, a Facebook profile for the campaign coordinator was established before the campaign was launched to engage with those interested in the campaign further.

Campaign performance for platforms (ie, Facebook and Twitter pages) and individual material performance (ie, Facebook posts and tweets) were monitored using data extracted from Facebook Insights and Twitter Analytics and entered into a Microsoft Access database (Microsoft Corp, Redmond, WA, US). Platform data were collected weekly and included the number of followers and likes on both Facebook and Twitter; and reach, engagements, views, and follower and engagement demographics by age, sex, and country on Facebook. Data on the campaign posts, such as the core campaign materials, were extracted at 3 timepoints: 1 day, 1 week, and 2 weeks after the material was posted. These data included material impressions or reach, likes, share or retweets, and comments or replies. Materials were selected for redissemination in the test phase based on a composite indicator of the amplification and applause rates per 100 followers for each Facebook and Twitter at the 1 day time point. Thus, materials were ranked from highest to lowest performance, by theme, and the top performing 40

campaign materials (13 or 14 per theme) were selected for redissemination across an 8-week period.

Stratified by theme, materials were randomized to 1 of 4 redissemination paths: (1) posted as usual (ie, control group); (2) shared by 6 key influencers on Facebook and 6 key influencers on Twitter after being posted; (3) shared by 6 random influencers on Facebook and 6 random influencers on Twitter after being posted; or (4) paid advertisement with US \$6 on each Facebook and Twitter after being posted (Figure 1). Each dissemination pathway was assigned a corresponding number (1 through 4), and using a random number generator without replacement, each theme was randomly assigned 1 dissemination pathway (themes A and C) or 2 dissemination pathways (theme B) that would be assigned 4 materials, while the other pathways would be assigned 3 materials, to achieve balance across dissemination pathways by theme. Within each theme, materials were listed in descending order by performance score, and using a random number generator (1 through 4), each material was randomly assigned to a dissemination pathway. Once a pathway reached the number of materials to be assigned (ie, 3 or 4 materials), no more materials were assigned to that pathway.

Figure 1. Study design for testing dissemination paths via Facebook and Tweeter. Theme A: Promote correct and complete information about breastfeeding; Theme B: Support women to breastfeeding anytime, anywhere; Theme C: Protect working women's right to breastfeed.



Influencer Selection

To select the influencers, publicly available details (ie, number of friends or followers, number of friends or followers in common with the campaign, recent activity, and country of residence) from Facebook and Twitter user profiles were extracted from the respective platform among *friends* from the Breastfeed4Ghana campaign coordinator's Facebook profile and followers from the Twitter page. The sampling frame for the influencers was the Breastfeed4Ghana Facebook *friends* and Twitter followers, excluding individuals who did not reside in Ghana. The size of an individual's reach was calculated based on the size of their network that did not overlap with the campaign's network based on the number of friend or follower that the individual had that were *not* in common with the campaign (ie, number of followers or friends *minus* the number of follower or friends in common with the campaign). This indicator of reach was used as an approximation of the significance of each individual in these social networks [25,26].

The selection of key influencers focused on influencer reach and network ties, and therefore, the previous level of

involvement with the campaign was not a selection criterion, although all influencers were at least following the campaign. Those with the highest reach were vetted by the campaign coordinator to make sure that they did not have inappropriate content (eg, pornography, violence, extremist behavior, or other offensive content) on their social media page and were then invited to be a key influencer for the campaign. It was explained to potential influencers that as an influencer they would be asked to share or retweet 1 to 2 campaign posts per week for 8 weeks and would receive a small incentive for their time of 80 Ghana cedis (~ US \$20 or US \$2.50 per week) for sharing the posts. This was repeated until a total of 6 key influencers on each of Facebook and Twitter were selected. To achieve this sample of 6 key influencers per platform, a total of 19 individuals were approached on Facebook and 9 on Twitter. To select random influencer, the remaining individuals in the sampling frame after the key influencers had been selected were numbered. We randomly selected individuals from this list using a random number generator. Selected individuals were vetted by the campaign coordinator to ensure they did not have inappropriate content on their page and invited to be a campaign influencer. This was repeated until 6 randomly selected influencers were confirmed for each Facebook and Twitter. To reach 6 randomly selected influencers on each platform, we invited 13 individuals on Facebook and 14 individuals on Twitter. Influencers were sent weekly instructions to share or retweet specific posts on Facebook and Twitter, respectively.

Paid Advertisements

Scheduled, targeted advertisements for the selected campaign materials were achieved through business accounts on both Facebook and Twitter, equating to US \$6 per platform for each material randomly assigned to the paid advertisement dissemination arm. On Facebook, advertisements targeted 18 to 49 years old women residing in Ghana and were conducted in the form of a post *boost*. The objective of the advertisement was set to *post engagement*, which aims to gain more views and engagement, such as *likes* and *shares*, for the post [27].

For Twitter, acquiring a business account in Ghana required going through a third-party company, which required meeting a minimum quarterly advertising budget. Similar to Facebook, advertisements targeted individuals 18 to 49 years old residing in Ghana. For both Facebook and Twitter, the paid advertisement was schedule along with the posts being scheduled, which were generally scheduled at least 1 week before the post date.

Campaign Material Acceptability Survey

Campaign material acceptability was assessed via an online survey conducted over 3 timepoints. Each survey timepoint corresponded with the completion of the initial dissemination of campaign materials from 1 of the 3 campaign themes (ie, dissemination during the initial 12-week campaign period) and asked about the core campaign materials from that particular theme. Survey participants were a convenient sample of women \geq 18 years of age residing in Ghana. The survey was promoted through an advertisement post on the campaign's Facebook and Twitter pages and completed through Qualtrics (Provo, UT, USA). Materials presented in the surveys were chosen on the basis of material performance to represent the bottom, median,

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14589/
```

and top performance within the respective campaign theme, with performance on the basis of the number of *likes* and *share* on Facebook and *likes* and *retweets* on Twitter. For each material, participants were asked questions regarding their understanding and acceptability of the image, the message, and the overall material; 10 questions were asked, based on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from *strongly disagree* to *strongly agree* (5 questions regarding the image and 5 regarding the message); 3 questions asked about the overall rating on a 5-point Likert scale (from *very bad* to *very good*) of each of the image, message, and material, respectively. Performance was calculated as a composite indicator of the amplification and applause rates per 100 followers for each Facebook and Twitter at the 1-day time point. A total of 9 campaign materials were evaluated (Multimedia Appendix 1).

Variable Generation

All data were imported into Stata 14.1 (Stata Corp, College Station, TX, USA) for cleaning and analysis.

Key performance indicators (KPIs) for platform and material exposure and engagement were developed from available data and based on Neiger et al 2012 definition of KPIs [28].

Platform Engagement was defined as the number of followers on each Facebook and Twitter. For this analysis, this KPI was used to adjust material KPIs by follower based at the time the material was posted, to make them comparable across time and platform. As reported elsewhere, the campaign started with 3061 Facebook followers and 27 Twitter followers and ended with 4096 Facebook followers and 736 Twitter followers [24].

Material Exposure was defined as reach on Facebook, which is the number of unique people who saw the material; and as impressions on Twitter, which is the number of times the material appeared on a Twitter timeline. These values were converted into rates per 100 followers on the respective platform at the time of the material posting to make them comparable across time and platform. These rates were used at the primary KPI for material exposure on each Facebook and Twitter.

Material Engagement comprises 3 subindicators: applause, amplification, and conversation. Applause was defined as the number of likes on each Facebook and Twitter; amplification was defined as the number of shares on Facebook and retweets on Twitter; and conversation was the number of comments on Facebook and replies on Twitter. Each of these subindicators by platform were converted to a rate per 100 followers on the respective platform at the time of the material posting (ie, (subindicator \div number of follower) \times 100). Applause and amplification rates per 100 followers from all material posts and timepoints (n=300) for each Facebook and Twitter were standardized (μ =0; σ =1), and summed by platform and collectively to generate 3 material engagement score, and Twitter engagement score.

In the content analysis survey, 13 statements examined the material image, message, and overall acceptability. The 5-point-Likert response options were collapsed to emphasize *positive* response options, thus agreement included *extremely agree* and *agree*, and not in agreement included *neutral*,

disagree, and *extremely disagree* for analysis. For negative statements, such as *the picture is confusing*, the responses were collapsed to emphasize disagreement (*extremely disagree* and *disagree*); and for the overall rating questions, responses were collapsed to good (*very good* and *good*) and not good (*neutral*, *bad*, and *very bad*).

Statistical Analysis

To determine the impact of dissemination path on material performance, a series of difference-in-difference models that accounted for material performance at baseline were run for each of the following material KPI: Facebook exposure, Twitter exposure, total engagement score; Facebook engagement score, and Twitter engagement score. Given the difference in the indicator for exposure on Facebook versus Twitter, a total engagement score was not tested.

To determine characteristics of campaign materials that related to higher material performance, content survey data was pooled across the 3 timepoints, and material performance (low, middle, and high) was examined in relation to material acceptability defined as agreement with each of 6 acceptability statements, disagreement with 4 negative statements, and rating the image, message, and material as *good* in the respective 3 questions. Logistic regression models, controlling for the survey taken (1, 2, or 3), and the respondent examined the odds of binary material acceptability across low, middle, and high material performance.

Ethical Approval

This study was approved by the Yale University Institutional review board and the review board for Ghana University hosted by the Noguchi Institute. Influencers and content survey participants provided their electronic consent to participate in the study before their respective participation.

Results

Overall Performance

During the 12-week long baseline period, the 60 core campaign materials received an average (SD) exposure of 1178 (670) on Facebook and 1071 (905) on Twitter (Table 1). On both Facebook and Twitter, the majority of engagement was seen in applause, followed by amplification. On both platforms, minimal

conversation was observed. All measures of material exposure and engagement were larger in absolute values on Facebook compared with Twitter, and larger in rates per 100 followers on Twitter than on Facebook, with the exception of conversation.

Dissemination Paths

The top 40 performing core campaign materials were selected for the dissemination test period, with baseline characteristics summarized in Table 1. Among these 40 materials, there were no statistically significant differences across the 4 arms in baseline exposure, applause, amplification, and conversation per 100 followers at P < .05.

KPI for exposure on Facebook and all engagement indicators tending to increase from baseline to the test period, though these increases were only significant in the paid advertisement arm (Table 2). When these differences were examined across arms, paid advertisements yielded significantly higher exposure and engagement on Facebook, compared with the control group (Figure 2). Specifically, Facebook exposure increased by 124% in the paid advertisement group (from 39.76 impressions per 100 followers to 88.88), compared with a decrease of 1% in the control arm (36.20 impressions per 100 followers to 35.96; P<.01). Similarly, the Facebook engagement score in the paid advertisement group increased by 953% (0.40 engagement per 100 followers to 4.21), compared with an increase of 147% in the control arm (0.19 engagement per 100 followers to 0.47; P < .01). There were no statistically significant differences between the 2 influencer arms and the control arm.

All 40 posts were disseminated via scheduled posts on both Facebook and Twitter at baseline and during the test period. Among the 10 materials randomly assigned to the paid advertisement arm, all had the paid advertisements directed at adults (18-49 years) in Ghana scheduled alongside the post schedule, as planned. Among the 20 materials that were randomized to the key influencers (n=10 materials) and random influencer (n=10 materials) arms, influencers were requested to share the material within 48 hours; 2 of the 6 key influencers on Facebook did not share all 10 materials that were requested and 1 of the 6 key influencers on Twitter did not share all the materials requested. All of the random influencers on Facebook (n=6) and Twitter (n=6) shared all 10 materials requested.



Harding et al

Table 1. Definitions and summary of baseline performance indicators for core campaign materials on Facebook and Twitter, representing all 60 core campaign materials and the subsample of 40. Table is based on data collected 2 weeks after the material was posted.

Performance indicator and platform	Definition	Baseline (n=60)		Baseline (n=40) ^a	
		Mean (SD)	Mean (SD) per 100 followers	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD) per 100 followers
Exposure		·	·		
Facebook	Reach ^b	1178 (670)	33.12 (19.12)	1425 (655)	40.12 (18.84)
Twitter	Impressions ^c	1071 (905)	375.98 (396.34)	1345 (951)	494.13 (433.08)
Engagement					
Applause					
Facebook	Likes	56.03 (34.01)	1.59 (0.99)	67.13 (36.08)	1.90 (1.06)
Twitter	Likes	4.28 (2.99)	1.63 (2.14)	5.23 (2.97)	2.12 (2.46)
Amplification					
Facebook	Shares	9.37 (5.11)	0.26 (0.15)	11.45 (4.77)	0.32 (0.14)
Twitter	Retweets	2.23 (2.07)	0.81 (1.14)	2.83 (2.07)	1.07 (1.29)
Conversation					
Facebook	Comments	1.33 (2.66)	0.038 (0.076)	1.9 (3.08)	0.054 (0.088)
Twitter	Replies	0.02 (0.13)	0.004 (0.033)	0.03 (0.16)	0.006 (0.041)

^aTop and middle performing material based on engagement (sum of applause, amplification, and conversation).

^bReach is unique people saw content on Facebook.

^cImpressions refers to times it appeared on a Twitter timeline.

Table 2. Material performance at baseline and repost (test period) by dissemination path arms.

Key performance indicators	Control, mean (SD)	Key influencers, mean (SD)		Random influencers, mean (SD)		Paid advertisements, mean (SD)		P value ^a
	RP ^b	BL ^c	RP	BL	RP	BL	RP	
Exposured								
Facebook	35.96 (8.64)	46.51 (31.43)	50.61 (26.87)	38.01 (13.36)	57.19 (35.41)	39.76 (13.87)	88.88 (11.79) ^e	<.001
Twitter	393.57 (312.14)	446.43 (300.58)	686.34 (358.34)	533.02 (444.02)	502.49 (278.32)	738.3 (577.61)	666.85 (548.28)	.58
Engagement ^f								
Combined	-0.67 (0.59)	-0.05 (1.32)	0.48 (1.13)	-0.09 (1.62)	0.63 (1.43)	1.23 (2.49)	7.14 (4.18) ^e	<.001
Facebook	-0.47 (0.51)	0.27 (1.43)	0.13 (1.02)	-0.19 (0.81)	0.44 (1.57)	0.40 (1.11)	4.21 (1.81) ^e	<.001
Twitter	-0.20 (0.44)	-0.32 (0.41)	0.35 (0.51)	0.10 (1.34)	0.18 (0.40)	0.83 (2.54)	2.93 (5.10)	.36

^aP value for dissemination arm by repost interaction in the difference-in-difference model.

^bRP: repost time point.

^cBL: baseline.

^dDefined as reach per 100 followers on Facebook and impressions per 100 followers on Twitter.

^eP<.01 for key performance indicator between baseline and repost.

^fDefined as the sum of the standardized applause and amplifications rates per 100 followers for both platforms combined, and individually.



Figure 2. Difference-in-difference models for material exposure on Facebook (a) and Twitter (b), and material engagement on Facebook (c) and Twitter (d) across dissemination path arms (95% CIs).



Performance and Acceptability

A total of 44 female participants completed the content survey (Table 3). The majority of participants were based in Greater Accra (68%, 30/44), married (43%, 19/44), employed (77%, 34/44), and highly educated (86%, 38/44). All participants had access to their own smartphone and 73% (32/44) and 32% (14/44) daily accessed Facebook and Twitter, respectively.

Respondents reported the campaign materials to be acceptable, with over 75% agreement (or disagreement to negative statements) for 12 out of 13 acceptability statements across all materials (Table 4). Agreement ranged from 64% with the statement *I like this picture* to 91% with the statement *this*

message is informative. The odds of acceptability of the material image were significantly greater among the high-performance material compared with the low-performance materials, based on 3 out of the 5 acceptability statements at P<.05 (Table 4). Similarly, the odds of acceptability of the material message was significantly greater among the middle-performance material compared with the low-performance materials, based on 2 out of the 5 acceptability statements. The odds of overall acceptability, based on rating the image and material as *good*, was significantly greater among both the middle- and high-performance material compared with the low-performance material; and the odds of rating the message as *good* was significantly greater among the middle-performance material compared with the low-performance material.



 Table 3. Survey participant characteristics (N=44).

Characteristics	Value	
Age (years), mean (SD)	28.61 (4.20)	
Based in Greater Accra, n (%)	30 (68)	
Married, n (%)	19 (43)	
Employed, n (%)	34 (77)	
Education: bachelor's or higher, n (%)	38 (86)	
Had children, n (%)	18 (41)	
Daily access in the past week to:		
Internet, data, and Wi-Fi, n (%)	37 (84)	
Facebook, n (%)	32 (73)	
Twitter, n (%)	14 (32)	
Access to own smartphone, n (%)	44 (100)	

Table 4.	Material	acceptability	across material	performance	levels.
I able ii	material	acceptuonity	across material	periormanee	101010.

Statements and rating		Prevalence (SE) of <i>agreement</i> with statement overall, and by material performance (N=44)				Odds ratio (SE): measure of material ac- ceptability by material performance ^a		
		All	Low	Middle	High	Low	Middle	High
Image							*	
	This picture promotes breastfeeding	79.55 (3.51)	70.45 (6.88)	79.55 (6.08)	88.64 (4.78)	Reference	1.69 (0.90)	3.52 (2.08) ^b
	The picture is informative	78.03 (3.60)	68.18 (7.02)	77.27 (6.32)	88.64 (4.78)	Reference	1.69 (0.95)	4.13 (2.31) ^b
	This picture is confusing ^c	81.06 (3.41)	75.00 (6.53)	75.00 (6.53)	93.18 (3.80)	Reference	1	4.59 (2.85) ^b
	I like this picture	64.39 (4.17)	59.09 (7.41)	61.36 (7.34)	72.73 (6.71)	Reference	1.10 (0.41)	1.86 (0.72)
	This picture is misleading/dishonest ^c	87.88 (2.84)	86.36 (5.17)	88.64 (4.78)	88.64 (4.78)	Reference	1.23 (0.78)	1.23 (0.69)
Message								
	This message promotes breastfeeding	87.12 (2.92)	79.55 (6.08)	95.45 (3.14)	86.36 (5.17)	Reference	5.50 (4.79) ^b	1.64 (0.92)
	The message is informative	90.91 (2.50)	81.82 (5.81)	100.00 (0.0)	90.91 (4.33)	Reference	d	2.28 (1.32)
	This message is confusing ^c	86.36 (2.99)	86.36 (5.17)	88.64 (4.78)	84.09 (5.51)	Reference	1.23 (0.87)	0.83 (0.46)
	I like this message	80.30 (3.46)	72.73 (6.71)	88.64 (4.78)	79.55 (6.08)	Reference	2.99 (1.54) ^b	1.47 (0.50)
	This message is misleading/dishonest ^c	87.79 (2.86)	84.09 (5.51)	90.91 (4.33)	88.37 (4.89)	Reference	1.90 (1.09)	1.44 (0.69)
Overall rating as good ^e								
	Image	76.52 (3.69)	61.36 (7.34)	79.55 (6.08)	88.64 (4.78)	Reference	2.50 (1.23) ^b	5.07 (2.91) ^f
	Message	87.88 (2.84)	79.55 (6.08)	95.45 (3.14)	88.64 (4.78)	Reference	5.54 (4.32) ^b	2.03 (1.00)
	Material	78.03 (3.60)	61.36 (7.34)	86.36 (5.17)	86.36 (5.17)	Reference	4.15 (1.84) ^f	4.15 (2.05) ^f

^aOdds ratio for logistic regression models adjusted for content survey and respondent.

^b*P*<.05.

^cPrevalence represents disagreement with statement.

 $^{\rm d}\text{Could}$ not calculate Odds ratio because prevalence in middle performing group was 100%.

^ePrevalence represents rating as *good*.

 $^{f}P < .01.$

XSL•FO RenderX

Discussion

Principal Findings

Breastfeed4Ghana core campaign materials achieved higher exposure and engagement on Facebook than on Twitter, and higher exposure and engagement rates per 100 followers on Twitter than on Facebook, because of the relatively small number of followers on Twitter. In this study, paid advertisements significantly increased material exposure and engagement on Facebook. Although neither influencer type had a significant impact on material performance on Facebook, there was a trend in higher engagement and exposure as a result of random influencers, compared with baseline. Conversely, there were no significant differences across the 4 dissemination paths on Twitter (ie, control, key influencers, random influencers, and paid advertisements), and it is important to consider the variations in purposes of different social media platforms and how they are used and how to consider this variation as part of the social media ecosystem [2,17].

A total of US \$6 per material per platform was allocated to advertisement for each material in the paid advertisement arm. Accounting for the airtime incentives provided to influencers across the test period, each material in the influencer arm *cost* US \$12 per platform for promotion. Furthermore, there was more personnel time required to share the materials with the influencers, follow-up with influencers, and provide the incentives to influencers. Influencer management accounted for approximately 90 min per week of the campaign coordinators times, compared with approximately 10 min/week to manage the advertisements. Thus, the findings from this study indicate that paid post advertisements, through Facebook's business account, was not only most effective in increasing material performance but also at a lower cost than our model for either key or random influencers.

Word-of-mouth is a recognized marketing approach for the expansion of a product or idea [29], and the use of influencers is a way to amplify the word-of-mouth on social media. We employed a technique of microinfluencers, who are individuals with typically more than 10,000 followers. Microinfluencers are contrasted with macroinfluencers, who are individuals with much larger followings and include well recognized celebrities [30]. Both types of influencers have been used across different social media platform to promote products or ideas and microinfluencers have been touted as able to achieve more engagement than the macroinfluencers and at a lower cost [31].

There is no prescribed way to recruit, select, and manage influencers, as Keller and Fay describe various case studies in their business marketing report, and influencers generally can impact various outcomes such as message amplification and product sales [14]. In this study, it was surprising that neither type of influencer yielded higher engagement or exposure with the campaign posts. It is possible that a greater number of influencers would be required to achieve such impacts on performance. It is also possible that the target population of Ghanaian adults was too broad, and a more focused target population of new mothers in Ghana would have been more effective.

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14589/
```

Our key influencers were selected with consideration for social network targeting, and also aimed to examine the difference in selecting key influencers (ie, social network targeting) as is done often with micro- and macroinfluencers versus randomly selected influencers. Similar to findings within a community health program in Honduras, between social network targeting and randomly selecting influencers, there were not significantly different outcomes; however, in Honduras, both social network targeting (akin to macroinfluencers) and random selection yielded significantly higher adoption of the intervention than the control group [15]. The lack of a difference on both Facebook and Twitter found between targeted and randomly selected influencers suggest that it is not necessary to expend resources to select highly influential individuals. As well, in this study, the randomly selected influencers were more adherent to sharing posts compared with the key influencers. Customer-to-customer interactions, such as those prescribed to influencers, has further been modeled in the marketing literature to be able to start a chain effect among consumers, with lasting impacts [32], which may make it superior to a paid advertisement approach in some context. Such superiority of influencers to paid advertising was achieved in a Twitter-based skin cancer prevention campaign [33]. Yet, findings from this study are discordant with the Ireland skin cancer prevention campaign, in that the influencer promotion did not impact post performance, which may be the result of contextual differences in topic and target audience.

In our examination of domains of material acceptability and material performance, overall acceptability of the image, message, and material were associated with performance in terms of engagement. Most notable was that highest performing materials were those that had images viewed as (1) promoting breastfeeding; (2) informative; and (3) not confusing. Research which aims to shed light on social media consumer behavior and interaction with content provides insights into findings from this study. Indeed, Berger postulated a framework for the drivers of viral content: social currency, triggers, emotion, public, practical information, and stories [34]. Yuki expanded on this work by evaluating the 2000 most and least shared Facebook posts by various brands between 2013 and 2014 using an online survey among 10,083 individuals in the United States [35]. Findings from this study suggest that higher performing posts were viewed as informative, which aligns with the viral posts surveyed in Yuki's study and with Berger's framework. High-performing materials were also those with images viewed as promoting breastfeeding, which may provide social currency-in an environment where breastfeeding is typically viewed positively and promoting breastfeeding could be viewed as looking good or intelligent.

While this campaign generated 60 core campaign materials that were disseminated 1 to 2 times during the active campaign period, and as a result varied the images so as not to be too repetitive (a feedback from our formative material development work). Despite the variety of images presented in the campaign materials, the highest performing material for each theme was that of a woman breastfeeding. This may suggest that such variety (ie, 60 unique materials) was not necessary, and generating images most aligned with the campaign focus and

XSL•FO RenderX

message will yield the greatest engagement and acceptability among the target population. As such, other social marketing campaigns have generated a small number of messages and materials that are widely and repeatedly disseminated [36].

This study also reports on KPIs of campaign materials. In public health, return on investment is not always a useful indicator, and Neiger et al summarized KPIs and evaluation metrics for health promotion on social media [28]. Although their work provides an important list of possible KPIs and corresponding metrics, adoption and reporting of such indicators in the health promotion field is not widespread. This is an important *data gap*, both in terms of reporting and consideration for consistency in metrics. Although different campaigns and studies will have different goals that should drive indicators of performance or success, work by Neiger and metrics reported in this study can provide a guide for other campaigns.

Limitations

To our knowledge, similar studies have not been published. However, paid advertisements, as well as paid influencers, are widespread social marketing techniques used across businesses and industry. It is important to recognize the limitation in lack of comparable studies and results for us to consider. These results also reflect a short-term study and small number of influencers. Therefore, it is possible that in a study of longer duration with a higher number of influencers could yield different results. The lack of differences across dissemination path arms on Twitter could be the result of a small follower based on that platform, as well as a significant increase in follower (approximately doubled) right before the test period of the study. Finally, we would like to acknowledge that these results come from a breastfeeding social media–based campaign that targeted the population of Ghana. There are variations in how social media is used in different contexts across geographic space, demographics, and time, and therefore, generalizability of these results beyond the context should be done with caution. Similarly, for context, it is important to note the dates of from this campaign (March to September 2018). Social media platforms are continually updating their business platforms, advertising option, and algorithms for what is viewed on user's news feeds, and therefore, comparability of the findings from this study may be limited based on how the landscape of social media changed and evolves with time.

Conclusions

Paid advertisements are an effective mechanism to increase exposure and engagement of campaign posts on Facebook, achieved at a low cost. Although influencers are used in marketing and are generally considered effective at increasing consumer engagement or sales, microinfluencers were not effective at increasing exposure and engagement in this study. Furthermore, the use of influencers to promote materials required a greater financial cost compared with paid advertisements in our study.

For social marketing, there are challenges with how to compete against product advertisers with bigger budgets and more ways to reach consumers (eg, infant formula companies) [6]. As social media marketing campaigns continue to rise in popularity for health behavior research, common metrics for evaluating campaign performance, such as platform and material performance, and how campaign outcomes and impacts are reported should be used. This study contributes to a small, but growing, body of literature on KPIs in social media health behavior and promotion campaigns.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge Gabriela Buccini for her invaluable advice throughout the campaign on breastfeeding and lactation questions from followers, Amber Hromi-Fiedler for her guidance throughout the campaign, Katherine Doucet and Cara Safron for their input during the campaign development, Katherine Doucet and Abena Engmann for essential logistical support, the survey participants for their time and feedback, and all the Breastfeed4Ghana campaign "friends" and "followers" for their participation in the campaign. The research was funded through the International Society for Research in Human Milk and Lactation Trainee Bridge Fund.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Materials tested in the content survey. [PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 306KB - nursing v2i1e14589 app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Poushter J, Bishop C, Chwe H. Pew Research Center. 2018. Social Media Use Continues to Rise in Developing Countries but Plateaus Across Developed Ones URL: <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2018/06/19/</u>
- social-media-use-continues-to-rise-in-developing-countries-but-plateaus-across-developed-ones/ [accessed 2019-08-21]
 Kietzmann JH, Hermkens K, McCarthy I, Silvestre B. Social media? Get serious! Understanding the functional building blocks of social media. Bus Horiz 2011 May;54(3):241-251. [doi: 10.1016/j.bushor.2011.01.005]
- 3. Kaplan AM, Haenlein M. Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of social media. Bus Horiz 2010 Jan;53(1):59-68. [doi: 10.1016/j.bushor.2009.09.003]

- 4. Smith A, Anderson M. Pew Research Center. 2018. Social Media Use in 2018 URL: <u>https://www.pewinternet.org/2018/03/01/social-media-use-in-2018/</u> [accessed 2018-08-01]
- 5. Anderson M, Jiang J. Pew Research Center. 2018. Teens, Social Media & Technology 2018 URL: <u>https://www.pewinternet.org/2018/05/31/teens-social-media-technology-2018/</u> [accessed 2019-08-21]
- Evans WD. How social marketing works in health care. Br Med J 2006 May 20;332(7551):1207-1210 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.332.7551.1207-a] [Medline: 16710002]
- 7. Maher C, Ryan J, Kernot J, Podsiadly J, Keenihan S. Social media and applications to health behavior. Curr Opin Psychol 2016 Jun;9:50-55. [doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.10.021]
- 8. Pérez-Escamilla R. Breastfeeding social marketing: lessons learned from USDA's 'loving support' campaign. Breastfeed Med 2012 Oct;7(5):358-363. [doi: 10.1089/bfm.2012.0063] [Medline: 22946886]
- Laranjo L, Arguel A, Neves AL, Gallagher AM, Kaplan R, Mortimer N, et al. The influence of social networking sites on health behavior change: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2015 Jan;22(1):243-256 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/amiajnl-2014-002841] [Medline: 25005606]
- 10. Yang Q. Are social networking sites making health behavior change interventions more effective? A meta-analytic review. J Health Commun 2017 Mar;22(3):223-233. [doi: 10.1080/10810730.2016.1271065] [Medline: 28248623]
- 11. Korda H, Itani Z. Harnessing social media for health promotion and behavior change. Health Promot Pract 2013 Jan;14(1):15-23. [doi: 10.1177/1524839911405850] [Medline: 21558472]
- Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros A, França GV, Horton S, Krasevec J, Lancet Breastfeeding Series Group. Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. Lancet 2016 Jan 30;387(10017):475-490. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01024-7] [Medline: 26869575]
- Rollins NC, Bhandari N, Hajeebhoy N, Horton S, Lutter CK, Martines JC, Lancet Breastfeeding Series Group. Why invest, and what it will take to improve breastfeeding practices? Lancet 2016 Jan 30;387(10017):491-504. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01044-2] [Medline: 26869576]
- 14. Keller E, Fay B. Engagement Labs. 2016. How to Use Influencers to Drive a Word-of-Mouth Strategy URL: <u>https://www.engagementlabs.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/How_to_use_influencers_to_drive_a_wordofmouth_strategy_.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-22]
- Kim D, Hwong AR, Stafford D, Hughes DA, O'Malley AJ, Fowler JH, et al. Social network targeting to maximise population behaviour change: a cluster randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2015 Jul 11;386(9989):145-153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60095-2] [Medline: 25952354]
- Fulgoni GM. How brands using social media ignite marketing and drive growth. J Advert Res 2015 Sep 1;55(3):232-236. [doi: <u>10.2501/JAR-2015-004</u>]
- 17. Hanna R, Rohm A, Crittenden VL. We're all connected: the power of the social media ecosystem. Bus Horiz 2011 May;54(3):265-273. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.bushor.2011.01.007</u>]
- 18. Constantinides E. Foundations of social media marketing. Procedia Soc Behav Sci 2014 Aug;148:40-57. [doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.016]
- 19. Alalwan AA, Rana NP, Dwivedi YK, Algharabat R. Social media in marketing: a review and analysis of the existing literature. Telemat Inform 2017 Nov;34(7):1177-1190. [doi: 10.1016/j.tele.2017.05.008]
- 20. The Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS) Program. 2015. Ghana Demographic and Health Survey 2014 URL: <u>https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/fr307/fr307.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-09-21]
- 21. The Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS) Program. 2009. Ghana Demographic and Health Survey 2008 URL: <u>https://www.dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR221/FR221%5B13Aug2012%5D.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-08-21]
- 22. Aryeetey R, Hromi-Fiedler A, Adu-Afarwuah S, Amoaful E, Ampah G, Gatiba M, Ghana Becoming Breastfeeding Friendly Committee. Pilot testing of the becoming breastfeeding friendly toolbox in Ghana. Int Breastfeed J 2018;13:30 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s13006-018-0172-y] [Medline: 30008793]
- 23. Poushter J, Bishop C, Chwe H. Pew Research Center. 2018. Social Network Adoption Varies Widely by Country URL: https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2018/06/19/3-social-network-adoption-varies-widely-by-country/ [accessed 2018-09-20]
- 24. Harding KL, Aryeetey R, Carroll G, Lasisi O, Pérez-Escamilla R, Young M. Breastfeed4Ghana: design and evaluation of an innovative social media campaign. 2019:- (forthcoming)(forthcoming).
- 25. Chung KK, Hossain L, Davis J. Exploring Sociocentric and Egocentric Approaches for Social Network Analysis. In: Proceedings of the Second International Conference on Knowledge Management in Asia Pacific. 2005 Presented at: KMAP'05; November 27, 2005; Charlotte, USA p. 1-8.
- 26. Curran K, Curran N. Social network analysis. In: Bessis N, Dobre C, editors. Big Data and Internet of Things: A Roadmap for Smart Environments. Switzerland: Springer International Publishing; 2014:367-378.
- 27. Facebook Inc. 2019. Advertising Policies URL: <u>https://www.facebook.com/policies/ads/</u> [accessed 2019-04-18]
- Neiger BL, Thackeray R, van Wagenen SA, Hanson CL, West JH, Barnes MD, et al. Use of social media in health promotion: purposes, key performance indicators, and evaluation metrics. Health Promot Pract 2012 Mar;13(2):159-164. [doi: <u>10.1177/1524839911433467</u>] [Medline: <u>22382491</u>]
- 29. Libai B, Muller E, Peres R. Decomposing the value of word-of-mouth seeding programs: acceleration versus expansion. J Mark Res 2013 Apr;50(2):161-176. [doi: 10.1509/jmr.11.0305]

RenderX

- Hatton G. Social Media Today LLC. 2018. Micro Influencers vs Macro Influencers URL: <u>https://www.socialmediatoday.com/news/micro-influencers-vs-macro-influencers/516896/</u> [accessed 2019-04-02]
- 31. Boyd S. Forbes Media LLC. 2016. How Instagram Micro-Influencers Are Changing Your Mind One Sponsored Post at a Time URL: <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/sboyd/2016/06/28/</u> how-instagram-micro-influencers-are-changing-your-mind-one-sponsored-post-at-a-time [accessed 2019-08-21]
- Libai B, Bolton R, Bügel MS, de Ruyter K, Götz O, Risselada H, et al. Customer-to-customer interactions: broadening the scope of word of mouth research. J Serv Res 2010 Aug 11;13(3):267-282. [doi: 10.1177/1094670510375600]
- Gough A, Hunter RF, Ajao O, Jurek A, McKeown G, Hong J, et al. Tweet for behavior change: using social media for the dissemination of public health messages. JMIR Public Health Surveill 2017 Mar 23;3(1):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/publichealth.6313] [Medline: 28336503]
- 34. Berger J. Contagious: Why Things Catch On. New York: Simon & Schuster; 2013.
- 35. Yuki T. What makes brands' social content shareable on Facebook? J Advert Res 2015 Dec 1;55(4):458-470. [doi: 10.2501/JAR-2015-026]
- 36. Grier S, Bryant CA. Social marketing in public health. Annu Rev Public Health 2005;26:319-339. [doi: 10.1146/annurev.publhealth.26.021304.144610] [Medline: 15760292]

Abbreviations

BBF: becoming breastfeeding friendly **KPI:** key performance indicator

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 04.05.19; peer-reviewed by A Gough, S Segura-Perez; comments to author 27.06.19; revised version received 14.07.19; accepted 30.07.19; published 26.09.19.

Please cite as:

Harding K, Pérez-Escamilla R, Carroll G, Aryeetey R, Lasisi O Four Dissemination Pathways for a Social Media–Based Breastfeeding Campaign: Evaluation of the Impact on Key Performance Indicators JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14589 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14589/</u> doi:10.2196/14589 PMID:<u>34345773</u>

©Kassandra Harding, Rafael Pérez-Escamilla, Grace Carroll, Richmond Aryeetey, Opeyemi Lasisi. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 26.09.2019 This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Nurses as Stakeholders in the Adoption of Mobile Technology in Australian Health Care Environments: Interview Study

Carey Mather¹, BSc, MPH, PhD; Elizabeth Cummings^{1,2}, BA, BIS, PhD; Fred Gale³, BA, MA, PhD

¹College of Health and Medicine, School of Nursing, University of Tasmania, Launceston, Australia
²School of Health Information Science, University of Victoria, Victoria, BC, Canada

³College of Arts, Law and Education, School of Social Sciences, University of Tasmania, Launceston, Australia

Corresponding Author: Carey Mather, BSc, MPH, PhD College of Health and Medicine School of Nursing University of Tasmania Building J Newnham Drive Launceston, 7248 Australia Phone: 61 363243149 Fax: 61 363243952 Email: Carey.Mather@utas.edu.au

Abstract

Background: The 2017 Australian Digital Health Agency (ADHA) Strategy is based on the underlying assumption that digital technology in health care environments is ubiquitous. The ADHA Strategy views health professionals, especially nurses, as grappling with the complexity of installing and using digital technologies to facilitate personalized and sustainable person-centered care. Yet, ironically, the 2018 debate over how to enroll Australians into the national electronic health record system and its alteration from an opt-in to an opt-out model heightened public and professional concern over what constituted a "safe, seamless and secure" health information system. What can be termed a digital technology paradox has emerged where, although it is widely acknowledged that there are benefits from deploying and using digital technology in the workplace, the perception of risk renders it unavailable or inaccessible at point of care. The inability of nurses to legitimately access and use mobile technology is impeding the diffusion of digital technology in Australian health care environments and undermining the 2017 ADHA Strategy.

Objective: This study explored the nature and scope of usability of mobile technology at point of care, in order to understand how current governance structures impacted on access and use of digital technology from an organizational perspective.

Methods: Individual semistructured interviews were conducted with 6 representatives from professional nursing organizations. A total of 10 interview questions focused on factors that impacted the use of mobile technology for learning at point of care. Seven national organizations and 52 members from the Coalition of National Nursing and Midwifery Organisations were invited to participate. Interviews were recorded and transcribed verbatim. Data analysis was systematic and organized, consisting of trial coding; member checking was undertaken to ensure rigor. A codebook was developed to provide a framework for analysis to identify the themes latent in the transcribed data. Nurses as stakeholders emerged as a key theme.

Results: Out of 6 participants, 4 female (67%) and 2 male (33%) senior members of the nursing profession were interviewed. Each interview lasted between 17 and 54 minutes, which reflected the knowledge of participants regarding the topic of interest and their availability. Two subthemes, coded as *ways of thinking* and *ways of acting*, emerged from the open codes. Participants provided examples of the factors that impacted the capacity of nurses to adopt digital technology from an emic perspective. There were contributing factors that related to actions, including work-arounds, attentiveness, and experiences. Nurses also indicated that there were attitudes and influences that impacted thinking regarding access and use of mobile technology at point of care.

Conclusions: Nurses are inadequately prepared for the digital future that has now arrived in health care environments. Nurses do not perceive that they are leaders in decision making regarding digital technology adoption, nor are they able to facilitate digital literacy or model digital professionalism.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14279) doi:10.2196/14279

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/
```

RenderX
KEYWORDS

digital; health policy; digital professionalism; nursing education

Introduction

The rapid evolution of health technology and informatics has significantly altered health care delivery and impacted the health care workforce in Australia and internationally [1-4]. In Australia, nurses are the largest group of registered health professionals [5]; however, as digital technology has been introduced into health care environments, nurses have struggled to be included in decision-making processes [6]. A failure to provide clear direction to nurses about access to, and use of, digital technology at systems, organizational, and individual levels has been found to be a contributing factor to disempowering nurses [7]. Additionally, lack of empowerment can also be attributed to the cost of preparing nurses to become digitally literate and capable of enabling other stakeholders, such as consumers, to become proficient end users of digital technology [8]. Fear of inappropriate use [9,10] and resistance to changing workflow routines [11] also play a role in the lack of agency that nurses exhibit in advocating for the adoption of digital technology to advance nursing practice.

Increasing awareness of the need for change is evident in a number of initiatives. The release of the Australian Digital Health Agency (ADHA) Strategy [12] outlined seven strategic priorities, with the sixth one highlighting the importance of workforce education and training of health professionals. The ADHA Strategy underpins changes being implemented by the Australian Nursing and Midwifery Accreditation Council (ANMAC) in its review of standards for accrediting undergraduate nursing education programs. Previously, an explanatory note [13] was published to clarify the expectation of health technology and health informatics to be included at a technical, contextual, and emancipatory level into new nursing curricula. More recently, ANMAC has proposed that the integration of health technology and health informatics be articulated more prescriptively in the revised standards [14,15]. Clear direction regarding the required minimum standard of capability of undergraduate students to be work ready at registration will create pressure on organizations and higher education institutions to initiate or further promote preparation of the nursing workforce to be digitally literate and digitally professional [7,16]. There will be a need to accommodate the impending changes within curricula that will impact work-integrated learning.

Other recent initiatives include the development of national nursing informatics competency standards to provide guidance to nurses about the expected level of understanding of computer and information literacy and management [17]. Another includes the release of the combined Australian nursing and health informatics organizations' Health Informatics Position Statement [18] outlining professional expectations of all stakeholders of health technology and health informatics implementation in health care settings. Outputs prioritized by the ADHA Strategy [12] include the following, in order to support health professionals currently employed within health care settings: "resources and curricula will be developed to ensure healthcare

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/
```

XSL•FO

practitioners are exposed and trained in digital technologies and their use during training and upskilling." Furthermore, the employment of clinical informatics champions as outlined in the strategy will drive cultural change and awareness at a local level. Concurrently with the release of the ADHA Strategy [12] was a change to the rollout of the national electronic health record-My Health Record-from an opt-in to an opt-out system for all Australian citizens. This process was precipitated by a range of factors, including reluctant voluntary uptake due to numerous data privacy and security breaches [19,20]. Currently, less than 25% of all Australian citizens have an electronic health record [21], although this is now expected to expand dramatically. However, given that there had been inadequate training for frontline health professionals, including nurses, to improve their digital literacy or educational preparation, they will continue to struggle to explain to consumers the merit of having their own digital health record [22].

The release of the Nursing Informatics Position Statement [18] demonstrates that nurses within the health technology and health informatics field recognized the pivotal role of nurses to successfully implement digital technologies within health care environments. The position statement articulated seven elements that outlined the need for a strong nursing presence in governance and decision making at systems, organizational, and individual levels to "safeguard adoption and optimization of clinical information systems" [18]. It was in this broad context of structural change within the Australian health technology and health informatics field that this research examined the use of mobile technology for informal learning and continuing professional development (CPD) of nurses at point of care. The research aimed to understand the factors influencing mobile technology policy development from the perspective of nursing profession organizations. The purpose of this study is to inform the profession about the current status of using digital technology at point of care so that the nursing profession can advocate its perspective at a national level and become more included in policy decisions affecting the nursing profession.

Methods

Recruitment

Individual semistructured interviews were undertaken with 6 representatives from professional nursing organizations. Purposive sampling was used to recruit participants who were able to represent organizations from a policy or guideline perspective and who had expertise in nursing practice. Seven national organizations were identified and a further 52 members from the Coalition of National Nursing and Midwifery Organisations (CoNNMO), who had email addresses available on their website, were invited to participate. Follow-up emails 2 weeks after the initial invitation and a reminder email were sent 1 month after the first invitation. Those organizations that listed telephone details were also contacted via telephone. An information sheet was provided with the invitation to participate,

and consent was recorded using Skype for Business prior to the beginning of each participant interview. Participants chose the venue and time for the interview. The University of Tasmania Social Sciences Human Research Ethics Committee granted approval (approval number: H0016097) prior to initiating this study.

Interview Schedule

A total of 10 interview questions were developed (see Multimedia Appendix 1) from the findings of previous research [23] and focused on whether the nursing profession organizations had a policy position on mobile technology for informal learning and CPD. Questions then explored factors impacting the use of mobile technology for learning at point of

Figure 1. Coding process.

care. Interviews were undertaken by the first author (CM) during December 2016 and January 2017 and transcribed verbatim.

Data Analysis

Data analysis was a systematic and organized process consisting of trial coding; constant member checking was undertaken to ensure rigor. A codebook was developed to provide a framework of codes. Fidelity of application of labels across interviews to ensure consistency was undertaken during coding. Microsoft Excel 2016 was used to tabulate *meaning units* [24]. Reducing the phrases by coding enabled further refinement, and the subthemes of *ways of acting* and *ways of thinking* were emergent from the data. From the analysis, *nurses as stakeholders* was identified as a theme (see Figure 1).



Results

Overview

Six interviews were conducted during the data collection period. Of the 6 participants, 4 were female (67%) and 2 were male (33%). All participants identified themselves as senior members of the nursing profession with extensive clinical, educational, research, or administrative experience in a range of health care environments (see Table 1).

These nurses were paid employees or were associated with CoNNMO as volunteers within Australian nursing specialty professional bodies. Each interview lasted between 17 and 54 minutes. The length of each interview was related to each participant's available time and knowledge regarding the topic of interest. Two subthemes coded as *ways of acting* and *ways of thinking* emerged from the open codes (see Figure 1).

Tabla 1	Participant damographics	
Table 1.	Participant demographics.	

Interview #	Gender	Source of recruitment	Nursing organization	Nurse role
1	Female	Direct email to organization	National representative (executive)	Administration
2	Male	Email from CoNNMO ^a secretariat	Specialty nursing executive position (volunteer organization)	University academic and clinician
3	Female	Direct email to organization	National representative (executive)	University academic
4	Female	Email from CoNNMO secretariat	Specialty nursing executive position (volunteer organization)	Clinician
5	Male	Email from CoNNMO secretariat	Specialty nursing executive position (volunteer organization)	Administration and clinician
6	Female	Direct email	National representative (executive)	Administration

^aCoNNMO: Coalition of National Nursing and Midwifery Organisations.

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/

Ways of Acting

Overview

Participants provided examples of how nurses behaved in relation to accessing and using digital technology in the workplace. These nurses highlighted the risks, challenges, barriers, and benefits of accessing and using digital technology in health care service provision and for learning and teaching. Participants indicated that the capacity for digital technology adoption by nurses was affected by contributing factors related to actions linked to work-arounds, attentiveness, and experiences. Each is explained in detail below.

Work-arounds

When listening to and coding their conversations, it became apparent that participants often perceived that they did not have a voice in decision making regarding access and use of digital technology. The lack of inclusion resulted in unintended consequences. Nurses developed work-arounds to accommodate perceived workflow issues [25]. For example, one participant indicated that nurses used their personal mobile devices to seek and retrieve information:

I did a survey of about 10 [city] hospitals, [specialty] departments, and less than half the staff had Internet access and when you take out the senior staff in that survey, there was, you know, most of the staff, the direct care nurses didn't have Internet access. So, people are using their mobile phones for Internet access and to find evidence and to source, you know, information, which is just terrible. [Participant #2]

Another participant stated that due to funding constraints, using a mobile device enabled improved efficiency of health care service delivery by facilitating access to information:

You know, they're taking away massive amounts of funding and things are very privatized, so these facilities are kind of left to their own devices as far as how many RNs [registered nurses], if they have RNs at all now. So, I think that one way—and I don't know how to combat that—but one way to ensure better patient care is by allowing staff to have that kind of information where they can look at a patient and put symptoms or use education that's right there and then on their phones and that will probably lead to better patient care and identification of deterioration or issues. I think that's an area that could be incredibly useful. [Participant #4]

Attentiveness

There were divergent views about accessing digital technology in relation to attentiveness. Participants provided examples of how mobile devices can be used in real time for improving efficiency of health care delivery. For example, one participant outlined a benefit of integrating digital technology into nursing practice:

But if you're actually learning in real time as you've got an actual issue happening, it's great. I think there's also potential to use downtime better. I was going to say like everything that's mobile, it just

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/
```

becomes integrated more into people's lifestyle. [Participant #6]

However, there was also the view that there needed to be a minimum standard of capability of nurses rather than relying on digital technology when there was the potential to negatively impact safe health care delivery:

...you know, you're not going to be sitting there in the middle of a [cardiac] arrest going, "Okay, wow, the doctor's just asked for adrenalin, hold on let me just quickly Google adrenalin and find out how fast I should push it and is the actual correct dose and, oh, what's its indication, oh, what's its mode of action?" [Participant #5]

Another participant indicated that there were perceived risks associated with distraction when using mobile technology:

People will get enamored or caught up on what's going on in their phone and not be paying attention to what's going on with their patient. [Participant #1]

Experiences

Nurses provided examples of how digital technology could change behavior to enhance nursing practice and support learning by students while undertaking work-integrated learning:

Particularly, I worked in rural and remote-type areas so where you didn't have someone else that you could ask for help, and just for the students I've found that if they can look something up then and there, that they learn it because it makes sense to them, that they need to know it. [Participant #3]

Additionally, participants were aware that the digital revolution was imminent. They could foresee the benefits of enabling personalized learning that could contribute to supporting person-centered care. One participant stated the following:

I think it's got huge potential for really looking at being able to adapt to different learning styles and being able to bring that, the ideal situation where you've got theory with experience at the same time, and you can look at what you've assessed and then put that into mobile learning technology and find out what you've missed or how that measured up against the theory on the information. [Participant #4]

Participants acknowledged that the role of nurses included experiences that promoted engagement and improvement in health literacy, digital literacy, and health education of consumers. One participant indicated the following:

I think too that a lot more consumers are going to the Internet for information these days; to be able to show them what is a useful site or is a safe site for them to go to so they're not getting false information about things would be quite useful as well. So, I think there's significant benefits there. [Participant #3]

Ways of Thinking

Overview

The second subtheme that emerged was *ways of thinking*. Nurses in this study provided their perceptions of what nurses thought from an emic perspective and how this impacted the use of digital technology in health care settings. Participants provided rich descriptions about the attitudes and influences—the two open codes associated with this subtheme that they encountered—in relation to digital technology and the nursing profession.

Attitudes

Nurses raised the issue of balancing person-centered health care delivery, learning, and integrating digital technology within nursing practice. One participant stated the following:

I think there's an issue on duty in that the staff will say they've got enough to do without having to sit down at the computer...if they are allocated time in their workday to do it, well then that's probably okay. But if they're just expected to fit it on around everything else, I'm not sure how much focus they'll give it. [Participant #1]

However, participants also acknowledged there was a range of attitudes about nurses using digital technology in health care environments. An example quotation about nurses being viewed negatively by other stakeholders is shown below:

...all the nurses seem to do is pay attention to the computer even where they've got electronic health records and order entry systems and all that they have now. And you do hear at times members of the community see that the nurses are tied more to the computers than they are tied to the people. [Participant #1]

In stark contrast, a participant whose attitude was positive regarding implementation of digital technology into nursing practice stated the following:

We're just burying our head in the sand saying, you know, let's just say no phones, well that's not happening. Anyway, it's actually detrimental because it's a really useful tool, these mobile devices, for our staff. We can just train people better in how to use their phone. [Participant #2]

Influences

Implementation of digital technology will require support at systems and organizational levels before stakeholders will be influenced to adopt it to advance nursing practice. One participant indicated the following:

So, I think there's a lot going on but there's not—as far as I'm aware—there's not a really big push from the government to use technology, or funding from the government to use technology well. And there's lots of, I guess, private and smaller initiatives taking off, but I think the drive has to be from the health district as well, but there has to be government

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/

funding and incentives to be implementing technology and, particularly, mobile technology. [Participant #4]

At an individual level, one participant indicated that nurses have the capacity to change their views when exposed to the benefits of using digital technology. However, others are also influenced, which impacts on nurses' capacity to use digital technology within their workplace. The following quotation illustrates this view:

I've certainly had clinical facilitators in the past make comments that, you know, it has been changing and that they'd seen students with mobile technology and gone to them with the idea of criticizing them for using it and then discovered that they were using it for very relevant purposes. And their attitudes were changing due to that type of thing, so I'd been supportive of that type of learning and the success they were having. But now it's very different, we've got an edict from above and we're not allowed to do it [use digital technology]. [Participant #3]

Discussion

Principal Findings

Findings from this research indicate that nurses within the profession's organizations do not perceive that they are leaders in decision making regarding digital technology. Participants believed that nurses' access to, and use of, the Internet within health care environments is decided by others. This perception shapes their ways of acting and thinking, which impacts on their capacity to advocate for being included as stakeholders regarding health technology and health informatics at systems, organizational, and individual levels.

Participants realize that there is a mobile learning paradox where, although it is acknowledged that there are benefits to using digital technology, they are unable to access it [26]. This paradox extends beyond using mobile technology at point of care. Participants acknowledged that work-arounds have occurred to accommodate the lack of access to the Internet by individual nurses providing direct care to patients. Additionally, nurses deployed digital technology within their nursing practice to improve efficiency due to funding constraints. Some participants lamented the lack of capacity to harness the benefits of digital technology, while others understood the risks of digital technology being used inappropriately. These views are congruent and support the efforts being made by ANMAC to ensure that undergraduate nurses become digitally professional and work ready at graduation [14,15]. Furthermore, the ADHA Strategy will provide support for CPD of nurses currently working within health care environments and will underpin the foundational knowledge of undergraduate students [16]. A period of overlap will be required as registered and student nurses learn from each other and develop a mutual understanding [27] of the knowledge and skills required to meet the National Informatics Standards [17]. There is potential for the development of agency by nurses when they share their experiences in this way and, as demonstrated by the findings, nurses are capable of adapting their behavior based on their experiences.

When undergraduate nurses are educationally prepared to use health technology and health informatics, and to undertake work-integrated learning, they will be better able to challenge the status quo arrangements that marginalize them and to request inclusion in accessing and using digital technology. For example, registered nurses are permitted password access, whereas in the future, supervising nurses and undergraduate students conversant with policy and guideline documents [12,17] will be able to lobby health care organizations for password access to health information systems for documentation purposes. Students will also be keen to translate their learning about patient information flows within a simulated environment by documenting nursing activities in an operational electronic health record while in practice. Additionally, students indicated that they prefer to access learning resources in real time at point of care [28]. Personalized learning and the development of digital literacy by students early in their studies will benefit all stakeholders, including consumers, who can be influenced by nurses to participate in their own care when the nurses are confident and capable in using digital technology.

This research supports the need for a digital health strategy as proposed by the ADHA [12]. However, to enable adoption, there is a need for nurses to become leaders by ensuring that

Figure 2. Stages of implementation (modified from Fixsen et al, 2005).

they are involved in decision making regarding implementation of health technology and informatics in health care environments.

Fixsen and colleagues [29] identified six stages of implementation (see Figure 2) that can be applied to the evolution of digital technology within the Australian health care context. Exploration and adoption of digital technology has been followed by trial installations and initial implementation of various applications and health information systems. The publication of the ADHA Strategy's strategic priorities [12] demonstrates that the Australian health care sector is now positioned for full implementation of health technology and informatics (see Figure 2). However, there have been delays in deploying health information systems within some Australian states. Western Australia and Queensland health care providers have experienced data systems failures that have reduced citizen trust and delayed implementation of electronic record systems [19,30]. Such mistrust could be partially remediated by nurses being more included in organizational decision making [31], given that nurses are the largest group of stakeholders within the health care sector [5]. This research highlights the urgent need for this group of health professionals to be fully engaged in the digital future of health care environments.



Limitations

Limitations of this study include the timing of the interview period, which spanned the traditional end-of-year Christmas and summer holiday period; this may have contributed to the low participation rate. Interviews ceased with the publication of the Nursing Informatics Position Statement [18], as the researchers considered that this statement had the potential to influence the nursing profession organizations' views about health informatics. The low participation rate reduces generalizability of the findings.

Future Directions

A larger international comparative study could be undertaken to replicate this research. Findings may determine whether registered nurses in other countries experience similar perceptions or whether the Australian context is unique.

Conclusions

There is still much work to be undertaken to engage all stakeholders, including nurses, in embracing the digital future in health care. This research demonstrates that nurses from professional organizations understand their health workforce but lack the agency to demand inclusion in decision making that impacts nurses at organizational and individual levels. To enable implementation of health technology and informatics in health care environments more effectively, it is crucial for nurses to become stakeholders at every level. Doing so will not only mitigate the risk of implementation failure, but engagement of nurses as frontline health professionals will assist the Australian Government in achieving its goal of a "safe, seamless and secure" digital health system for all.

Acknowledgments

We would like to acknowledge the representatives from the nursing profession organizations who agreed to be interviewed and contribute to this research.



Authors' Contributions

CM was involved in all aspects of this research, including study design, the ethics application, recruitment, data collection, analysis, preparation, and review of the manuscript. EC was involved with study design, ethics, analysis, and review and editing of the manuscript. FG was involved with analysis and with review and editing of the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Nursing profession organization interview schedule. [DOCX File, 14KB - <u>nursing_v2i1e14279_app1.docx</u>]

References

- Mickan S, Tilson J, Atherton H, Roberts N, Heneghan C. Evidence of effectiveness of health care professionals using handheld computers: A scoping review of systematic reviews. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(10):a. [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.2530</u>] [Medline: <u>24165786</u>]
- 2. O'Connor S, Hubner U, Shaw T, Blake R, Ball M. Time for TIGER to ROAR! Technology informatics guiding education reform. Nurse Educ Today 2017 Nov;58:78-81. [doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2017.07.014] [Medline: 28918322]
- Risling T. Educating the nurses of 2025: Technology trends of the next decade. Nurse Educ Pract 2017 Jan;22:89-92. [doi: 10.1016/j.nepr.2016.12.007]
- 4. Cummings E, Borycki E, Madsen I. Teaching nursing informatics in Australia, Canada, and Denmark. Stud Health Technol Inform 2015;218:39-44. [Medline: <u>26262524</u>]
- Australia's Health Workforce Series: Nurses in Focus. Adelaide, Australia: Health Workforce Australia; 2013. URL: <u>http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/133228/20150419-0017/www.hwa.gov.au/sites/default/files/Nurses-in-Focus-FINAL.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- 6. Australian Digital Health Agency. Australian Digital Health Agency Executive Team URL: <u>https://www.digitalhealth.gov.au/</u> <u>about-the-agency/australian-digital-health-agency-executive</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- Mather C, Gale F, Cummings E. Governing mobile technology use for continuing professional development in the Australian nursing profession. BMC Nurs 2017;16:17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12912-017-0212-8] [Medline: 28428731]
- Lluch M. Healthcare professionals' organisational barriers to health information technologies: A literature review. Int J Med Inform 2011 Dec;80(12):849-862. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2011.09.005</u>] [Medline: <u>22000677</u>]
- 9. Green J. Nurses' online behavior: Lessons for the nursing profession. Contemp Nurse 2017;53(3):355-367. [doi: 10.1080/10376178.2017.1281749]
- 10. Mather C, Cummings E, Gale F. Mobile learning in nursing: Tales from the profession. Stud Health Technol Inform 2018;252:112-117. [doi: 10.3233/978-1-61499-890-7-112]
- 11. Westbrook J, Duffield C, Li L, Creswick N. How much time do nurses have for patients? A longitudinal study quantifying hospital nurses' patterns of task time distribution and interactions with health professionals. BMC Health Serv Res 2011;11(1):319. [doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-11-319]
- 12. Australia's National Digital Health Strategy. Safe, Seamless and Secure: Evolving Health and Care to Meet the Needs of Modern Australia. Adelaide, Australia: Australian Digital Health Agency; 2017. URL: <u>https://conversation.</u> <u>digitalhealth.gov.au/sites/default/files/adha-strategy-doc-2ndaug_0_1.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- Health Informatics and Health Technology: An Explanatory Note. Canberra, Australia: Australian Nursing & Midwifery Accreditation Council; 2014. URL: <u>https://www.anmac.org.au/sites/default/files/documents/</u> 20150130 Health Informatics Technology Explanatory Note.pdf [accessed 2019-07-26]
- Review of Registered Nurse Accreditation Standards: Consultation Paper 1. Canberra, Australia: Australian Nursing & Midwifery Accreditation Council; 2017 Sep. URL: <u>https://www.anmac.org.au/sites/default/files/documents/</u> <u>RNAS Consultation Paper 1 Sept 2017.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- 15. Review of Registered Nurse Accreditation Standards: Consultation Paper 2. Canberra, Australia: Australian Nursing & Midwifery Accreditation Council; 2018 Jun. URL: <u>https://www.anmac.org.au/sites/default/files/documents/</u> <u>rnasconsultationpaper2.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- 16. Cummings E, Shin E, Mather C, Hovenga E. Embedding nursing informatics education into an Australian undergraduate nursing degree. Stud Health Technol Inform 2016;225:329-333. [Medline: <u>27332216</u>]
- 17. Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation. National Informatics Standards for Nurses and Midwives. Canberra, Australia: Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation, Federal Office; 2015.
- Australian College of Nursing, Health Informatics Society of Australia, Nursing Informatics Australia. Nursing Informatics Position Statement. Canberra, Australia: Australian College of Nursing; 2017 Aug. URL: <u>https://acn.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/nursing_informatics_position_statement_28092017_-_hisa_acn_nia2.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]

- 19. McDonald K. Pulse+IT Magazine. 2018 Nov 02. Spotlight back on Cerner in the Sunshine State URL: <u>https://www.pulseitmagazine.com.au/blog/4656-spotlight-back-on-cerner-in-the-sushine-state</u> [accessed 2018-11-02]
- 20. Minion L. Healthcare IT News Australia. 2018 Sep 26. "Risks not taken seriously enough": Scathing audit of WA Health's digital patient record system reveals concerns URL: <u>https://www.healthcareit.com.au/article/</u>
- risks-not-taken-seriously-enough-scathing-audit-wa-health%E2%80%99s-digital-patient-record-system [accessed 2019-07-26]
 My Health Record. Canberra, Australia: Australian Digital Health Agency; 2018 Oct 28. My Health Record statistics as at 28 October 2018 URL: <u>https://www.myhealthrecord.gov.au/sites/g/files/net5181/f/</u>
- my health record dashboard 28 october 2018.pdf?v=1540958450 [accessed 2019-07-26]
 McDonald K. Pulse+IT Magazine. 2018 Oct 30. Queensland Health delays ieMR roll-out at Sunshine Coast HHS until 2019 URL: <u>https://www.pulseitmagazine.com.au/australian-ehealth/</u>4649-queensland-health-delays-iemr-roll-out-at-sunshine-coast-hhs-until-2019 [accessed 2019-07-26]
- Mather C, Cummings E. Modelling digital knowledge transfer: Nurse supervisors transforming learning at point of care to advance nursing practice. Inform 2017;4(12):1-14. [doi: 10.3390/informatics4020012]
- 24. Elliott R, Timulak L. Descriptive and interpretive approaches to qualitative research. In: Miles J, Gilbert P, editors. A Handbook of Research Methods for Clinical and Health Psychology. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 2005:147-159.
- 25. Borycki E, Kushniruk A, Keay E, Nicoll J, Anderson J, Anderson M. Toward an integrated simulation approach for predicting and preventing technology-induced errors in healthcare: Implications for healthcare decision-makers. Healthc Q 2009;12 Spec No Patient:90-96 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 19667784]
- 26. Mather C, Cummings E. Unveiling the mobile learning paradox. Stud Health Technol Inform 2015;218:126-131. [Medline: 26262539]
- 27. Mather C, Cummings E. Empowering learners: Using a triad model to promote eHealth literacy and transform learning at point of care. Knowl Manag ELearn 2015;7(4):629-645. [doi: <u>10.34105/j.kmel.2015.07.041</u>]
- 28. Mather C, Cummings E, Allen P. Undergraduate nurses' preferred use of mobile devices in healthcare settings. Stud Health Technol Inform 2015;208:264-268. [Medline: <u>25676985</u>]
- 29. Fixsen DL, Naoom SF, Blase KA, Friedman RM, Wallace F. Implementation Research: A Synthesis of the Literature. Tampa, FL: University of South Florida, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute, The National Implementation Research Network; 2005. URL: <u>https://nirn.fpg.unc.edu/sites/nirn.fpg.unc.edu/files/resources/NIRN-MonographFull-01-2005.</u> <u>pdf</u> [accessed 2019-07-26]
- 30. My Health Record. Canberra, Australia: Australian Digital Health Agency; 2018 Oct 05. Private hospitals connected to the My Health Record system URL: <u>https://www.myhealthrecord.gov.au/about/who-is-using-digital-health/</u> private-hospitals-connected-my-health-record-system [accessed 2018-10-28]
- 31. Osman H. Healthcare IT News Australia. 2018 Oct 25. Here's how Princess Alexandra Hospital became digital ready URL: <u>https://www.healthcareit.com.au/article/here%E2%80%99s-how-princess-alexandra-hospital-became-digital-ready</u> [accessed 2018-10-28]

Abbreviations

ADHA: Australian Digital Health Agency ANMAC: Australian Nursing and Midwifery Accreditation Council CoNNMO: Coalition of National Nursing and Midwifery Organisations CPD: continuing professional development RN: registered nurse

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 05.04.19; peer-reviewed by H Pratomo, A Arbabisarjou, P Klein, T Martin, T Hebda; comments to author 05.06.19; revised version received 22.06.19; accepted 23.06.19; published 09.08.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Mather C, Cummings E, Gale F Nurses as Stakeholders in the Adoption of Mobile Technology in Australian Health Care Environments: Interview Study JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14279 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14279/</u> doi:10.2196/14279 PMID:<u>34345771</u>

©Carey Mather, Elizabeth Cummings, Fred Gale. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 09.08.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium,

provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Advancing the Science of Recruitment for Family Caregivers: Focus Group and Delphi Methods

Dana Hansen^{1*}, APRN, ACHPN, PhD; Amy Petrinec^{1*}, RN, PhD; Mona Hebeshy^{2*}, PhD; Denice Sheehan^{1*}, RN, PhD; Barbara L Drew^{1*}, RN, PhD

¹College of Nursing, Kent State University, Kent, OH, United States

²Faculty of Nursing, Suez Canal University, Ismailia, Egypt

^{*}all authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Dana Hansen, APRN, ACHPN, PhD College of Nursing Kent State University PO Box 5190 Kent, OH, 44236 United States Phone: 1 330 672 8779 Fax: 1 330 672 6387 Email: dhansen1@kent.edu

Abstract

Background: Successful recruitment of participants is imperative to a rigorous study, and recruitment challenges are not new to researchers. Many researchers have used social media successfully to recruit study participants. However, challenges remain for effective online social media recruitment for some populations.

Objective: Using a multistep approach that included a focus group and Delphi method, researchers performed this study to gain expert advice regarding material development for social media recruitment and to test the recruitment material with the target population.

Methods: In the first phase, we conducted a focus group with 5 social media experts to identify critical elements for effective social media recruitment material. Utilizing the Delphi method with 5 family caregivers, we conducted the second phase to reach consensus regarding effective recruitment videos.

Results: Phase I utilized a focus group that resulted in identification of three barriers related to social media recruitment, including lack of staff and resources, issues with restrictive algorithms, and not standing out in the crowd. Phase II used the Delphi method. At the completion of Delphi Round 1, 5 Delphi participants received a summary of the analysis for feedback and agreement with our summary. Using data and recommendations from Round 1, researchers created two new recruitment videos with additions to improve trustworthiness and transparency, such as the university's logo. In Round 2 of the Delphi method, consensus regarding the quality and trustworthiness of the recruitment videos reached 100%.

Conclusions: One of the primary challenges for family caregiver research is recruitment. Despite the broad adoption of social media marketing approaches, the effectiveness of online recruitment strategies needs further investigation.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e13862) doi:10.2196/13862

KEYWORDS

family caregivers; recruitment; social media; illness stories

Introduction

Overview

RenderX

Social media use is widespread across generations, with 68% of Americans using Facebook and 73% accessing YouTube.

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/

Twitter is gaining popularity with adult Americans (14%) compared with already-engaged younger adults (45%) utilizing this social media platform [1]. Social media promotes communication, interaction, collaboration, and sharing [2]. The flexibility of communication inherent to social media platforms

has led to their increased use in health and health care, including family caregivers caring for ill loved ones [3,4].

The social media illness story is a modern form of interaction that encourages relationship development and encapsulates a rich narrative that holds untapped resources for understanding the psychological, physical, spiritual, and social impact of the patient's illness journey [5]. Some ill people write an illness blog using a blog platform; others use Facebook or a microblog format like Twitter to tell their illness stories. This form of online journaling has been found to be beneficial for patients and their family caregivers [3,6,7]. For example, online journaling is known to bring meaning of the illness to both the patient and family caregiver. Social media is also becoming a successful and popular venue for recruitment [2,5]. However, in previous research, the authors found recruiting family caregivers whose loved ones tell their illness stories on social media challenging since this small subset of family caregivers is difficult to define and identify. Although family caregivers are included in many illness stories on social media, they are not easy to identify.

Understanding and contributing to the science of social media recruitment for family caregivers with a loved one who tells their illness story on social media is paramount to advancing family caregiver recruitment. To explore challenges to successful recruitment of family caregivers through social media, we used two companion approaches. In the first phase of the study, we conducted a focus group with social media experts to identify critical elements of effective social media recruitment material. Utilizing the Delphi method, the second phase of the study confirmed that the product created aligned with focus group feedback.

Background

Successful recruitment of participants is imperative to a rigorous study, but recruitment challenges are not new to researchers. In fact, failed recruitment efforts result in underpowered studies and nonsignificant findings [8]. Theoretical development surrounding response behavior in research found that poor response rates were associated with socioeconomic demographics for underrepresented participants, such as women [9]. However, efforts to evaluate study participation recruitment methods through varied questionnaire distribution choices, such as Internet distribution, have shown promise [10].

Many researchers have successfully recruited study participants through social media, such as a Facebook advertisement feature that utilizes a targeted format (eg, researchers select specific demographics and keywords) [11]. Even researchers with targeted and small populations [8], such as our study population of family caregivers with loved ones who tell their illness stories on social media, have had success with social media recruitment [12-14]. Furthermore, several studies have concluded that online recruitment is more cost-effective than traditional strategies [15-17]. However, challenges remain with recruitment for family caregivers who read or interact with their seriously ill loved ones online through patient illness stories.

Previous Work

In our previous work, we found that a patient's illness blog assisted the family caregiver with communication, creation of meaning, and identification of their role as caregiver [3]; however, we encountered several recruitment challenges for this population when using a Facebook campaign [11]. While serious illness affects many Americans, issues confronted by family caregivers during serious illness comprise a sensitive topic that may not be of interest to social media users. Therefore, we did not obtain a high-enough click-through rate by potential study participants to maintain a successful Facebook recruitment campaign [11]. Additionally, the population recruited was a narrow subgroup of family caregivers (ie, those who read their loved one's illness story online) who were difficult to locate. Finally, technical skills involved with social media recruitment are not typically taught to nurse researchers, which means collaboration outside of nursing is required.

In this study, we sought to develop our understanding of the science of recruitment of family caregivers through social media. Using a data-based, multistep approach, we gained a more complete understanding of the science of recruitment for our population, improving the likelihood of reaching our target population and ensuring their engagement. The purpose for the focus group was to gain meaningful insight, opinions, suggestions, and feedback to develop social media-based recruitment methods for future research studies. For the Delphi method, the purpose was to test the developed material to gather insights, opinions, and suggestions from our target population: family caregivers of people who tell their illness stories on social media.

Methods

Overview

Institutional Review Board approval was obtained through Kent State University, Kent, OH, prior to conducting all aspects of the study (approval number: 16-226). All participants were provided with project information and gave consent to participate in this two-phase study. In the focus group (Phase I), social media experts provided expert opinions for both development of social media recruitment materials and barriers to recruiting family caregivers with loved ones who tell their illness stories on social media [18]. In Phase II, the Delphi method containing quantitative and open-ended questions was used to obtain feedback on the quality, trustworthiness, and clarity of the newly developed recruitment material [19,20].

Focus Group: Phase I

Sampling

Researchers used purposive sampling methods to recruit 5 social media experts through email messages sent to department heads of a major Northeast Ohio public university, including Journalism and Mass Communications, Web and Social Media Services, the Marketing Department of the College of Business, and other departments with researchers engaged with social media in research. Email messages explained the purpose of the focus group and time commitment, with a request to nominate potential faculty members that met the following

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/
```

inclusion criteria: (1) expertise in social media (ie, able to contact targeted populations using social media recruitment) and (2) representation by both male and female members.

The 5 peer-nominated expert faculty—3 female (60%) and 2 male (40%) participants—comprising the focus group have a record of accomplishment in social media, including capturing and analyzing social data metrics. The group's expertise included a faculty member from the Alumni Association Department with knowledge of online marketing and engagement strategies, a researcher from the Department of Sociology with experience recruiting men with gynecomastia, two faculty members in the Public Relations Department taught social media usage, and one faculty member contributed expertise in education and instructional design.

Setting

The focus group ran for 2 hours in a seminar room at the university. To engage participants in a natural conversation, we began the focus group with introductions, presented Facebook advertisement material used in our prior research, and described the purpose of our research and need for effective recruitment materials.

Interview

Serving as moderator, one of the experienced qualitative researchers (BLD) initiated the audio-recorded, semistructured discussion by asking specific questions about methods used for our previous study (eg, "What do you think about those methods and do you have suggestions for improvement?"). We also asked broad questions about social media (eg, "Tell us about your experiences with social media and social media recruitment.") and facilitated interaction among the group with prompts and redirection. Specific questions about social media recruitment dealt with characteristics that make for high-quality social media recruitment materials, best options for recruitment strategies, and barriers to effective social media recruitment.

Analysis

Researchers conducted focus group analysis following descriptive qualitative methods [21], and the principal investigator (DH) verified and transcribed the recorded focus group session verbatim. Four researchers from the university's College of Nursing, two with expertise in focus groups and Delphi methods and two with expertise in caregiver research, individually analyzed the focus group data utilizing descriptive qualitative methods. Each researcher categorized the themes, and researchers met twice to discuss the findings. Researchers modified the thematic structure throughout the analysis until reaching consensus [22]. To ensure trustworthiness, we conducted a member check; the findings were sent to each focus group participant for verification, and each focus group participant agreed that the analysis represented his or her views. Therefore, final themes represent the authentic view of the participants' discussion.

Delphi Method: Phase II

Overview

Using the online Delphi method, we accessed expert stakeholders—family caregivers with seriously ill loved ones

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/
```

who tell their illness stories on social media—from a large geographic area for differing perspectives. The Delphi method—a group facilitation technique featuring an iterative, multistage process—is frequently used to reach consensus. The Delphi method allows for multiple rounds of questions to a group of experts, providing an opportunity to improve the product, in this case recruitment videos, while building consensus among participants regarding important characteristics of the recruitment material. Although there is no universal agreement for what constitutes consensus, the typical range of percent agreement (ie, the standard for Delphi methods) is from 51% to 80% or more [23].

Sampling

The Delphi technique utilizes purposive sampling to identify experts, defined as informed individuals specializing in the field or who have knowledge about the subject [24]. For the Delphi phase of this study, experts were identified as family caregivers with loved ones who use social media to tell their illness stories. This subset of family caregivers was narrowly defined and therefore difficult to recruit. In previous research, we found that women tended to tell their illness stories publicly more often than men, making men the more common caregivers for our study sample, although not typical of the general caregiver population [3,11]. Therefore, our study sample is representative of this subset of family caregivers whose loved ones tell their illness stories on social media. There is no universal agreement on the proper size of the expert panel for Delphi methods; however, panels have ranged in size from 4 to more than 3000 participants [25,26]. Regardless of the large range of sample sizes in research studies, 5-10 experts are suggested [26].

Family caregivers from our previous studies who elected to be contacted regarding future research opportunities were asked if they would like to participate in the Delphi portion of our study. A total of 3 out of 9 family caregivers consented to participate. In addition, 2 more participants were recruited through snowball sampling, a nonprobability sampling technique in which an existing participant recruits other participants because of their acquaintance, resulting in 5 family caregiver participants. All 5 participants were 18 years old or older, with loved ones with a serious illness who use social media to communicate about their illness. Trustworthiness was established with a member check of our analysis of each round [27]. Researchers conducted a member check by sending a summary of the results from each round and asking family caregivers to confirm the summary or add any necessary clarifications.

Qualtrics Survey

The Round I Qualtrics survey began with a consent form explaining the study; those who agreed to participate were taken to the online survey. The first part of the survey requested demographic information and then introduced six open-ended questions: (1) What kind of recruitment practices interest you the most?; (2) What drew your interest to participate in this research study?; (3) What is important in recruiting family caregivers to participate in a research study?; (4) In your opinion, what qualities make you trust an online advertisement?; (5) What recommendations do you have for improving study

XSL•FO RenderX

recruitment materials?; and (6) What social media sites do you visit most frequently? In other words, to which social media sites should we post recruitment videos?

To ascertain what motivates family caregivers to participate in research studies, we asked respondents to rate the following statements on a 5-point Likert scale, from 1 (not at all agree) to 5 (strongly agree):

- 1. What is the likelihood of participating in a research study that uses online recruitment strategies?
- 2. I participated in this research study because I believe in advancing science through participation in studies.
- 3. I participated in this research study because I received compensation.

Participants were then asked to watch recruitment video 1 and answer questions about video quality, trustworthiness, whether the viewer was encouraged to visit the website, and whether the viewer would answer the call to action by clicking on the landing page (ie, the website that explains the research). Participants were asked the same questions about video 2. The final question of the survey asked about the time of day participants typically use social media and are therefore more likely to see recruitment ads.

Following Round 1, researchers sent a summary of Round 1 analysis to the 5 Delphi participants, who then provided feedback as to whether they agreed with our summary and were given the opportunity to offer clarification. Using data and recommendations from Round 1, we sought the assistance of a professional graphic designer to develop two new recruitment videos related to recruiting family caregivers to participate in research. Following completion of the videos, we conducted Round 2 of the Delphi method by sending a new Qualtrics survey with links to the new recruitment videos to Delphi participants and encouraged them to provide feedback for those videos.

Validity and Delphi Analysis

Content validity in Delphi methods is achieved utilizing expert panel members, and successive rounds increase concurrent validity [23]. To ensure the accuracy of Delphi results, we confirmed that the questions and instructions were clear. After Round I, we discovered that participants may have misunderstood one of the questions, so we reworded the question and provided further clarification to ensure understanding. We followed up with one nonrespondent, accurately coded the survey data, recorded all qualitative and quantitative data, and verified the data with a member check after each round.

The same four researchers who analyzed focus group data individually analyzed quantitative and qualitative data from Round I of the Delphi method. A research assistant generated a report from Qualtrics yielding descriptive data for quantitative questions and created a Word document listing the open-ended questions and answers from all participants.

Results

Focus Group: Phase I

Overview

Opening discussion with focus group panelists was rich and offered opportunities to clarify the purpose of the research and the intended audience for recruitment material. Nonetheless, panelists did express some confusion regarding the study. For example, one participant asked,

What is the relationship between the caregiver and their experiences as a caregiver and then the loved one's blog?

Another participant inquired,

So we're focusing primarily on the person that's sick who's blogging, not necessarily the family caregiver that's blogging?

Researchers clarified that although patients are telling their stories, recruitment centers on family caregivers of those patients who are interacting with or reading their loved one's blog. Another participant acknowledged the difficulty inherent to recruiting this subset of family caregivers, acknowledging,

So, that's what makes this complicated; you are depending on the ill person to relay the information to the caregiver and it's a very focused target group. So, that's the challenge.

The results of the analysis fell into three overarching categories: barriers, effective social media material, and need for a landing page.

Barriers

During analysis of focus group data, three barriers to effective family caregiver recruitment were identified, including lack of staff and resources, issues with restrictive algorithms, and not standing out in the crowd.

Lack of Staff and Resources

Lack of staff and resources was identified as a barrier due to the time required to manage the social media accounts. Without infrastructure to support resources and the necessary research staff, in terms of skill level, it is difficult to maintain active social media accounts that include frequent postings and identification of appropriate algorithms for recruitment. This scarcity was supported by the focus group participant comment,

The resources are barriers in terms of staff time and folks that are nurturing these accounts.

Another participant stated that an inactive social media account is a "red flag" to potential participants, adding, "...ideally, the account is active [has postings] one-to-three times per week." One participant expressed his concerns regarding inactive accounts, asking,

So is it [the Facebook page used in previous research] inactive? Because that raises a red flag for me if this page is only running advertisements and you might post once every three months—that's technically like



an inactive page and your user does not want to see that.

Another resource identified as a barrier was the budget. A participant with a background in recruiting alumni to events stated,

Budget—that was a big one and then actually converting clicks into action...We get a lot of clicks on our ads, but if we have 300 clicks on one of our ads, we might get one or two RSVPs from that. So, the ads are usually good because they're working, they're getting lots of clicks, and the cost per click is low, but then how do we get them to RSVP to an event, take the action that we want them to do.

Another participant noted,

So, that's even why it's more important to pay to play with these [ads] because you can gradually get right in front of people. So, the fact that you guys are already started with advertising is a good strategy.

Algorithms

Algorithms were identified as barriers to family caregiver recruitment because the researcher is limited to allowable criteria determined by the social media venue. For example, on Facebook, one can target a recruitment advertisement to a certain age or even certain words, such as cancer or illness. Since we are targeting a very specific group of family caregivers (ie, those who have loved ones who tell their illness stories on social media), it was difficult to find accurate identifiers. This complexity was voiced by one participant who stated,

There's a fine line because you don't want to post too much on social media because then you start to turn people away and they'll tune you out. Targeting is a huge barrier, like you said; to get down to exactly who you need to be in front of takes a lot of fine tuning—there's age, demographics, interest, there's all that.

Another participant noted, "Another barrier is the algorithms because that dictates who sees your content."

Not Standing Out in the Crowd

Focus group participants identified not standing out in the crowd as another potential barrier to successful recruitment. Despite the necessity of drawing potential study participants to the social media account, focus group participants recognized that the topic of death and dying might not draw a large audience. One participant explained,

We approach it more from the perspective of the person in terms of why this would be valuable to them to participate. For example, you'll have the opportunity to share your voice and how this impacts your life or something along those lines because I'm sure that they are impacted by this.

However, having a unique message helps to be recognized and stand out in a crowd. Another participant noted that,

The content of the ad is a really critical part of the social media strategy in terms of creating content

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/
```

that's valuable, and if you can showcase the value here [in the recruitment ad], then that's when it brings others, too.

Another participant validated this comment by stating,

Something else that I noticed [about recruitment material previously used] was all of these headlines say we want to interview you. Whereas this headline [the one that drew the most attention] was 'Is your loved one seriously ill?' I think that's a better catch.

Effective Social Media Material

Creating effective social media material was another theme discussed by participants. Three supporting subthemes for effective social media material included the need to connect on a personal level with the target audience, the need to use real photos instead of stock photos, and the need to create a crystal-clear message. Focus group participants strongly stressed the need for a personal connection with potential study participants to encourage more robust online recruitment. One focus group member stated that the audience must believe researchers are addressing them individually, suggesting that researchers ask questions that elicit the response, "Yeah, that's me, yeah that's me, yeah that's me. We want you to click here!" According to the focus group, another critical part of the social media strategy in terms of creating content is to "showcase the value-that is what brings others to it [the social media advertisement]." One participant with experience in public relations stated,

Provide value and what's in it for you, that's the mantra in public relations. So, I wonder if we approach it more from the perspective of the person in terms of why this would be valuable to them to participate in the study versus we want to interview you, maybe you'll have the opportunity to share your voice and how this impacts your life or something along those lines because I'm sure that they are impacted by this [caregiving experience].

Another focus group participant noted,

You pointed out defining a caregiver, I think that's important so, if there would be a way to work that in somehow, I think that would be good.

Focus group participants also identified the importance of using real photos instead of stock photos. Real photos elicit a more personal connection, and stock photos are considered a red flag to the potential participants. One focus group member noted that,

When they [potential study participants] see stock images—they [potential study participants] know that's an ad. So, they'll scroll right past it...I think that you need more compelling images that are going to catch somebody's attention.

Participants expressed the need for a crystal-clear message to engage the audience with a call to action. The call to action motivates the audience to click on the link that takes them to the study's landing page. Potential study participants must feel compelled to click on the link. One method identified by focus

Hansen et al

JMIR NURSING

group participants to deliver a clear message containing a call to action is through a video message. Video messages do not have word limits as do Facebook advertisements, allowing researchers to explain the research in more depth and create a more personal message. Focus group participants offered various strategies for using video messaging to improve family caregiver recruitment, including the following guidance:

...take your iPhone, record something and post it in these forums and then steer them to the landing page. Facebook is really rewarding people who use video advertisements right now and you get more bang for your buck.

Use organic posting for Facebook and Twitter, not just advertisements—if you create a 30-second video, you can upload that directly to Twitter and you will see a lot of engagement because it autoplays just like it would on Facebook.

Landing Page

Finally, focus group participants suggested creating a study landing page for potential research participants that is user friendly, expands on the clear message, and presents a call to action as a way to connect all recruitment material. One participant highlighted the need for "making it simple and making that call to action very clear so it takes them to the landing page." Another participant agreed with the necessity of a study landing page, stating,

...once you get them to that page where they are actually converting, that has to be simple, too. So, that landing page is another critical piece. Participants also suggested creating a hashtag that goes out with every recruitment effort to connect the recruitment material, explaining that "The hashtag will take them back to the landing page." This landing page can be an active social media account, such as Facebook, or an active webpage.

After compiling focus group recommendations, work began to create new social media recruitment material. We decided to create recruitment videos that would take potential participants to our study landing page, which provides information about current studies and how to become part of our caregiver registry. The principal investigator created two videos using a program called Biteable [28]. These two videos included no audible words but displayed pictures of people representing the target population. Words describing the purpose of the video and how to contact the researcher were displayed on the screen, and music played in the background.

Delphi Method: Phase II

Overview

Using the Delphi method, the updated recruitment videos were tested with a sample of 5 family caregivers who have a loved one who tells their illness story on social media. Delphi participants ranged in age from 57 to 70 years with a mean age of 58 (SD 7). Caregivers were predominantly male (4/5, 80%) with an average of 3 years of caregiving experience (see Table 1). Participants' responses to reasons for participating in the study and the importance of recruiting family caregivers in research were varied (see Textbox 1).

 Table 1. Demographics of participants for the Delphi method.

Demographics	Value
Age (years), mean (SD)	58 (7)
Gender (n=5), n (%)	
Male	4 (80)
Female	1 (20)
Years of caregiving, mean ^a	3

^aSD is not provided for years of caregiving because responses were ranked options (eg, 0-2 or 3-5 years).



Textbox 1. Participants' open-ended responses from round 1 of the Delphi method.

Participants' reasons for participating in this study:

- Participants' awareness of positive results that come from research
- Son uses Facebook and Caring Bridge to talk about his illness journey
- Was asked by a friend
- Experience as caregiver
- Happy to contribute our experiences to others

Importance of recruiting family caregivers to participate in research:

- So that caregivers know what kind of help is available and to help others
- We would not be where we are today in the medical field if studies were not conducted
- Explaining the goals of the research
- Caregivers are frontline workers and need support, including emotional support
- Diversity—it's best when a study covers a wide range of circumstances

Delphi Round 1

For each video, Delphi participants were asked to rate specific characteristics, including the overall quality, trustworthiness, the extent to which the video encourages or discourages participants to seek more information, and, finally, the likelihood that participants would act on the video's request (ie, to "click here"). Participants rated each characteristic as *poor*, *fair*, *medium*, *high*, or *highest*.

The first round of videos yielded encouraging results that offered opportunities for improvement. Both videos did not have lower than *medium* rating scores, although the overall quality was slightly higher in video 1. Video 2 had a slightly higher score for trustworthiness compared to video 1, and both videos had one rating of *poor* for trustworthiness. Neither video was ranked well in encouraging participants to seek more information; however, video 2 performed worse than video 1 in this category. For both videos, more participants said that they would not "click here."

We also asked several open-ended questions. In terms of when family caregiver participants would be most likely to see a recruitment video on social media, 3 out of 5 participants (60%) reported 5:00-8:00 am as the most likely time, another participant (1/5, 20%) chose 1:00-3:00 pm, and one other participant (1/5, 20%) was more likely to see a recruitment video from 8:00-10:00 pm. Participants identified newspaper ads, social media posts, fliers in physicians' offices and waiting rooms, and email messages as the most appealing recruitment practices.

In their responses to the question, "What is important in recruiting family caregivers to participate in a research study?" participants identified three factors that facilitate trust for recruitment videos on social media. These factors focused on the family caregiver's ability to trust the organization and for the organization to do the following: (1) ensure the source of the recruitment material is clear and visible on the recruitment material, which includes a recognizable logo; (2) improve the clarity of the research purpose presented on the recruitment

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/

material; and (3) use known social media sites such as Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram. Participants stated that they participate in research studies because they believed in advancing science through research and suggested posting on disease-specific sites, such as the National Multiple Sclerosis Society website or the Stem Cell Transplant Group Facebook page.

Prior to moving forward with Round 2, we consulted with a researcher with expertise in recruiting participants at the end-of-life stage and conducting research with social media illness stories. She reviewed the videos from Round 1 and the newly developed Round 2 videos, along with the scripts for each video. Her feedback was incorporated into the final production of Round 2 videos.

Delphi Round 2

In Round 2, participants were asked the same questions about characteristics of the videos to allow us to analyze issues identified with the videos in Round 1. Ratings improved to above a *medium* score for each video in all characteristics, with video 2 achieving slightly higher overall ratings.

Overall, recommendations provided to improve Round 2 recruitment videos were successful, as 100% consensus was achieved. For example, one participant commented, "These ads were a big improvement, very clear and to the point." We summarized Round 2 feedback and sent that summary to Delphi participants, who confirmed consensus. Comments from this group included the following statements:

All good points on the feedback. [Participant #1] With the new videos and new feedback, your videos should work well. [Participant #1]

Thank you for letting me participate. [Participant #1]

I would agree with the summation. [Participant #2]

Good summary and you did capture my feedback. [Participant #3]

I think you have correctly captured my comments; thank you. [Participant #4]

Some suggestions mentioned the addition of closed captioning, which has been completed.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Family caregivers at the end-of-life stage provide important support for the dying patient; they also need vital support to better help their loved ones. However, recruitment for this population is complex, especially for a subset of family caregivers whose loved ones tell their illness stories on social media. This study offers insights on recruitment for this subset of caregivers. Focus group participants and Delphi participants validated that social media is an important venue for participant recruitment and offered critical suggestions for effective social media recruitment material for family caregivers. These recommendations include identification of barriers, creation of effective recruitment material, and the need for a landing page prior to recruitment efforts. Development of effective recruitment material includes ensuring the identity of the organization, improving trustworthiness and transparency, and ensuring that the purpose of recruitment is clear.

Social media algorithms determine which advertisements align with users' interests based on their onsite activity, listed interests, and interactions. Creating a video with a focused and targeted audience is required to take full advantage of social media advertising. For example, using real photos instead of stock images builds a connection with the target audience, which leads to greater trust [29]. Our findings revealed that algorithms were identified as barriers to social media recruitment for our study population of interest, as researchers are limited to criteria of interest for a specific group of family caregivers (ie, those who have loved ones who tell their illness stories on social media). These findings remain consistent with a systematic review reporting similar limitations in other study populations, because using ads on social media websites requires targeting specific age groups and locations based only on the information an individual provides on his or her profile [30]. Therefore, there is no guarantee that awareness of the study reached all potential participants, which introduces bias into the results.

Focus group participants acknowledged that maintaining active accounts and updated valuable ad content are critical components of social media to draw a large audience. Our findings validate Pang and colleagues' findings that unless researchers utilize transparent and relevant information for health care consumers, online and social media platforms used in recruitment will not command traffic [29]. In our study, we found an emphasis on the need to make a personal connection with potential study participants so they may receive the "call for action" and the necessity for a clear message to engage participants and maintain account activity. Our focus group participants (Phase I) discussed the importance of delivering a clear message so that potential participants could easily identify with the research. Akers and Gordon also emphasized the importance of linking the study recruitment advertisement to the study URL (ie, the place where participants are directed when they click on the ad containing details of the study) and the Facebook landing page [31].

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/
```

Howcutt and colleagues propose a marketing framework to improve recruitment [32]. Combined perspectives of marketing science and behavioral science focus on persuasion and decision making. Success with marketing employs strategies to connect the researcher to the participant, understanding that both receive a benefit from the relationship. However, successful recruitment occurs when there is an emphasis on the "consumer" or on the potential participant's needs, decreasing barriers to research participation and improving participant motivation to engage [32,33]. In the Delphi phase, we found that the caregivers were not motivated by compensation but, rather, were motivated by the idea of making a difference for others. Similar to our findings, it is suggested that emphasis be placed on the commonalities of the population (eg, caregivers' desire to share experiences) instead of manipulating behavior to fulfill researcher goals [33].

Howcutt's framework includes attending to perceptions and attitudes of participants, which may influence family caregiver recruitment [32]. As an example, some people base decisions on consideration of the facts and reflection on the benefits and burdens of participation. We know that our target population of family caregivers does not have an abundance of free time. However, perceptions and attitudes affect how individuals consider participation in an activity, which may include identifying time constraints of caregiving as burdensome, thus increasing that burden. However, if caregivers perceive the benefit of research participation to help others as more important than time constraints, caregivers may be more likely to engage in research. Family caregivers who participated in the Delphi method perceived research participation as important to helping others. Therefore, another layer of complexity is added when researchers must also consider the variety of perceptions and attitudes held by their target population.

Integration is a concept in Howcutt and colleagues' discussion that is likened to what our participants labeled a "call to action." The call to action is influenced by what Ajzen [34], in his seminal work, referred to as a person's intent to adopt a new behavior. By understanding and removing barriers as uncovered in our focus group of social media experts, we can turn interest or intent by potential study participants into action.

In addition to extending a new perspective to examine the importance of social media relationships, social network sites offer researchers from a variety of disciplines a unique venue for recruitment [35]. Challenges with participant recruitment are often the primary reason for study delays [36]. Using social media for recruitment improves the capacity of sampling while minimizing the cost of obtaining large sample sizes, thereby increasing access to hard-to-reach populations, such as caregivers of patients with serious illness.

Limitations

While the purposive sampling method allowed for participation of peer-nominated participants with expertise in social media recruitment and advertisement as well as expert stakeholders in the Delphi method, the findings are not generalizable. In addition, the focus group method presents challenges associated with collecting data. These challenges may arise from the nature of questions posed by the moderator, or a more gregarious

participant may drive the direction of the discussion. However, the member check allowed us to assess if these issues existed in our study. All participants agreed with our data analysis and did not offer additional insight.

With Delphi methods, there is no evidence of reliability. For example, we do not know whether study results would be the same if identical information was given to another panel of family caregivers. However, validity is also an issue when using the Delphi method and arises from pressures put on panel members to change their opinions according to the group response [23]. Our participants did not change their responses after the summary was provided; therefore, we are confident in the validity of our findings in this sample. Typically, there are at least three rounds in a Delphi method to reach consensus. However, we believe we were able to reach consensus after two rounds because of the initial focus group data that was used to develop recruitment material presented to Delphi participants.

Conclusions

One of the primary challenges to conducting research with family caregivers is recruitment. Recruitment through social

media is a promising means of engaging family caregivers in research and may be a cost-effective alternative in recruiting hard-to-reach populations [36]. Furthermore, because of widespread use of social media, there are fewer geographical boundaries for Internet recruiting, which may improve generalizability of research studies. This study contributes a unique view of the science for building effective videos to recruit family caregivers. Videos offer a short and clear message about the research, and the visual aid assists consumers with learning and understanding the content [29]. The initial focus group comprised of social media experts helped us develop targeted recruitment materials to overcome barriers to social media recruitment with family caregivers. The Delphi portion of this study allowed us to gain valuable feedback on the new recruitment material and then adapt that material based on participant feedback.

Despite the broad adoption of social media marketing approaches, the effectiveness of different online recruitment strategies needs further investigation. Future research should focus on the utility of various social media sites for recruitment purposes

Acknowledgments

Funding for this research was provided by a New Investigator Seed Grant from the Midwest Nursing Research Society. The authors wish to thank participants from the focus group and Delphi study for their participation and insights. We would also like to thank Emily Yates for her expertise in graphic design that resulted in two quality recruitment videos, Dr Cathy Heilferty for her expert review of the videos during the Delphi phase, and Denise Karshner for her editing expertise.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. Smith A, Anderson M. Pew Research Center. Washington, DC: Pew Internet & American Life Project; 2018 Mar 01. Social media use in 2018 URL: <u>https://www.pewinternet.org/2018/03/01/social-media-use-in-2018/[WebCite Cache ID 76IyBpcGJ]</u>
- 2. Duggan M. Pew Research Center. Washington, DC: Pew Internet & American Life Project; 2015 Aug 19. Mobile messaging and social media 2015 URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2015/08/19/mobile-messaging-and-social-media-2015/ [WebCite Cache ID 76IwKOeSK]</u>
- 3. Hansen DM, Sheehan D, Stephenson P. The caregiver's experience with an illness blog. Am J Hosp Palliat Nurs 2016;18(5):464-469. [doi: 10.1097/NJH.0000000000276]
- 4. Fox S, Duggan M, Purcell K. Pew Research Center. Washington, DC: Pew Internet & American Life Project; 2013 Jun 20. Family caregivers are wired for health URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/media/Files/Reports/</u>2013/PewResearch_FamilyCaregivers.pdf [WebCite Cache ID 76Iwc30pg]
- 5. Taylor J, Pagliari C. #Deathbedlive: The end-of-life trajectory, reflected in a cancer patient's tweets. BMC Palliat Care 2018 Jan 22;17(1):17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12904-018-0273-9] [Medline: 29357865]
- 6. Heilferty CM. "Hopefully this will all make sense at some point": Meaning and performance in illness blogs. J Pediatr Oncol Nurs 2018;35(4):287-295. [doi: 10.1177/1043454218764880] [Medline: 29600746]
- Keim-Malpass J, Adelstein K, Kavalieratos D. Legacy making through illness blogs: Online spaces for young adults approaching the end-of-life. J Adolesc Young Adult Oncol 2015 Dec;4(4):209-212 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/jayao.2015.0003] [Medline: 26697270]
- Juraschek SP, Plante TB, Charleston J, Miller ER, Yeh H, Appel LJ, et al. Use of online recruitment strategies in a randomized trial of cancer survivors. Clin Trials 2018 Dec;15(2):130-138 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1740774517745829] [Medline: 29361843]
- Howcutt SJ, Barnett AL, Barbosa-Boucas S, Smith LA. Patterns of response by sociodemographic characteristics and recruitment methods for women in UK population surveys and cohort studies. Women Health 2018 Dec;58(4):365-386. [doi: 10.1080/03630242.2017.1310170] [Medline: 28332953]

- 10. Keusch F. Why do people participate in Web surveys? Applying survey participation theory to Internet survey data collection. Manage Rev Q 2015 Jan 9;65(3):183-216. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11301-014-0111-y</u>]
- 11. Hansen D, Sheehan DK, Stephenson P. Family caregiver recruitment via social media: Challenges, opportunities and lessons. Int J Palliat Nurs 2017 Feb 02;23(2):84-87. [doi: 10.12968/ijpn.2017.23.2.84] [Medline: 28245165]
- Nelson EJ, Hughes J, Oakes JM, Pankow JS, Kulasingam SL. Estimation of geographic variation in human papillomavirus vaccine uptake in men and women: An online survey using Facebook recruitment. J Med Internet Res 2014 Sep 01;16(9):e198 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3506] [Medline: 25231937]
- Subasinghe AK, Nguyen M, Wark JD, Tabrizi SN, Garland SM. Targeted Facebook advertising is a novel and effective method of recruiting participants into a human papillomavirus vaccine effectiveness study. JMIR Res Protoc 2016 Jul 22;5(3):e154 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/resprot.5679] [Medline: 27450586]
- Prescott TL, Phillips Ii G, DuBois LZ, Bull SS, Mustanski B, Ybarra ML. Reaching adolescent gay, bisexual, and queer men online: Development and refinement of a national recruitment strategy. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 04;18(8):e200 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5602] [Medline: 27492781]
- Nash EL, Gilroy D, Srikusalanukul W, Abhayaratna WP, Stanton T, Mitchell G, et al. Facebook advertising for participant recruitment into a blood pressure clinical trial. J Hypertens 2017 Dec;35(12):2527-2531. [doi: <u>10.1097/HJH.000000000001477</u>] [Medline: <u>28704263</u>]
- Akard TF, Wray S, Gilmer MJ. Facebook advertisements recruit parents of children with cancer for an online survey of Web-based research preferences. Cancer Nurs 2015;38(2):155-161 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NCC.00000000000146] [Medline: 24945264]
- 17. Whitaker C, Stevelink S, Fear N. The use of Facebook in recruiting participants for health research purposes: A systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 28;19(8):e290 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7071] [Medline: 28851679]
- 18. Krueger RA, Casey MA. Focus Groups: A Practical Guide for Applied Research. 5th edition. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications; 2015.
- 19. Khodyakov D, Grant S, Barber CE, Marshall DA, Esdaile JM, Lacaille D. Acceptability of an online modified Delphi panel approach for developing health services performance measures: Results from 3 panels on arthritis research. J Eval Clin Pract 2017 Apr;23(2):354-360. [doi: 10.1111/jep.12623] [Medline: 27619536]
- 20. Khodyakov D, Grant S, Meeker D, Booth M, Pacheco-Santivanez N, Kim KK. Comparative analysis of stakeholder experiences with an online approach to prioritizing patient-centered research topics. J Am Med Inform Assoc 2017 May 01;24(3):537-543. [doi: 10.1093/jamia/ocw157] [Medline: 28011596]
- 21. Greenwood M, Kendrick T, Davies H, Gill FJ. Hearing voices: Comparing two methods for analysis of focus group data. Appl Nurs Res 2017 Dec;35:90-93. [doi: 10.1016/j.apnr.2017.02.024] [Medline: 28532735]
- 22. Nowell L, Norris J, White D, Moules N. Thematic analysis: Striving to meet the trustworthiness criteria. Int J Qual Methods 2017 Oct 02;16(1):1-13. [doi: 10.1177/1609406917733847]
- 23. Trevelyan E, Robinson N. Delphi methodology in health research: How to do it? Eur J Integr Med 2015 Aug;7(4):423-428. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.eujim.2015.07.002</u>]
- 24. Diamond IR, Grant RC, Feldman BM, Pencharz PB, Ling SC, Moore AM, et al. Defining consensus: A systematic review recommends methodologic criteria for reporting of Delphi studies. J Clin Epidemiol 2014 Apr;67(4):401-409. [doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2013.12.002] [Medline: 24581294]
- 25. Bostwick L, Linden L. Evaluation criteria for nursing student application of evidence-based practice: A Delphi study. J Nurs Educ 2016 Jun 01;55(6):336-341. [doi: 10.3928/01484834-20160516-06] [Medline: 27224462]
- 26. Skulmoski GJ, Hartman FT, Krahn J. The Delphi method for graduate research. J Inf Technol Educ Res 2007;6:1-21. [doi: 10.28945/199]
- Birt L, Scott S, Cavers D, Campbell C, Walter F. Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? Qual Health Res 2016 Nov;26(13):1802-1811. [doi: 10.1177/1049732316654870] [Medline: 27340178]
- 28. Biteable. URL: <u>https://biteable.com [WebCite Cache ID 76IxCEOex]</u>
- Pang PC, Chang S, Verspoor K, Clavisi O. The use of Web-based technologies in health research participation: Qualitative study of consumer and researcher experiences. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 30;20(10):e12094 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/12094] [Medline: 30377139]
- Topolovec-Vranic J, Natarajan K. The use of social media in recruitment for medical research studies: A scoping review. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 07;18(11):e286 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5698] [Medline: 27821383]
- 31. Akers L, Gordon JS. Using Facebook for large-scale online randomized clinical trial recruitment: Effective advertising strategies. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 08;20(11):e290 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9372] [Medline: 30409765]
- 32. Howcutt SJ, Barnett AL, Barbosa-Boucas S, Smith LA. Research recruitment: A marketing framework to improve sample representativeness in health research. J Adv Nurs 2018 Apr;74(4):968-975. [doi: 10.1111/jan.13490] [Medline: 29098695]
- Usability.gov. 2015 Jul 29. Recruiting participants & the legend of "the general public" URL: <u>https://www.usability.gov/get-involved/blog/2015/07/recruiting-participants.html [WebCite Cache ID 76Ix6OOge]</u>
- 34. Ajzen I. From intentions to actions: A theory of planned behavior. In: Kuhl J, Beckmann J, editors. Action Control: From Cognition to Behavior. Heidelberg, Germany: Springer; 1985:11-40.



- 35. Kamp K, Herbell K, Magginis WH, Berry D, Given B. Facebook recruitment and the protection of human subjects. West J Nurs Res 2019 Feb 07:1. [doi: 10.1177/0193945919828108] [Medline: 30729866]
- 36. Allsworth JE. Invited commentary: Recruiting for epidemiologic studies using social media. Am J Epidemiol 2015 May 15;181(10):747-749. [doi: 10.1093/aje/kwv007] [Medline: 25883156]

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 28.02.19; peer-reviewed by K Kim, J Appalasamy; comments to author 01.04.19; revised version received 16.05.19; accepted 08.06.19; published 22.07.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Hansen D, Petrinec A, Hebeshy M, Sheehan D, Drew BL Advancing the Science of Recruitment for Family Caregivers: Focus Group and Delphi Methods JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e13862 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e13862/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/13862</u> PMID:<u>34345769</u>

©Dana Hansen, Amy Petrinec, Mona Hebeshy, Denice Sheehan, Barbara L Drew. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 22.07.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

The Needs and Barriers of Medication-Taking Self-Efficacy Among Poststroke Patients: Qualitative Study

Jamuna Rani Appalasamy^{1*}, BPharm, MSc; Pathmavathi Subramanian^{2*}, PhD; Kit Mun Tan^{3*}, MRCP; Siva Seeta Ramaiah⁴, MMED; Joyce Pauline Joseph^{5*}, MMED; Siew Siang Chua^{6*}, PhD

^{*}these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Jamuna Rani Appalasamy, BPharm, MSc Jeffrey Cheah School of Medicine and Health Sciences Monash University Jalan Lagoon Selatan Bandar Sunway, 47500 Malaysia Phone: 60 0123253775 Email: jamuna.appalasamy@monash.edu

Abstract

Background: Stroke is one of the top 10 leading diseases worldwide, with high mortality and morbidity rates. There is an incomplete understanding of the various types of self-efficacy involved in the prevention of recurrent stroke, and one of them is medication-taking self-efficacy.

Objective: This study aimed to explore the fundamental needs and barriers of medication-taking self-efficacy in poststroke patients in Malaysia.

Methods: We performed in-depth individual interviews with poststroke patients (N=10) from the Outpatient Neurology Clinic, Hospital Kuala Lumpur. All interviews were transcribed verbatim, and an inductive thematic analysis was performed on the data collected from the interviews.

Results: Two key themes were identified: (1) self-efficacy in taking the effort to understand stroke and its preventative treatment for recurrent stroke and (2) self-efficacy in taking prescribed medication to prevent stroke. Patients needed to be proactive in seeking reliable information about stroke and the perceived benefits of preventative treatment for stroke. The discussion was focused on eliciting the needs and barriers related to medication-taking self-efficacy. Patients needed to develop independence and self-reliance to overcome barriers such as dependency and low motivation. External factors such as limited information resources, low perceived severity, poor social environment, and poor communication add to the challenges of poststroke patients to improve their self-efficacy of managing their medications.

Conclusions: The study identified potential key findings related to the needs of patients in a localized setting, which are also related to several health behavioral concepts and constructs, indicating the importance of overcoming barriers to improve the quality of life in poststroke patients. We anticipate that the results will be taken into consideration for future personalized patient education interventions.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14399) doi:10.2196/14399

KEYWORDS

poststroke; medication taking self-efficacy; medication adherence



¹Jeffrey Cheah School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Monash University, Bandar Sunway, Malaysia

²Faculty of Medicine, University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

³Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

⁴Medical Department, Subang Jaya Medical Centre, Subang Jaya, Malaysia

⁵Neurology Department, Hospital Kuala Lumpur, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

⁶Faculty of Health & Medical Sciences, Taylor's University, Subang Jaya, Malaysia

Introduction

Surviving a stroke can be an enduring challenge that affects many facets of a person's life. Stroke was the second leading cause of noncommunicable disease death globally in 2016 [1]. In fact, stroke has been known to be a cause of substantial disability and debility, and its prevalence is estimated to double by 2035 [1,2]. Research on stroke preventative medication such as antiplatelets and anticoagulants by pharmaceutical industries and treatment by health care providers has resulted in outstanding improvements in the morbidity and mortality of poststroke patients [3-5]. Hence, adherence to lifesaving therapies needs to be sustained in order to achieve optimal treatment outcomes. Otherwise, medication nonadherence would result in deficiency of treatment optimization, increasing the risk of stroke and leading to a possibility of stroke recurrence [6-8]. A review paper suggested that poor medication adherence is associated with modifiable patient factors that are related to a lack of understanding caused by low health literacy. The paper also highlighted variances in belief, attitude, and motivation caused by behavioral factors. Poor adherence is also associated with an increase in medication-related problems [6,9]. In other studies, poor adherence of stroke preventative medications among poststroke patients was also associated with a higher prevalence of cognitive disability, depression, low motivation, less social support, and low self-efficacy [10,11]. Interestingly, similar studies have shown a lack of self-efficacy among stroke survivors despite patient education and counseling effort, regardless of various health care settings [12,13]. Patient empowerment was suggested to be a significant facilitator of enhanced medication adherence [6]. Therefore, exploring the effect of self-efficacy on medication-taking behavior was considered to be important.

Self-efficacy is defined as the belief in one's ability to execute a specific task or actions in order to achieve a goal [14]. This type of faith in oneself leads to high confidence and better control, which translates the intention to perform into carrying out the planned action. Self-efficacy is an important component in various behavioral models such as self-efficacy theory, social cognitive theory, and the health belief model (HBM) and is associated with better medication adherence among poststroke patients [15-17]. However, exploratory research examining the types of self-efficacy underpinning medication-taking behavior among poststroke patients is limited. Identification of the needs and barriers of specific medication-taking self-efficacy is of utmost importance for the development of potential interventions to improve medication adherence. Hence, it is crucial to understand the view and impact of those needs and barriers on poststroke patients. Therefore, the research question of this study is as follows: What are poststroke patients' needs and barriers to sustain medication-taking self-efficacy? The current qualitative study described findings from individual in-depth interviews of poststroke patients.

Methods

Ethics Approval

The design and conduct of the study were approved by the Malaysian Medical Research and Ethics Committee (NMRR ID-15-851-24737) in July 2015.

Study Setting

The study recruited patients followed up at the Outpatient Neurology facility at Hospital Kuala Lumpur (HKL), who were informed about the study and provided consent. HKL is the principle tertiary facility in Malaysia and receives a high number of patients with stroke from different territories in the Klang Valley and throughout Malaysia, with approximately 1000-1200 acute and recurrent stroke cases every year. The Neurology Department is a pioneer in setting up an acute stroke center in Malaysia, which is overseen by a group of neurologists, doctors, and other health services supporting staff.

Recruiting Participants

For the interview, patients were randomly selected via a simple random sampling method, from a list of 89 patients with potential drug-related problems (DRP) [18], who were identified by a clinical pharmacist. DRP is a set of categories of medication issues used by medical personnel to conduct a strategic medication review in order to ensure optimization of the prescribed medication. The issues could be related to medication interactions, dosage appropriateness, adverse events, or adherence. Thus, a patient with DRP would be the best candidate to analyze medication-taking behavior [9]. The inclusion criteria were diagnosis with first stroke in the last 6 months from the initial date of screening and interview (January 1, 2016, until March 30, 2016); taking stroke-prevention medications such as statins, antiplatelets, or anticoagulants; and no memory problems and ability to converse, read, and write in Malay or English. We selected patients who had potential treatment issues such as a subtherapeutic effect with causes related to medication use process (eg, medication not taken). In-depth interviews were deemed most appropriate to build a trustful rapport between the researcher and patients and obtain more comprehensive views. This method also ensures that patients are comfortable and that their thoughts are not suppressed due to the presence of other patients. It was not possible to conduct a focus group discussion due to schedule and venue problems, as these patients had physical immobility or transportation issues. One researcher approached all patients and explained the purpose of the interview and study. The research team agreed to recruit more patients until data saturation [19]. However, of the 32 patients who showed interest, only 10 patients (31.2%) agreed and signed the consent form to volunteer for a personal interview for a maximum of 30 minutes. We completed full semistructured interviews with a total of 10 patients (5 women, 5 men; age range: 44-78 years; Table 1).



Table 1. Characteristics of the poststroke participants (N=10).

Characteristics	Value
Age (years), mean (SD)	57 (10.01)
Sex, n (%)	
Male	5 (50)
Female	5 (50)
Ethnicity, n (%)	
Malay	7 (70)
Indian	2 (20)
Chinese	1 (10)
Type of stroke, n (%)	
Ischemic	8 (80)
Hemorrhagic	2 (20)
Number of prescribed medications, mean (SD)	3.7 (0.94)
Medication nonadherence, mean (SD)	2.8 (0.63)
Employment status, n (%)	
Employed	6 (60)
Unemployed	4 (40)
Education level, n (%)	
Primary	2 (20)
Secondary	6 (60)
Tertiary	2 (20)

Data Collection

In-depth interviews were conducted on the basis of a qualitative open-ended interview guide developed by a nurse educationist, two pharmacist educationists, and a neurologist. This group represented views from different health care professionals involved in stroke treatment and care. The interview guide was pretested on nine poststroke patients for their relevance and suitability in the Outpatient Neurology clinic setting. Although short, the guide was precise in order to prevent burdening patients with many questions while giving them enough time to recall meaningful events (Multimedia Appendix 1). Each patient was given an appointment for the interview. One researcher (JA) led each scheduled participant to a quiet room at the Outpatient Neurology clinic, started the interview after a friendly chat, and continued to brief them about the study. The interviews focused on patient's experiences of stroke and medication management. The interview was conducted at a relaxed pace, whereby the patient was allowed to pause or have a short break. The researcher (JA) posed prompts whenever necessary or when the conversation was mixed. After 15 minutes of interview, two online video vignettes were shown to the patients. The video vignettes of 2 minutes each were in an animated form, conveying messages on the importance of understanding the disease and its preventative medication and how people perceived their medications (Multimedia Appendix 2). The researchers (JA and SR) developed the video vignettes in English and Malay language to prompt patients to elicit a deeper thought of self-reflection, and in doing so, the video

RenderX

allowed the researchers to obtain a better understanding of the patients' needs or barriers to improve their health conditions. Vignettes were suitable, as they empowered accumulation of delicate subjective information and are a successful device for inspiring judgments and discernments [20]. The videos that lasted less than 2 minutes had satisfactory face validity and content validity, as confirmed by three poststroke patients, a clinical nurse, two neurologists, and two pharmacists. Patients were asked to describe their experiences of adhering to prescribed medications after viewing the video. All responses were audio recorded, and the researchers ensured the confidentiality of the recordings.

Data Analysis

All interviews were transcribed verbatim, checked by another researcher, and then documented for data analysis. All transcripts were manually coded and classified using the inductive thematic analysis methodology [21]. The methodology were as follows: (1) understanding the transcripts, (2) diagramming key points into codes, and (3) summarizing the mapped codes into subthemes and emergence of major themes. Six scripts in the Malay language were translated by an independent translator. Two researchers (JA and SR) reviewed the transcripts and met intermittently to discuss the themes, outlines, and issues established in the data. Once the themes were generalized, they were verified by two other reviewers (PW and CS) to ensure uniformity, precision, and quality [22].

Results

Study Themes

Two major themes related to medication-taking self-efficacy were identified: self-efficacy in taking the effort to understand stroke and its preventative treatment for recurrent stroke and self-efficacy in taking prescribed medications to prevent stroke. A majority of the subthemes discussed by the patients referred to the individuals' necessity, needs to attain the specific self-efficacy, and the challenges considered to be barriers to attaining those needs. Thus, the results section is organized into two sections that discuss the needs and barriers of both main themes. The first portion of each section discusses the needs and the second portion discusses the barriers. The themes emphasized on individual well-being, communication, and independence, which were elicited in response to specific probing of the elements related to medication-taking self-efficacy.

Self-Efficacy in Taking the Effort to Understand Stroke and its Preventative Treatment for Recurrent Stroke

The Needs: Proactive in Acquiring Information

Self-efficacy is a necessity that determines how one approaches challenges and accomplishes tasks. It is a belief in oneself to be able to achieve planned goals. The needs of poststroke patients in this study related to medication-taking self-efficacy were concluded based on deduction from specific cues, quotes, and observed expressions. The poststroke patients in this study recognized that they required the confidence to be "independent and active learners" in order to gain knowledge about stroke recurrence and rationalize how the stroke occurred and why they must adhere to preventative medications. In other words, patients would need to be responsible for taking their own decisions and their own efforts to seek more information about their illness and treatment rather than accepting any passive information. One patient stated:

Once you have a stroke, you need to read a lot to know more about it...we don't know when we can get it again. [ID3]

By doing so, the patients were able to justify the importance of taking prescribed medications and improving their adherence to treatment:

We need to take the medicine, if not it can worsen our condition; that's what I've learnt from the internet. [ID8]

The Needs: Perceived Benefit of Stroke and its Prevention Therapy

We assumed that a minority of patients lacked the trust and belief in information, which was crucial to guide their actions toward understanding the purpose of adhering to prescribed medications, as exemplified by the following statement:

I don't know why the doctor gave me so much medicine...I take the doctor's medicine alternately because I can control my blood pressure with my own herb mixture. [ID2]

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14399/

This statement reflects a current situation wherein patients had the tendency of negative belief, which gave them an impression that their medication-taking actions were more beneficial than the advised information. Hence, there is a need to increase patients' awareness to appraise any information about their illness and its treatment regardless of the source of information or belief.

The Barriers: Limitation on Reliable Information Resources

The patients also expressed some disappointment in not receiving vital information about stroke on time before the actual event occurred.

I only learned more about stroke when I got one. [ID7]

The information about stroke and its prevention could have been delivered in various media formats or oral communication. One patient's statement strongly indicated the existence of the barriers:

I didn't know I was having stroke, until my daughter explained to me. [ID3]

Participants acknowledged that health care clinics' efforts to educate patients are important, but they were also concerned about the limited resources or health care facilities for obtaining information, particularly on optimizing treatment for personal benefit.

I know they (the doctors) are very busy. So they don't have time to explain. [ID9] I can't remember everything...I think they should give us free medicine box. [ID10]

The Barriers: Poor Communication

There were possibilities of poor communication or language barriers between the prescriber and patient. This issue was potentially related to the lack of self-efficacy in taking the effort to understand the purpose of stroke preventative medication:

Sometimes, I don't understand what the doctor or pharmacist told me. [ID5]

The Barriers: Lack of Perceived Severity

A diversity of perception was identified from spontaneous remarks by the patients. Low perceived severity occurs when there is a low inclination toward acceptance of illness, that is, belief that a stroke is not a serious disease. One patient lamented:

I know I was having some symptoms...but I felt it was ok so I kept on driving because it went away after a while. [ID2]

Poststroke patients showed negative perception of the value of stroke-prevention medication, particularly antiplatelets, anticoagulants, and antihypertensive agents. Patients perceived a lack of benefit of these prescribed medications and misconceptions of their mechanism of action:

The medicine will definitely cause more side effect...it is toxic especially to your kidneys...you just need to

relax to bring down the blood pressure, sometimes I control it myself. [ID4]

The Barriers: Environmental Influence on Medication-Taking Behavior

Patients' environment and experiences acted as barricades (excellent influence) for perceived illness and medication-taking self-efficacy of prescribed medications. Family, friends, and common health practice in a community influenced these patients' attitude and action of responsibility toward their illness, which affected their medication-taking behavior:

My friend bought me this tea, it thins your blood...if I tell my doctor, he will definitely disagree...but I know it works. [ID1]

My children and neighbor asked me to try some herbs. You know that expensive one for blood circulation...but I don't want to... [ID7]

There was also influence from electronic media, which acted as a stimulus of behavior changes and action:

I learn a lot using the internet, this person advises you can take certain herb, so I tried it out. [ID8]

These phenomena challenge the patient education efforts made by public agencies and hinder their efforts for instilling positive medication-taking behavior among poststroke patients.

Self-Efficacy in Taking Prescribed Medication to Prevent Stroke

The Needs: Independence and Self-Reliance

One of the underlying reasons for not being adherent is the lack of independence in medication taking and self-management. Poststroke patients realized that independence and self-reliance have a positive effect on managing prescribed medications, and this is one-step toward success in improving their stroke conditions.

I googled more...you need to know what and how you take your medicine. I asked the doctor about my medicine if I don't understand. [ID3]

Nevertheless, poststroke patients need to have confidence and trust that their prescribed medications will benefit them, albeit the acceptable risks:

We should not be afraid of side effect, you have no choice but to take it...because the medicine benefits you. [ID8]

The Barriers: Dependency in Medication Management

Success in managing one's own medication requires ample skills and perseverance to overcome obstacles. However, this "mastery experience" could also undermine self-efficacy belief if failures were not overcome, which in turn become a norm and increased dependency. A few patients provided testimonials on reflecting on a potential failed experience and increasing dependency on managing medications:

I have limited moving ability to manage my medicine, so, my wife takes care of them. [ID6]

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14399/

RenderX

I don't know much about the medicine...you have to ask my daughter. [ID5]

I was not informed how to store my medicine...they didn't teach me, but just briefly told me at the counter. [ID2]

The Barriers: Low Motivation

Despite the need for self-efficacy for taking medications, a lack of motivation has been a challenge for those who wanted to change; hence, this factor is the foremost barrier against self-efficacy toward medication taking and management. Patients expressed feelings of not being understood and suffering alone, and there were high chances that they were getting frustrated and depressed.

Those who didn't experience stroke, don't understand how I feel. [ID1]

Physical disability is also a huge barrier that complements low motivation.

I tried going for rehab for six months...no improvement, everyone kept advising me the same thing, what is the use? [ID4]

Apart from low motivation affecting self-efficacy toward medication adherence, it was evident that there was a transit effect on the patients' quality of life.

Discussion

Principal Findings

Normally, confidence is thought to be adequate to carry out a task, and it is simple to adhere to medications. Confidence has a positive effect on self-efficacy; however, this may not be the case vice-versa. The ability to understand, think, plan, and use prescribed medications to sustain medication adherence and ensure treatment effectiveness depends on the individual's self-efficacy levels [15,16,23]. Hence, self-efficacy in understanding and taking medication appropriately found its specific niche in nonadherence and has been studied for more than a decade [24]. This qualitative study managed to obtain an overview of poststroke patients' needs and barriers toward sustainable medication-taking self-efficacy.

Patients expressed a lack of the understanding that every stroke event portrays different symptoms, and inability to control stroke risk factors increases the risk of a recurring stroke event. This finding was consistent with a previous qualitative study of stroke patients' perception, which highlighted the difficulty of identifying various atypical stroke symptoms [25]. It was clear that the patients were not proactive. About 5 of the 10 patients (50%) knew that relevant knowledge was important, but they were laid-back even though they were experiencing a stroke. Moreover, the lack of knowledge and awareness was limited to not only illness but also its preventative treatment. A trend of negative responses from those with a lower health literacy level was observed: 2 of the 10 patients (20%) had poor literacy levels. To achieve self-efficacy in order to gain an understanding of stroke and its preventative medication purpose, patients were faced with barriers such as inadequate or unreliable sources of information and poor communication with prescribers, which

dampen their knowledge search. Importantly, unassessed low health literacy complements the knowledge attainment barriers [25].

Other than being proactive, perception and belief are essential in the patients' decision making process in medication-taking behavior. Perception is subjective of what an individual thinks about an issue and how one is influenced by one's beliefs. Thus, the intensity of medication-taking self-efficacy depends on the level of patients' perception of their disease and its treatment [17,26]. Therefore, we could summarize that patients with similar underlying stroke risk factors or severity may not have the same perception of illness and belief about their medications even if they were assumed to have the same knowledge about stroke and its treatment. It is possible that varying physical and emotional experiences with stroke cause differences in perception and beliefs. Therefore, actions of poststroke patients' toward adherence are steered by their perceived susceptibility and severity of stroke and led by their perceived benefits or barriers of medication taking, which are influenced by their beliefs [27,28]. Nevertheless, diverse populations and cultures have a strong influence on these beliefs too [29,30]. Hence, the success of a behavioral intervention depends on these factors as well.

Self-efficacious patients tend to develop or learn skills on their own in an effort to overcome worsening of the disease condition. They choose self-empowerment and a high responsibility of medication management to ensure optimal therapy effect. Some self-care examples are monitoring blood parameter, scheduling medication intake using the pill reminder, preparing appropriate medicine storage, and being aware of any allergy symptoms [31-33]. In the same way, self-efficacy is highly influenced by parallel changes in self-motivation and quality of life, and these changes vary between individuals according to the effect of personal experiences (mastery experience) and the perspectives of stroke and belief in the preventive treatment [12,34,35]. In other words, self-efficacious patients living with long-term illnesses tend to put effort into attaining an in-depth knowledge about their disease and treatment, creatively solving problems, and increasing their expertise of improving their own health [36]. Thus, in order to sustain medication-taking self-efficacy

for optimizing treatment effectiveness, health professionals should ensure that their intervention fulfils patients' needs of self-efficacy to understand and use medication appropriately and that it addresses their barriers toward the intended self-efficacy.

Study Limitation and Strength

This study was based on the viewpoints of 10 poststroke patients. We experienced a high drop-out rate, as we were unable to secure appropriate funding when patients requested for their financial reimbursement. Therefore, generalizability of the study findings was limited by the small sample size. There were also challenges in distinguishing the needs and barriers of language or health literacy level. Hence, more in-depth interviews with validated tools are required to categorize varying health literacy levels among poststroke patients. This sample may not have captured the full range of the needs and barriers of poststroke patients. However, this did not detract from the clear importance of the two main needs of medication-taking self-efficacy: self-efficacy in gaining an understanding of stroke and managing the intake of preventative medications for stroke.

The strength of this study is that it revealed emotional experiences of poststroke patients under an unconstrained technique with the help of focused prompts and video vignettes to elicit deeper thoughts compared to close-ended questionnaires. The themes were discussed in specific probes of self-efficacy related to medication adherence dimensions. Hence, this study indirectly proposed the usefulness of video in modifying focused or planned behavior [37,38].

Conclusions

Our findings were exploratory, and hence, the outcomes on verifying the association between the needs and barriers and medication-taking self-efficacy should be confirmed using quantitative measures with adequate sample size. Nevertheless, the results provided a subjective perspective of poststroke patients based on their experiences, and thus, it is crucial to consider these viewpoints as a groundwork for future interventions related to understanding medication taking and its self-efficacy.

Acknowledgments

We would like acknowledge the contributions of the patients from the Outpatient Neurology Clinic, Hospital Kuala Lumpur.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1 Patient interview guide. [DOCX File, 12KB - nursing_v2i1e14399_app1.docx]

Multimedia Appendix 2 Video 1. [<u>MP4 File (MP4 Video), 2MB</u> - <u>nursing_v2i1e14399_app2.mp4</u>]

Multimedia Appendix 3 Video 2. [<u>MP4 File (MP4 Video), 1MB</u> - <u>nursing_v2i1e14399_app3.mp4</u>]

References

- 1. World Health Organization. The top 10 causes of death URL: <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs310/en/</u> [accessed 2018-01-10]
- Krishnamurthi RV, Feigin VL, Forouzanfar MH, Mensah GA, Connor M, Bennett DA, Global Burden of Diseases, Injuries, Risk Factors Study 2010 (GBD 2010), GBD Stroke Experts Group. Global and regional burden of first-ever ischaemic and haemorrhagic stroke during 1990-2010: findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet Glob Health 2013 Nov;1(5):e259-e281 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(13)70089-5] [Medline: 25104492]
- 3. Emberson J, Lees KR, Lyden P, Blackwell L, Albers G, Bluhmki E, et al. Effect of treatment delay, age, and stroke severity on the effects of intravenous thrombolysis with alteplase for acute ischaemic stroke: a meta-analysis of individual patient data from randomised trials. The Lancet 2014 Nov;384(9958):1929-1935. [doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(14)60584-5]
- 4. Antithrombotic Trialists' Collaboration. Collaborative meta-analysis of randomised trials of antiplatelet therapy for prevention of death, myocardial infarction, and stroke in high risk patients. BMJ 2002 Jan 12;324(7329):71-86 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.324.7329.71] [Medline: 11786451]
- 5. O'Rourke F, Dean N, Akhtar N, Shuaib A. Current and future concepts in stroke prevention. CMAJ 2004 Mar 30;170(7):1123-1133. [Medline: 15051698]
- Brown MT, Bussell JK. Medication adherence: WHO cares? Mayo Clin Proc 2011 Apr;86(4):304-314 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.4065/mcp.2010.0575</u>] [Medline: <u>21389250</u>]
- Albert NM. Improving medication adherence in chronic cardiovascular disease. Crit Care Nurse 2008 Oct;28(5):54-64 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 18827087]
- De Schryver ELLM, van Gijn J, Kappelle LJ, Koudstaal PJ, Algra A, Dutch TIA trialSPIRIT study groups. Non-adherence to aspirin or oral anticoagulants in secondary prevention after ischaemic stroke. J Neurol 2005 Nov;252(11):1316-1321. [doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0858-0] [Medline: 15868068]
- Hugtenburg JG, Timmers L, Elders PJ, Vervloet M, van Dijk L. Definitions, variants, and causes of nonadherence with medication: a challenge for tailored interventions. Patient Prefer Adherence 2013;7:675-682 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/PPA.S29549] [Medline: 23874088]
- Jamison J, Sutton S, Mant J, Simoni AD. Barriers and facilitators to adherence to secondary stroke prevention medications after stroke: analysis of survivors and caregivers views from an online stroke forum. BMJ Open 2017 Jul 16;7(7):e016814. [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016814]
- 11. Souter C, Kinnear A, Kinnear M, Mead G. Optimisation of secondary prevention of stroke: a qualitative study of stroke patients' beliefs, concerns and difficulties with their medicines. Int J Pharm Pract 2014 Dec 16;22(6):424-432 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/jpp.12104] [Medline: 24606322]
- 12. Penelope D, Annick M. The Relationship between Self-Efficacy and Well-Being in Stroke Survivors. Int J Phys Med Rehabil 2013;04(07):1-159. [doi: 10.4172/2329-9096.1000159]
- Mehta S, Pereira S, Janzen S, McIntyre A, McClure A, Teasell RW. Effectiveness of psychological interventions in chronic stage of stroke: a systematic review. Top Stroke Rehabil 2012;19(6):536-544. [doi: <u>10.1310/tsr1906-536</u>] [Medline: <u>23192718</u>]
- 14. Bandura A. Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. Psychological Review 1977;84(2):191-215. [doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191]
- 15. Bandura A. Self-efficacy: the exercise of control. New York: Freeman; 1997.
- Bandura A. Health promotion by social cognitive means. Health Educ Behav 2004 Apr;31(2):143-164. [doi: 10.1177/1090198104263660] [Medline: 15090118]
- 17. Rosenstock IM, Strecher VJ, Becker MH. Social learning theory and the Health Belief Model. Health Educ Q 1988;15(2):175-183. [Medline: <u>3378902</u>]
- Griese-Mammen N, Hersberger K, Messerli M, Leikola S, Horvat N, van Mil JWF, et al. PCNE definition of medication review: reaching agreement. Int J Clin Pharm 2018 Oct;40(5):1199-1208. [doi: <u>10.1007/s11096-018-0696-7</u>] [Medline: <u>30073611</u>]
- 19. Fusch P, Ness L. Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. Qual Rep Internet 2015;20(9):1408-1416.
- 20. Barter C, Renold E. Soc Res Update. 1999 Jun. The use of vignettes in qualitative research URL: <u>http://sru.soc.surrey.ac.uk/</u> <u>SRU25.html</u> [accessed 2018-01-10]
- 21. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qualitative Research in Psychology 2006 Jan;3(2):77-101. [doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa]
- 22. Barbour RS. Checklists for improving rigour in qualitative research: a case of the tail wagging the dog? BMJ 2001 May 05;322(7294):1115-1117 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.322.7294.1115] [Medline: 11337448]
- 23. Sirur R, Richardson J, Wishart L, Hanna S. The role of theory in increasing adherence to prescribed practice. Physiother Can 2009;61(2):68-77 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3138/physio.61.2.68] [Medline: 20190989]

- Cameron KA, Ross EL, Clayman ML, Bergeron AR, Federman AD, Bailey SC, et al. Measuring patients' self-efficacy in understanding and using prescription medication. Patient Educ Couns 2010 Sep;80(3):372-376 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2010.06.029] [Medline: 20650594]
- 25. Yoon S, Byles J. Perceptions of stroke in the general public and patients with stroke: a qualitative study. BMJ 2002 May 04;324(7345):1065-1068 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmj.324.7345.1065] [Medline: 11991910]
- 26. Broadbent E, Donkin L, Stroh JC. Illness and treatment perceptions are associated with adherence to medications, diet, and exercise in diabetic patients. Diabetes Care 2011 Feb;34(2):338-340 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2337/dc10-1779] [Medline: 21270191]
- 27. Bandura A. Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory. In: Prentice Hall. NJ: Englewood Cliffs; 1986:A.
- 28. Krumeich A, Weijts W, Reddy P, Meijer-Weitz A. The benefits of anthropological approaches for health promotion research and practice. Health Educ Res 2001 Apr;16(2):121-130. [doi: 10.1093/her/16.2.121] [Medline: 11345657]
- 29. Kleinman A. Patients and healers in the context of culture. In: University of California Press. Berkeley: University of California Press; 1981.
- 30. Helman C. Culture, health & illness. Philadelphia: Trans-Atlantic; 2007.
- 31. Hoffman A. Enhancing self-efficacy for optimized patient outcomes through the theory of symptom self-management. Cancer Nurs 2013;36(1):E16-E26 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/NCC.0b013e31824a730a] [Medline: 22495550]
- Damush T, Ofner S, Yu Z, Plue L, Nicholas G, Williams L. Implementation of a stroke self-management program: A randomized controlled pilot study of veterans with stroke. Transl Behav Med 2011 Dec;1(4):561-572 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s13142-011-0070-y] [Medline: 24073080]
- Sit J, Chair S, Choi K, Chan C, Lee D, Chan A, et al. Do empowered stroke patients perform better at self-management and functional recovery after a stroke? A randomized controlled trial. Clin Interv Aging 2016;11:1441-1450 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/CIA.S109560] [Medline: 27789938]
- 34. Korpershoek C, van der Bijl J, Hafsteinsdóttir TB. Self-efficacy and its influence on recovery of patients with stroke: a systematic review. J Adv Nurs 2011 Sep;67(9):1876-1894. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2011.05659.x] [Medline: 21645040]
- 35. Robinson-Smith G, Johnston M, Allen J. Self-care self-efficacy, quality of life, and depression after stroke. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2000 Apr;81(4):460-464. [doi: 10.1053/mr.2000.3863] [Medline: 10768536]
- 36. Greenhalgh T. Patient and public involvement in chronic illness: beyond the expert patient. BMJ 2009 Feb 17;338:b49. [doi: <u>10.1136/bmj.b49</u>] [Medline: <u>1922339</u>]
- Walthouwer MJL, Oenema A, Lechner L, de Vries H. Use and Effectiveness of a Video- and Text-Driven Web-Based Computer-Tailored Intervention: Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2015 Sep 25;17(9):e222 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4496] [Medline: 26408488]
- 38. Hall EW, Sanchez TH, Stein AD, Stephenson R, Zlotorzynska M, Sineath RC, et al. Use of Videos Improves Informed Consent Comprehension in Web-Based Surveys Among Internet-Using Men Who Have Sex With Men: A Randomized Controlled Trial. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 06;19(3):e64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6710] [Medline: 28264794]

Abbreviations

DRP: drug-related problems **HBM:** Health Belief Model **HKL:** Hospital Kuala Lumpur

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 15.04.19; peer-reviewed by A Bukhsh, M Johansson, H McCarron; comments to author 05.06.19; revised version received 09.06.19; accepted 23.06.19; published 22.07.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Appalasamy JR, Subramanian P, Tan KM, Seeta Ramaiah S, Joseph JP, Chua SS The Needs and Barriers of Medication-Taking Self-Efficacy Among Poststroke Patients: Qualitative Study JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14399 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14399/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/14399</u> PMID:<u>34345772</u>

©Jamuna Rani Appalasamy, Pathmavathi Subramanian, Kit Mun Tan, Siva Seeta Ramaiah, Joyce Pauline Joseph, Siew Siang Chua. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 22.07.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal

of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Primary Health Care Nurses' Experiences of Consultations With Internet-Informed Patients: Qualitative Study

Anna E Sjöström¹, RN, MSc; Åsa Hörnsten¹, RN, PhD; Senada Hajdarevic¹, RN, PhD; Agneta Emmoth¹, RN, MSc; Ulf Isaksson^{1,2}, MHN, PhD

¹Department of Nursing, Umeå University, Umeå, Sweden ²Arctic Research Centre, Umeå University, Umeå, Sweden

Corresponding Author:

Anna E Sjöström, RN, MSc Department of Nursing Umeå University The Caring Sciences Building Umeå University Umeå, 90 187 Sweden Phone: 46 +46907865394 Email: anna.e.sjostrom@umu.se

Abstract

Background: Most people in modern societies now use the Internet to obtain health-related information. By giving patients knowledge, digital health information is considered to increase patient involvement and patient-centered interactions in health care. However, concerns are raised about the varying quality of health-related websites and low health literacy in the population. There is a gap in the current knowledge of nurses' experiences with Internet-informed patients.

Objective: The objective of this study was to explore primary health care nurses' experiences of consultations with patients who present health-related information from the Internet.

Methods: This is a qualitative study based on interviews with 9 primary health care nurses. Data were analyzed using qualitative content analysis. Results are reported according to the consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research guidelines.

Results: The phenomenon of Internet-informed patients was considered to change the usual rules in health care, affecting attributes and actions of patients, patterns of interactions in consultations, and roles of nurses and patients. Three categories were identified: (1) Facing the downsides of Googling, (2) Patients as main actors, and (3) Nurse role challenged. Although the benefits of health-related Internet information were described, its negative consequences were emphasized overall. The problems were mainly ascribed to inaccurate Internet information and patients' inability to effectively manage the information.

Conclusions: Our study suggests ambivalent attitudes among nurses toward health-related Internet information. In order to promote equitable care in the digital era, increased awareness in health care about useful strategies for overcoming the difficulties and embracing the benefits of conferring with Internet-informed patients seems to be a legitimate goal.

(JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14194) doi:10.2196/14194

KEYWORDS

eHealth; Internet; consumer health information; health literacy; patient-centered care; qualitative research; primary health care

Introduction

In the ongoing digitalization of modern societies, health care has also been affected. The widely used term *eHealth* refers to the use of information and communications technology (ICT) in health care. The World Health Organization has acknowledged the potential of ICT to play a major role in improving public health and it urges member states to prioritize

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/

RenderX

the development of eHealth technology [1]. The vision of the Swedish government is that by 2025, Sweden will be the best country in the world at using eHealth to make it easier for people to achieve good and equal health and to increase patients' participation [2]. Digital services currently delivered by Swedish health care include electronic health records, electronic prescriptions, and online communications with health care professionals (HCPs) [3]. To provide health-related Internet

information (HRII) as a part of eHealth, the Swedish county councils and regions provide its citizens with a national website, 1177, that contains health-related information and advice that is quality assured by medical experts [4]. However, nearly 80% of the population choose Google and only 8% use the national website to search for information about medical conditions [5]. Google, or similar search engines, is also the primary choice, internationally, for people who search for HRII [6,7].

About 85% of the Swedish population use the Internet to various degrees to obtain health-related information [8] and studies show similar numbers in the rest of Europe and the United States [6,7]. Patients' reasons for their HRII searches include learning about a medical condition, deciding whether a health care visit is needed, preparing for a consultation, or validating information received during a health care consultation [9,10].

HRII has been described as accelerating a shift among patients, from passive recipients to active consumers of health information [11], and among patient-HCP relationships, from hierarchical to more reciprocal [12]. By equipping patients with knowledge about health, HRII may increase their involvement in care and ability to make informed decisions, which could increase person-centered interactions between patients and HCPs [11,13-15]. The World Health Organization and policy makers across the world have emphasized a need for health care to become more person-centered [16-18].

However, concerns have been raised about the general quality of HRII; several studies have shown significant variation in the accuracy and readability of HRII and only a minority of health-related websites has been assessed as offering high-quality information [19-21]. Concerns also include the fact that a disquieting proportion of European and US populations have limited health literacy skills [22,23], which means they are not likely able to accurately interpret and use relevant health information and resources to achieve their health goals [24]. The consequences of inaccurate HRII and patients' various abilities to evaluate that information include increased worries, inadequate self-care, postponements of clinical encounters, and tensions in the patient-HCP relationship [25,26]. The ability to manage health knowledge acquired from digital sources (ie, eHealth literacy) requires additional skills, including the appropriate use of digital tools [27].

Previous research on HCPs' views of Internet-informed patients has mainly focused on physicians, showing mostly positive or neutral attitudes [28,29] but some negative attitudes as well [25]. Previous studies exploring nurses' views of patients that bring up HRII in clinical encounters have used quantitative approaches and reported generally positive attitudes [30,31].

The dedication of HCPs seems a fundamental prerequisite to the success of policy makers' and health care providers' efforts toward eHealth. The attitudes of HCPs toward HRII and increased patient involvement are also central to person-centered care. However, there is a lack of research on nurses' views of their consultations with Internet-informed patients. Swedish primary health care nurses (PHNs), who most often work independently of general practitioners, usually represent the first contact for patients in need of care or health advice [32]. Central work tasks of Swedish PHNs include counseling patients

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/
```

over the telephone, guiding them to the right HCP or level in the health system, preventing illness, and treating patients in their catchment areas [33]. The aim of this study was, therefore, to explore PHNs' experiences of consulting with Internet-informed patients.

Methods

Study Design

A qualitative inductive approach was used. According to the Enhancing the QUAlity and Transparency Of health Research (EQUATOR) guidelines, the consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research checklist for qualitative studies was followed during the study process [34].

Participants and Setting

A total of 9 PHNs working at three primary health care centers participated in the study. Two of the health care centers were in a midsized city in Northern Sweden and one was in a rural area in Northern Sweden. Head managers of the health care centers were asked to assist in recruiting participants, preferably varying in age and years of working experience, for an interview about eHealth. PHNs were informed in person or at staff meetings and 9 PHNs volunteered to participate. Inclusion criteria were being a registered nurse with a specialist graduate nursing diploma in primary health care nursing. The 9 participating PHNs ranged in age from 27 to 64 years (median 42) with work experience of 4-39 years (median 18) as registered nurses and 1-23 years (median 5) as PHNs.

Data Collection

Semistructured interviews were conducted by two of the authors (AES and AE) in 2016. An interview guide consisted of open-ended questions about the nurses' experiences of meeting patients who present HRII during consultations. Questions from the guide included "How do you, in your everyday work, perceive patients searching for HRII?"; "What problems do you perceive?"; "What benefits do you perceive?"; and "How do patients' presentations of HRII affect you in your everyday work?" With the interview guide as a skeleton, follow-up questions were asked and participants were encouraged to give several examples of their experiences. The recorded interviews, which were rich in data, lasted from 30 to 60 minutes (median 50) and were transcribed verbatim.

Data Analysis

The interviews were analyzed using qualitative content analysis as described by Graneheim and Lundman [35]. Initially, the data were read thoroughly to acquire a basic understanding of the content. Text that corresponded to the aim was divided into meaning units and condensed (ie, shortened, but with the core message kept). The condensed meaning units were interpreted and labeled with codes. All authors discussed the codes and, based on similarities and differences, three categories and nine subcategories were identified. The authors continuously discussed the coding and categorization until consensus was achieved, which strengthens the study's trustworthiness [36].

XSL•FO RenderX

Ethical Considerations

The study was conducted according to the ethical principles described in the Helsinki declaration [37]. Participants were provided with information about the study, both verbally and in a written letter. Participation in the study was voluntary, and the participants were informed that they could withdraw at any time without stating any reason. Informed consent was obtained from both participants and managers of the primary health care centers. Data material and personal information have been handled confidentially. The Regional Ethical Review Board at Umeå University approved the study (approval number: 2014-179-31M).

Results

Overview

The PHNs unanimously described consultations with Internet-informed patients as common in their everyday work. Internet-informed patients were described to be of all ages, although mainly of working age. The analysis of the interviews resulted in three categories: (1) Facing the downsides of *Googling*, (2) Patients as main actors, and (3) Nurse role challenged. Each category consisted of three subcategories. The theme that emerged and encapsulated the essence of experiences related by the PHNs was *Internet-informed patients change the rules of the game* (see Table 1). Each subcategory in the following sections is illustrated with a quotation.

Table 1. Categories and subcategories of the theme, Internet-informed patients change the rules of the game, emergent in the analysis.

Category	Subcategories
Facing the downsides of Googling	Confusion due to contradictions; Disputes related to differing opinions; Unfounded anxiety among patients
Patients as main actors	Patients as lay experts; Self-care initiatives facilitated; Patients as equal partners
Nurse role challenged	Being considered unnecessary; Importance of keeping up-to-date; Coaching instead of controlling

Internet-Informed Patients Change the Rules of the Game

The overarching theme, *Internet-informed patients change the rules of the game*, summarizes the interpreted essence of the PHNs' experiences of the considerable influence of HRII and knowledgeable patients on health care consultations. This influence was described to generate changes in patients' behaviors, patterns of interaction during consultations, and the roles of patients and PHNs. The overall experiences and attitudes toward these changes were marked by ambivalence, although the problems were made very explicit.

Facing the Downsides of Googling

Overview

Inadequate and contradictive HRII, often as a result of patients' free Googling for symptoms and illness, was described to frequently generate confusion, anxiety, and conflict. These downsides were described not only as unfavorable for patients, but also as challenging and time-consuming for the PHNs in their everyday work.

Confusion Due to Contradictions

The nurses reported that during consultations, patients often expressed confusion and uncertainty about what information to trust, due to the contradictory nature of information on different websites. Inaccurate HRII and search methods were emphasized as important factors in confusing the patients. Free Googling was highlighted as a significantly critical activity, since many patients were described as unable to distinguish reliable from unreliable HRII when sorting through search results.

People tend to over-seek for symptoms and illness on the Internet. They use Google and end up on the wrong websites. Because it is not like the most credible websites will be on top of the search results list. I wish they could go directly to 1177. They would

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/
```

then receive the correct information at once, without having to get so confused...

Parents of toddlers stood out to the nurses as a group particularly inclined to becoming confused by HRII. This was ascribed mainly to their frequent visits to different parenting forums and groups, where the false belief flourished that parents' experiences around their children were automatically transferable to other parents' children. Inaccurate methods of obtaining and critically analyzing HRII were described as occasionally causing parents to reject important recommendations, such as the necessity of immunizations.

Disputes Related to Differing Opinions

The PHNs described patients' presentations of HRII to be a frequent generator of conflicts. Such disagreements arose when patients presented HRII or interpretations of HRII that went against the PHNs' knowledge or, from a professional point of view, were even completely false. In cases of differing opinions about, for example, diagnoses or desired treatments, patients with firm ideas were described as challenging, frustrating, and stressful. The nurses considered themselves obliged to respect the patient's opinion but also to be clear about their view on the matter and to refer patients to reliable websites. The nurses emphasized that mutual and respectful dialogue was essential for patients to be satisfied with their care despite conflicting opinions.

A recurrent conflict of opinions occurred when the PHN advised self-care or a change of lifestyle as a primary treatment strategy to patients who preferred *quick-fix* options they had read about online.

When there are several steps to treat a disease, well, then they immediately wish to go to step three. Instead of trying the first two steps. When they have an eye infection, we can say, "Wash your eyes for a week and come back if it doesn't get better." Well, then

they instead want you to prescribe antibiotics at once so they can go to work or send their kids to school...It seems tough to endure.

Unfounded Anxiety Among Patients

Unfounded anxiety among patients was unanimously experienced as a common consequence of HRII. Due to online searches, many patients were reported to interpret minor symptoms as the "worst imaginable disease," not infrequently cancer. Searching indiscriminately for HRII was felt to be particularly destructive for people who already suffered from health anxiety, since it was regarded to increase anxiety considerably.

...or when they call about a headache. Well, then they imagine it is a brain tumour. Since they read on the Internet that for some people it started with a headache, well, then it has to be a brain tumour...

A group described as particularly disposed to become anxious from obtaining HRII was parents of toddlers. Their anxiety was mainly ascribed to unreliable websites and forums where they read other parents' shared experiences of severe symptoms and diseases and interpreted their own child's banal symptom to signal a life-threatening disease. The PHNs described frequently being contacted by anxious patients and parents, who after obtaining HRII wanted to be reassured and to rule out dangerous conditions that could purportedly be causing their symptoms. Dealing with patients or parents who were anxious after obtaining HRII was often perceived as problematic, since these patients tended to seem obstinate, take up more time, and show more dissatisfaction with health care than other patients.

Patients as Main Actors

Overview

Knowledge acquisition through HRII was considered to enable patients to adopt a more active and confident role in their care. Benefits of such an active patient role included the patients' increased ability to manage self-care activities at home, which was considered to relieve the health care system. However, the PHNs also described the increased patient involvement as partly problematic, since many patients were perceived to adopt a lay expert role that they lacked the competence to manage.

Patients as Lay Experts

The PHNs described how easily accessible HRII made several patients seem to consider themselves medical experts. These patients were characterized by their use of advanced medical terminology and clear conceptions of diagnoses and treatment requirements. Patients who were perceived as self-declared experts and who had already formed their opinion prior to contact were reported to be generally less receptive than others to information given by the PHNs and more likely to question the competence and knowledge of the PHNs.

The perceived development of ever more *lay experts* was described as problematic, since many of these patients were considered to have difficulty properly interpreting the HRII they found. These problems were explained by a lack of medical experience among patients, an attribute that was considered important in making certain medical decisions.

https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/

Most often, patients start by saying what diagnosis they believe they have, instead of saying, "Hi! I would like counselling. I have these problems..." That almost never happens, but rather they [claim to] have a clear diagnosis.

Self-Care Initiatives Facilitated

The PHNs stated that the Internet was a useful source of health information, but only if the HRII was obtained from reliable websites. Reliable websites were described as scientific or governmental sources providing evidence-based information. These reliable websites were considered to play an important role in giving patients advice on self-care activities. The Swedish national website, 1177, was highlighted as a particularly valuable resource, since it allowed patients to assess whether they needed professional help right away or if they could try self-care as the first step of treatment. Since advice on self-care is a central part of the PHNs' everyday work, they regarded reliable HRII from sources such as 1177 to facilitate their work and thereby reduce their workload.

All the nurses stated that they frequently referred patients to the 1177 website for advice on specific medical conditions and self-care. This website was considered to promote safe and equal care, as the self-care advice was based on evidence and not on a specific carer's personal experience.

The benefit [of HRII] is that patients sometimes can avoid seeking healthcare. That must be said to be the absolute benefit. That a lot can be handled at home.

Patients as Equal Partners

Nurses with many years of experience in the profession reported that patients are more involved in their own care today than they were 15 or 20 years ago. The increased involvement was believed to be linked to, and supported by, patients' increased knowledge about health, which was ascribed to their use of the Internet.

The patients were generally described as well-prepared prior to meetings in person or over the telephone, which was considered favorable for both patients and PHNs, but only if patients had accessed accurate HRII. Well-prepared patients were considered better equipped to ask relevant questions and to contribute to more well-structured conversations. When patients were prepared with adequate information prior to a consultation, the nurses felt able to move quickly past basic information toward mutual reasoning about the patient's specific problem. The ability of patients to visit reliable websites to have a consultation to control the correctness of the information accessed was mentioned as a beneficial aspect of HRII. The development of more competent, involved, and well-prepared patients was considered to contribute to an approach in which the patient and the nurses were equal partners.

I also have the opinion that we must work together with the patients to find the diagnosis, as they are the experts on themselves and how they feel. And we are able to handle the part with...well, the function of the human body and diseases and stuff...And well...then we together can figure out what it can be about.

Nurse Role Challenged

Overview

The PHNs described that increasingly active and knowledgeable patients, enabled by HRII, had brought a development in which their professional role was challenged and somewhat changed. Challenges of this role change included managing feelings of being marginalized and questioned, adapting to a more coaching role, and keeping updated with the latest evidence-based knowledge.

Being Considered Unnecessary

Consultations with patients who had a clear perception of a diagnosis and treatment from HRII often generated feelings in the PHNs of marginalization and being considered unnecessary. Many patients were perceived to want the consultation only to have their medicines prescribed or be referred to another HCP. In these situations, the nurses felt their advice was unwanted and that the patients considered a conversation needless. Thus, the traditional gatekeeper PHN role of assessing patients' symptoms and deciding on proper treatment or guidance was considered endangered and somewhat diminished.

It's like...they are focused on only one solution, there are no alternatives. "I must meet a doctor! Because I have this and this." And "I have tonsillitis, I'm sure!" Okay...And then you ask some questions and take a look at them. So...they are so sure they would rather not meet a nurse, because they just want medicine and to see a doctor.

Keeping Updated Is Essential

The progress of easily accessible HRII and increasingly knowledgeable patients was described to place higher demands on the professional skills of the nurses. Being well-prepared with the latest evidence-based facts and ensuring patients were provided with correct information were considered crucial to conducting credible consultations. Higher knowledge demands were considered beneficial to the quality of the PHNs' professional role as well as for health care in general. The nurses highlighted the importance of continually visiting and keeping updated on the information on the websites that they recommended to their patients to visit for patient facts and self-care advice.

Patients were described to frequently present HRII on topics that the nurses had less knowledge about. These situations were stressful, since lacking certain knowledge was associated with feeling unprofessional. However, the nurses emphasized that being credible included being able to admit a lack of knowledge about a specific topic.

The patients having more knowledge requires more of me as a nurse. I often have to motivate and argue [with them] for them to buy what I say. Before, it was more like I could say, "this is the way it is," and they immediately bought it.

Coaching Instead of Controlling

The shift in role from compliant and passive patient to more expert and active participants in care was described as having

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/
```

necessitated a complementary change in the role and approach of the PHN. With the massive supply of HRII, it was felt necessary for PHNs to accept reduced control over their patients. A cooperative approach, in which patients are considered the experts on their own well-being and the HCPs contribute the medical perspective, was considered optimal, although challenging. Coaching skills and respectful communications were highlighted as important in helping patients to obtain reliable information from the Internet and thereby take an active role in their own care.

Supporting patients who had become anxious or confused from searching for HRII was also described as a central and important part of the everyday work of PHNs. The significance of making a reliable impression and promoting positive consultations with such patients was emphasized. Strategies used by the PHNs in these situations included calming, supporting, arguing, normalizing, informing, and dedramatizing. Supporting patients in their evaluation of HRII, which could mean either confirming or denying the veracity of the information and guiding patients to credible websites, was considered to be a main function of PHNs in the current digital era.

One has to be very clear and informative. It is about supporting, calming, arguing...I have to argue and motivate them to understand, "you don't have to worry, I do not suspect any serious disease." I have to normalise [their situation].

Discussion

Principal Findings

The PHNs in our study thought that Internet-informed patients had changed the usual rules of health care. These changes were seen in patient attributes, patterns of interaction during consultations, and the roles of patients and PHNs. The benefits of HRII were described, but its negative consequences and difficulties were emphasized overall. Our results, therefore, show more negative attitudes among nurses to the phenomenon of Internet-informed patients than previous research with the same focus [30,31]. This is in line with a study by Öberg et al, who found ambivalent perceptions among PHNs of the digitalization of health care [38].

The PHNs in our study distinguished clearly between different qualities of HRII, considering reliable HRII favorable and unreliable HRII unfavorable. Previous studies have shown that the accuracy and quality of patient-presented HRII is relevant to HCPs' attitudes [28,30]. Like HCPs in previous studies [12,29], the PHNs in our study considered evidence-based HRII beneficial for its contribution to well-prepared patients and, therefore, more structured and fruitful consultations.

One finding in our study was that having HRII, patients challenged the nurse's role. HRII has been described as transforming patients from passive recipients to active consumers of health information [11] and the patient-HCP relationship to more of a partnership [12,29]. This transformation is in line with the efforts of policy makers and health care systems toward increasingly person-centered care [17]. The PHNs in our study were unanimously positive toward

increased patient involvement and the person-centered approach, although there seemed to be a fine line between patients being moderately involved and being overly involved. Humble expressions of involvement were described as favorable for both patients and health care systems; however, expressions of lay expertise and overinvolvement coupled with a lack of medical competence were perceived as problematic. Disagreements arising from patients' presentations of false or inaccurately interpreted HRII were highlighted as challenging by the PHNs of this study, as similarly described in previous research [29,39,40]. The PHNs in our study emphasized the importance of supporting positive encounters by showing respect for patients' opinions. This approach is in line with previous research, which suggests the importance both of acknowledging patients' efforts to acquire knowledge and of clearly explaining the reason for divergent opinions in order to give patients a positive experience and increase the chances of patients accepting the HCPs' advice [41,42].

The Internet has been described as a catalyst for shifting power in HCP-patient interactions, which can be regarded as a threat toward HCPs' medical authority [11,43]. HCPs' negative feelings about conferring with patients equipped with HRII knowledge, previously reserved for HCPs, have been attributed to perceptions of being undervalued, perceived as incompetent, or losing control of the consultation [44]. Similarly, the PHNs in our study described the lay expert role of Internet-informed patients as challenging, as it caused them to feel that their professional knowledge was being questioned, which was especially stressful when they lacked full knowledge of a specific topic. This confirms a study by Öberg et al, in which PHNs also described negative feelings about being questioned and feeling insecure when meeting well-informed patients [38]. The PHNs in our study emphasized the importance of admitting when they lacked knowledge, an attribute of HCPs that Internet-informed patients value and consider to strengthen the patient-HCP relationship [12]. HCPs who act in patriarchal ways and are unwilling to admit a lack of knowledge, on the other hand, have been shown to negatively affect patient experiences [41].

The PHNs in our study were also concerned about HRII as a potential source of negative effects on patients. Free Googling, a well-documented and dominant first strategy for patients who search for HRII [26,45,46], was emphasized as a common generator of confusion and anxiety among patients. Symptom inquiries in search engines like Google often return high rates of statistically unlikely results (eg, a headache signaling a brain tumor) [47], according to the nurses in our study, and caused notable unfounded patient anxiety. Increased anxiety after searching for HRII, especially in health-anxious people, has been reported in several studies as cyberchondria [48-50]. HCPs have been advised to either counsel health-anxious patients to avoid HRII [48,51] or to actively guide them to credible websites [47,52]. The PHNs' perception that parents of toddlers are high consumers of HRII, particularly inclined to insecurity and anxiety, is in line with a study by van der Gugten et al [53]. The PHNs' concerns about the negative effects of HRII searches on patients are confirmed by research and appear legitimate.

Sjöström et al

The PHNs suggested equality in care as a benefit of reliable HRII, as it offers everyone access to the same information. However, considering the PHNs' experiences of patients having problems with HRII and other research that shows low levels of health literacy [22,23], it is probably pertinent to ask how to achieve equitable care. In consultations with Internet-informed patients, promoting equitable care would mean enabling patients with varying predispositions to partake in the general information supply. The PHNs' described shift in roles and tasks, moving from controlling to coaching increasingly knowledgeable patients, seems to be a step in this direction. Dickerson et al also described how the Internet had changed nurses from educators to knowledge consultants [54]. Previous research has suggested different approaches for coaching patients' HRII use. Since misconceptions easily arise from inaccurate HRII and poor levels of eHealth literacy, previous studies have emphasized the importance of HCPs in facilitating and encouraging open discussions about HRII [26,39,55]. Active assessment of patients' use of HRII has been recommended as valuable [13]. Guiding patients to credible websites is also important to ensure that they obtain reliable information and to minimize confusion, anxiety, or poor health decisions based on contradictory information or misunderstood medical jargon [11,31,45]. Research into patients' views has shown a desire for such navigational help from HCPs [26,56,57]. Since HRII is broad and general, HCPs could play an important role in contextualizing the HRII to the patient's personal situation [26,53]. It has been suggested that nurses occasionally visit the most popular parenting forums for updates on current health questions, since parents often leave these sites confused by conflicting information [58]. It is also important for HCPs to be aware that even though most patients obtain and are influenced by HRII, far from all of them mention this information to their HCP. Such reluctance may be due to fear of being perceived as challenging, previous bad experiences of presenting HRII, fear of embarrassment, or the perception that the HRII is not important enough [28,39]. Patients with navigational needs have been shown to be less likely to discuss their Internet findings [59], a fact that supports the importance of HCPs actively encouraging discussions about HRII.

Strengths and Limitations

This study offers both strengths and limitations. The participating PHNs were varied in age and years of professional experience, which strengthens the trustworthiness and transferability of our results [36]. All the participating PHNs were women, which could be considered a limitation. However, most Swedish PHNs are women [60], which should make the results transferable in this context. There is a possibility that PHNs with stronger views on the subject of eHealth were more likely to volunteer for the study, which could represent a bias.

Because they are in accord with previous research, some aspects of our results are also considered transferable to other health care professions. The interviews offered rich data, and saturation was considered reached by the last interviews.

Because four of the study authors are PHNs, like the participants, reflexivity was considered throughout the research process. Familiarity with the attributes of participants can



contribute to a better in-depth understanding of the participants' experiences, but we were alert to avoiding our own projections during the process. In order to consider different perspectives, continuous discussions were held within the research group [61]. All authors were involved in the analytical process, which is considered to strengthen the trustworthiness of the study.

Implications for Future Research and Practice

PHNs and other HCPs are encouraged to actively raise discussions about patients' perceptions of HRII, help patients to evaluate and contextualize their Internet findings, and guide patients to credible and evidence-based websites.

This study implies that the phenomenon of Internet-informed patients affects the everyday work and professional role of PHNs. Further research is needed to make a profound analysis of the mechanisms behind ambivalent attitudes, for example, regarding concepts like *power* and *professional identity*, and how attitudes are linked to perceptions of patients' eHealth literacy levels. Future studies will also explore PHNs' Internet use and eHealth literacy and how these factors affect attitudes toward Internet-informed patients.

Conclusions

This study suggests that PHNs are ambivalent about working with Internet-informed patients. While they expressed fundamentally positive attitudes toward increased patient involvement and patient-centered interactions, these attitudes were somewhat overshadowed by reported negative perceptions of the effects and consequences of HRII. Accurate and correctly managed HRII has been shown to offer many possible advantages for patients and health care systems. However, the negative attitudes and apprehensions of HCPs about Internet-informed patients could obstruct the development of increased patient involvement. To promote equitable care in the digital era, increased awareness in health care about useful strategies for overcoming difficulties and embracing benefits of HRII seems to be a legitimate goal.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the Swedish Diabetes Association and Strategic Research Area Health Care Science (SFO-V) for providing funding for this study. The authors would also like to thank the participating PHNs who shared their experiences.

Authors' Contributions

ÅH, AE, and AES were responsible for the study concept, study design, and recruitment of subjects. AES, AE, ÅH, SH, and UI analyzed the data and prepared the manuscript. All authors critically revised, contributed comments on, and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2019. eHealth at WHO URL: <u>https://www.who.int/ehealth/about/en/</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76dqSpvoJ]
- Government Offices of Sweden and Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions. 2016 Mar. Vision for eHealth 2025: Common Starting Points for Digitisation of Social Services and Health Care. URL: <u>https://www.government.se/4a3e02/contentassets/b0fd09051c6c4af59c8e33a3e71fff24/vision-for-ehealth-2025.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76eoVEFU4]
- 3. Swedish eHealth Agency. 2016. Welcome to the Swedish eHealth Agency URL: <u>https://www.ehalsomyndigheten.se/</u> other-languages/english/ [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76dsO6rrl]
- 4. Healthcare Guide 1177. 2015. URL: <u>https://www.1177.se/om-1177-vardguiden/</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76dsfsYVC]
- 5. Findahl O. The Swedes and the Internet (Svenskarna och Internet). Stockholm, Sweden: The Swedish Internet Foundation; 2010. URL: <u>https://internetstiftelsen.se/docs/SOI2010_web_v1.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76eoeEMSu]
- TNS Political & Social. European Citizens' Digital Health Literacy. Brussels, Belgium: European Union; 2014 Nov. URL: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/commfrontoffice/publicopinion/flash/fl_404_en.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76duG9Wbu]
- Fox S. Pew Research Center. Washington, DC: Pew Internet & American Life Project; 2006 Oct 29. Online health search 2006 URL: <u>http://www.pewinternet.org/2006/10/29/online-health-search-2006/</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76e11ijAD]
- Davidsson P, Thoresson A. The Swedes and the Internet 2017: Survey on Swedes' Internet Habits (Svenskarna och Internet 2017: Undersökning om Svenskarnas Internetvanor). Stockholm, Sweden: The Swedish Internet Foundation; 2017 Oct. URL: <u>https://www.iis.se/docs/Svenskarna_och_internet_2017.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76enxy9Yi]
- Clarke MA, Moore JL, Steege LM, Koopman RJ, Belden JL, Canfield SM, et al. Health information needs, sources, and barriers of primary care patients to achieve patient-centered care: A literature review. Health Informatics J 2016 Dec;22(4):992-1016. [doi: 10.1177/1460458215602939] [Medline: 26377952]

- 10. Ramsey I, Corsini N, Peters MDJ, Eckert M. A rapid review of consumer health information needs and preferences. Patient Educ Couns 2017 Sep;100(9):1634-1642. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.04.005] [Medline: 28442155]
- 11. McMullan M. Patients using the Internet to obtain health information: How this affects the patient-health professional relationship. Patient Educ Couns 2006 Oct;63(1-2):24-28. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2005.10.006] [Medline: 16406474]
- 12. Townsend A, Leese J, Adam P, McDonald M, Li LC, Kerr S, et al. eHealth, participatory medicine, and ethical care: A focus group study of patients' and health care providers' use of health-related Internet information. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jun 22;17(6):e155 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3792] [Medline: 26099267]
- Calvillo J, Román I, Roa LM. How technology is empowering patients? A literature review. Health Expect 2015 Oct;18(5):643-652 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/hex.12089] [Medline: 23711169]
- 14. Eysenbach G. What is eHealth? J Med Internet Res 2001;3(2):e20 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3.2.e20] [Medline: 11720962]
- 15. Xiang J, Stanley SJ. From online to offline: Exploring the role of eHealth consumption, patient involvement, and patient-centered communication on perceptions of health care quality. Comput Human Behav 2017 May;70(C):446-452. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2016.12.072]
- 16. World Health Organization. Geneva, Switzerland; 2000. The World Health Report 2000. Health Systems: Improving Performance. URL: <u>https://www.who.int/whr/2000/en/whr00_en.pdf?ua=1</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76eon0mfW]
- 17. The Swedish Agency for Health and Care Service Analysis. Stockholm, Sweden; 2018. [From Recipient to Cocreator: A knowledge Base for One More Person-Centered Healthcare] Från Mottagare till Medskapare: Ett Kunskapsunderlag för en Mer Personcentrerad Hälso- och Sjukvård. URL: <u>https://www.vardanalys.se/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/</u>2018-8 fran mottagare till medskapare web.pdf [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76enoXE5S]
- US Department of Health and Human Services. Washington, DC; 2008 Nov. Personalized Health Care: Pioneers, Partnerships, Progress. URL: <u>https://www3.marshfieldclinic.org/proxy///mcrf-visitors-wgi-phcreport.1.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76eouOUqm]
- Hirsch M, Aggarwal S, Barker C, Davis CJ, Duffy JMN. Googling endometriosis: A systematic review of information available on the Internet. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2017 Dec;216(5):451-458.e1. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.ajog.2016.11.1007</u>] [Medline: <u>27840143</u>]
- 20. McNally SL, Donohue MC, Newton KP, Ogletree SP, Conner KK, Ingegneri SE, et al. Can consumers trust Web-based information about celiac disease? Accuracy, comprehensiveness, transparency, and readability of information on the Internet. Interact J Med Res 2012 Apr 04;1(1):e1 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/ijmr.2010] [Medline: 23611901]
- 21. Corcelles R, Daigle CR, Talamas HR, Brethauer SA, Schauer PR. Assessment of the quality of Internet information on sleeve gastrectomy. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2015;11(3):539-544. [doi: 10.1016/j.soard.2014.08.014] [Medline: 25604832]
- 22. Kutner M, Greenburg E, Jin Y, Paulsen C. The Health Literacy of America's Adults: Results From the 2003 National Assessment of Adult Literacy. Washington, DC: US Department of Education. National Center for Education Statistics; 2006 Sep. URL: <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2006/2006483.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76ep4P96n]
- Sørensen K, Pelikan JM, Röthlin F, Ganahl K, Slonska Z, Doyle G, HLS-EU Consortium. Health literacy in Europe: Comparative results of the European health literacy survey (HLS-EU). Eur J Public Health 2015 Dec;25(6):1053-1058 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckv043] [Medline: 25843827]
- 24. Amann J, Rubinelli S, Kreps GL. Revisiting the concept of health literacy: The patient as information seeker and provider. Eur Health Psychol 2015;17(6):286-290 [FREE Full text]
- 25. Ahmad F, Hudak PL, Bercovitz K, Hollenberg E, Levinson W. Are physicians ready for patients with Internet-based health information? J Med Internet Res 2006 Sep 29;8(3):e22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8.3.e22] [Medline: 17032638]
- 26. El Sherif R, Pluye P, Thoër C, Rodriguez C. Reducing negative outcomes of online consumer health information: Qualitative interpretive study with clinicians, librarians, and consumers. J Med Internet Res 2018 Dec 04;20(5):e169 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.9326] [Medline: 29728350]
- 27. Norman CD, Skinner HA. eHealth literacy: Essential skills for consumer health in a networked world. J Med Internet Res 2006 Jun 16;8(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.8.2.e9] [Medline: 16867972]
- Murray E, Lo B, Pollack L, Donelan K, Catania J, Lee K, et al. The impact of health information on the Internet on health care and the physician-patient relationship: National US survey among 1050 US physicians. J Med Internet Res 2003;5(3):e17 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5.3.e17] [Medline: 14517108]
- 29. Sommerhalder K, Abraham A, Zufferey MC, Barth J, Abel T. Internet information and medical consultations: Experiences from patients' and physicians' perspectives. Patient Educ Couns 2009 Nov;77(2):266-271. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2009.03.028] [Medline: 19411157]
- 30. Barnoy S, Volfin-Pruss D, Ehrenfeld M, Kushnir T. Factors affecting nurses' attitudes in Israel toward patients who present them with Internet medical information. Nurs Outlook 2008;56(6):314-321. [doi: 10.1016/j.outlook.2008.05.008] [Medline: 19041453]
- Dilliway G, Maudsley G. Patients bringing information to primary care consultations: A cross-sectional (questionnaire) study of doctors' and nurses' views of its impact. J Eval Clin Pract 2008 Aug;14(4):545-547. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2753.2007.00911.x] [Medline: 19126176]

```
https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/
```
JMIR NURSING

- 32. Glenngård AH, Hjalte F, Svensson F, Anell A, Bankauskaite V. Health Systems in Transition: Sweden. Copenhagen, Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe on behalf of the European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies; 2005. URL: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/107738/E88669.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76epCJPHx]
- 33. Swedish Society of Nursing. Stockholm, Sweden; 2008. [Description of Competencies for Registered Nurses With Specialist Graduate Nursing Diplomas in Primary Healthcare] Kompetensbeskrivning för Sjuksköterska med Specialistsjuksköterskeexamen Distriktssköterska. URL: <u>https://www.swenurse.se/globalassets/</u>01-svensk-sjukskoterskeforening/publikationer-svensk-sjukskoterskeforening/kompetensbeskrivningar-publikationer/ distriktskoterksa.kompbeskr.webb.pdf [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76epJyT4L]
- Tong A, Sainsbury P, Craig J. Consolidated criteria for reporting qualitative research (COREQ): A 32-item checklist for interviews and focus groups. Int J Qual Health Care 2007 Dec;19(6):349-357. [doi: <u>10.1093/intqhc/mzm042</u>] [Medline: <u>17872937</u>]
- 35. Graneheim UH, Lundman B. Qualitative content analysis in nursing research: Concepts, procedures and measures to achieve trustworthiness. Nurse Educ Today 2004 Feb;24(2):105-112. [doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2003.10.001] [Medline: 14769454]
- 36. Graneheim UH, Lindgren B, Lundman B. Methodological challenges in qualitative content analysis: A discussion paper. Nurse Educ Today 2017 Sep;56:29-34. [doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2017.06.002] [Medline: 28651100]
- 37. World Medical Association. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA 2013 Nov 27;310(20):2191-2194. [doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281053] [Medline: 24141714]
- Öberg U, Isaksson U, Jutterström L, Orre CJ, Hörnsten Å. Perceptions of persons with type 2 diabetes treated in Swedish primary health care: Qualitative study on using eHealth services for self-management support. JMIR Diabetes 2018 Mar 12;3(1):e7 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/diabetes.9059] [Medline: 30291075]
- 39. Tan SS, Goonawardene N. Internet health information seeking and the patient-physician relationship: A systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 19;19(1):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5729] [Medline: 28104579]
- 40. Hart A, Henwood F, Wyatt S. The role of the Internet in patient-practitioner relationships: Findings from a qualitative research study. J Med Internet Res 2004 Sep 30;6(3):e36 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6.3.e36] [Medline: 15471762]
- 41. Bowes P, Stevenson F, Ahluwalia S, Murray E. 'I need her to be a doctor': Patients' experiences of presenting health information from the internet in GP consultations. Br J Gen Pract 2012 Nov;62(604):e732-e738 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp12X658250] [Medline: 23211176]
- 42. Bylund CL, Gueguen JA, Sabee CM, Imes RS, Li Y, Sanford AA. Provider-patient dialogue about Internet health information: An exploration of strategies to improve the provider-patient relationship. Patient Educ Couns 2007 Jun;66(3):346-352. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2007.01.009</u>] [Medline: <u>17329062</u>]
- 43. Dickerson SS, Brennan PF. The Internet as a catalyst for shifting power in provider-patient relationships. Nurs Outlook 2002;50(5):195-203. [Medline: 12386654]
- 44. Ahluwalia S, Murray E, Stevenson F, Kerr C, Burns J. 'A heartbeat moment': Qualitative study of GP views of patients bringing health information from the Internet to a consultation. Br J Gen Pract 2010 Feb;60(571):88-94 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3399/bjgp10X483120] [Medline: 20132702]
- 45. Lee K, Hoti K, Hughes JD, Emmerton L. Dr Google and the consumer: A qualitative study exploring the navigational needs and online health information-seeking behaviors of consumers with chronic health conditions. J Med Internet Res 2014 Dec 02;16(12):e262 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3706] [Medline: 25470306]
- 46. Schwartz KL, Roe T, Northrup J, Meza J, Seifeldin R, Neale AV. Family medicine patients' use of the Internet for health information: A MetroNet study. J Am Board Fam Med 2006;19(1):39-45 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>16492004</u>]
- 47. White RW, Horvitz E. Web to world: Predicting transitions from self-diagnosis to the pursuit of local medical assistance in Web search. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2010 Nov 13;2010:882-886 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21347105]
- 48. Doherty-Torstrick ER, Walton KE, Fallon BA. Cyberchondria: Parsing health anxiety from online behavior. Psychosomatics 2016;57(4):390-400 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.psym.2016.02.002] [Medline: 27044514]
- 49. Te Poel F, Baumgartner SE, Hartmann T, Tanis M. The curious case of cyberchondria: A longitudinal study on the reciprocal relationship between health anxiety and online health information seeking. J Anxiety Disord 2016 Dec;43:32-40. [doi: 10.1016/j.janxdis.2016.07.009] [Medline: 27497667]
- 50. Singh K, Brown RJ. From headache to tumour: An examination of health anxiety, health-related Internet use and 'query escalation'. J Health Psychol 2016 Dec;21(9):2008-2020. [doi: 10.1177/1359105315569620] [Medline: 25706333]
- 51. McManus F, Leung C, Muse K, Williams J. Understanding 'cyberchondria': An interpretive phenomenological analysis of the purpose, methods and impact of seeking health information online for those with health anxiety. Cogn Behav Therap 2014 Dec;7:e21. [doi: 10.1017/S1754470X14000270]
- 52. Ghaddar SF, Valerio MA, Garcia CM, Hansen L. Adolescent health literacy: The importance of credible sources for online health information. J Sch Health 2012 Jan;82(1):28-36. [doi: 10.1111/j.1746-1561.2011.00664.x] [Medline: 22142172]
- 53. van der Gugten AC, de Leeuw RJ, Verheij TJ, van der Ent CK, Kars MC. E-health and health care behaviour of parents of young children: A qualitative study. Scand J Prim Health Care 2016 Jun;34(2):135-142 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/02813432.2016.1160627] [Medline: 27063729]

RenderX

JMIR NURSING

- 54. Dickerson SS, Boehmke M, Ogle C, Brown JK. Out of necessity: Oncology nurses' experiences integrating the Internet into practice. Oncol Nurs Forum 2005 Mar 05;32(2):355-362. [doi: <u>10.1188/05.ONF.355-362</u>] [Medline: <u>15759072</u>]
- 55. Gilmour JA, Huntington A, Broadbent R, Strong A, Hawkins M. Nurses' use of online health information in medical wards. J Adv Nurs 2012 Jun;68(6):1349-1358. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2011.05845.x] [Medline: 21999429]
- 56. Lee K, Hoti K, Hughes JD, Emmerton L. Dr Google is here to stay but health care professionals are still valued: An analysis of health care consumers' Internet navigation support preferences. J Med Internet Res 2017 Dec 14;19(6):e210 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7489] [Medline: 28615156]
- 57. Khoo K, Bolt P, Babl FE, Jury S, Goldman RD. Health information seeking by parents in the Internet age. J Paediatr Child Health 2008;44(7-8):419-423. [doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1754.2008.01322.x] [Medline: 18564080]
- 58. Porter N, Ispa JM. Mothers' online message board questions about parenting infants and toddlers. J Adv Nurs 2013 Mar;69(3):559-568. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2012.06030.x] [Medline: 22568390]
- 59. Lee K, Hoti K, Hughes JD, Emmerton LM. Consumer use of "Dr Google": A survey on health information-seeking behaviors and navigational needs. J Med Internet Res 2015 Dec 29;17(12):e288 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4345] [Medline: 26715363]
- 60. Statistics Sweden. Stockholm, Sweden; 2013. The Swedish Occupational Register With Statistics 2013. URL: <u>https://www.scb.se/contentassets/9371184bc6524495aada7db987c45a67/am0208_2013a01_sm_am33sm1501.pdf</u> [accessed 2019-03-05] [WebCite Cache ID 76epc1qhY]
- 61. Berger R. Now I see it, now I don't: Researcher's position and reflexivity in qualitative research. Qual Res 2015;15(2):219-234. [doi: 10.1177/1468794112468475]

Abbreviations

EQUATOR: Enhancing the QUAlity and Transparency of Health Research HCP: health care professional HRII: health-related Internet information ICT: information and communications technology PHN: primary health care nurse SFO-V: Strategic Research Area Health Care Science

Edited by E Borycki; submitted 29.03.19; peer-reviewed by A Willis, E Neter, F Webster; comments to author 15.05.19; revised version received 21.05.19; accepted 19.06.19; published 30.07.19.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Sjöström AE, Hörnsten Å, Hajdarevic S, Emmoth A, Isaksson U Primary Health Care Nurses' Experiences of Consultations With Internet-Informed Patients: Qualitative Study JMIR Nursing 2019;2(1):e14194 URL: <u>https://nursing.jmir.org/2019/1/e14194/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/14194</u> PMID:<u>34345770</u>

©Anna E Sjöström, Åsa Hörnsten, Senada Hajdarevic, Agneta Emmoth, Ulf Isaksson. Originally published in JMIR Nursing Informatics (https://nursing.jmir.org), 30.07.2019. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in the Journal of Medical Internet Research, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://www.jmir.org/, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

